Order convergence on Archimedean vector lattices and applications

by

Jan Harm van der Walt

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree

Magister Scientiae

in the Department of Mathematics and Applied Mathematics in the Faculty of Natural and Agricultural Sciences

> University of Pretoria Pretoria

> > February 2006

Contents

1	Introduction 7			
	1.1	Vector Lattices	7	
	1.2	Order Convergence	9	
	1.3	Topological Type Structures	0	
	1.4	Convergence Spaces	3	
	1.5	The Order Convergence Structure	6	
	1.6	Continuous and Bounded Operators	8	
	1.7	Hausdorff Continuous Functions	2	
	1.8	Order Convergence on $\mathcal{C}(X)$	8	
	1.9	Summary of the Main Results	0	
2	Ord	ler Convergence Structure on a Vector Lattice 43	3	
	2.1	The Order Convergence Structure	3	
	2.2	Continuous Functions on (E, λ_o)	3	
	2.3	Convergence Space Completion of (E, λ_o)	7	
	2.4	Subspaces and Quotient Spaces	2	
	2.5	The Mackey Modification of (E, λ_o)	5	
3	ΑE	Banach-Steinhaus Theorem 73	3	
	3.1	Linear Mappings on (E, λ_o)	3	
	3.2	A Duality Theorem for (E, λ_o)	8	
	3.3	Some Banach-Steinhaus Pairs of the Form $(\mu(E), F)$	9	
	3.4		1	
4	Haı	usdorff Continuous Functions and the Convergence Space		
	Cor	$\mathbf{npletion of} \left(\mathcal{C} \left(X \right), \lambda_o \right) $	7	
	4.1	Extension and Restriction of H-continuous Functions 8	7	
	4.2	The Vector Lattice $H_{ft}(X)$	3	
	4.3	The Hausdorff Distance	7	
	4.4	Order Convergence and the Hausdorff Distance 10	3	
	4.5	The Completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$	4	
5	Cor	nclusion 12	1	
\mathbf{A}	Vec	tor Lattices 12	5	
CONTENTS 3				

В	Convergence Spaces	127
\mathbf{C}	Hausdorff Continuous Functions	129

Acknowledgements

I extend my sincerest gratitude towards to following individuals and organizations, all of whom have play some part in the successful completion of this work.

- To my supervisor Dr. R. Anguelov my deepest and heartfelt gratitude. For patience, kindness and a guiding hand. I am also grateful for his collaboration on the completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$.
- Thank you to Prof. J. M.-S. Lubuma for his enthusiasm about and his interest in my research.
- With gratitude I mention Prof. E. E. Rosinger, always a well of knowledge and insight, for the many enlightening discussions.
- Thank you to my friends Trevor Rix, Ian Erlank and Adriaan Espag for their encouragement and literally thousands of cups of tea.
- I thank my family for their love and support, both financially and emotionally.
- I thank both the University of Pretoria, the NRF and the Eric and Ethel Erikson Trust for partial financial support during the course of the past two years.
- I am indebted to the Department of Mathematics and Applied Mathematics for creating an environment that promotes research and for the assistantships and assistant lectureship that I received there.
- To God, for opportunity and ability. Let all the glory be unto Him.

Jan Harm van der Walt Pretoria, October 2005 "Mathematics, rightly viewed, possesses not only truth, but supreme beauty- a beauty cold and austere, like that of sculpture."

-Bertrand Russel

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Vector Lattices

The theory of ordered vector spaces, and in particular vector lattices, also known as Riesz spaces, has its origins in the work of three mathematicians around the year 1935 namely F. Riesz in Hungary, L. V. Kantorovitch in the former Soviet Union and H. Freudenthal in the Netherlands. Riesz was interested in what is in the modern literature called the order dual of a partially ordered vector space and presented his findings at the 1928 International Mathematics conference at Bologna [68] as well as in a 1940 paper [69], a translation of a 1937 paper in Hungarian. There he proved a result on the nature of the ordered vector space of all bounded linear functionals on a vector lattice. Kantorovitch studied convergence and algebraic properties of ordered vector spaces in some detail, see for instance [40], [41] and [42]. He found, amongst others, a more general version of Riesz's theorem. He was soon joined by more mathematician in Leningrad, among them A. G. Pinsker and A. I. Judin. Freudenthal contributed a powerful spectral theorem for vector lattices in his 1936 paper [32]. The importance of this result can be seen in the fact that both the Radon-Nikodym Theorem in measure theory and the spectral theorem for Hermitian operators on a Hilbert space follow as corollaries to it. Not many years later, in the period 1940 to 1944, important contributions were published in Japan, notably those of H. Nakano ([58], [59], [60] and [61]), T. Ogasawara and K. Yosida, and in the United States by H. F. Bohnenblust and S. Kakutani. These papers dealt with, among other things, the concrete representation of a vector lattice as spaces of 'nearly finite' continuous functions. With this three major schools of research in ordered linear spaces were established, in the Soviet Union, in Japan and in the United States.

It was only after 1971 that the various notations and terminology used by the different schools were united and brought under a common banner in the book [52] by W. A. J. Luxemburg and A. C. Zaanen and the second volume [81] of that same work. It is interesting, though, to note the differences in approach and nature of the work of the different research communities, see for instance [83] and [51]. We will submit to the notation and terminology of the American school as it is by far the most common one in use today.

Definition 1.1 A pair (E, \leq) consisting of a real vector space E and a partial order \leq defined on E is called a vector lattice if the following conditions are satisfied for all $f, g, h \in E$ and all real numbers $\alpha > 0$. (i) If $f \leq g$ then $f + h \leq f + h$;

INTRODUCTION

(*ii*) If $f \leq g$ then $\alpha f \leq \alpha g$; (*iii*) E is a lattice.

Of particular interest here are those vector lattices that satisfy the following addition property.

Definition 1.2 A vector lattice E is Archimedean whenever the relation

$$0 \le nf \le g, n \in \mathbb{N}$$

implies that f = 0.

In the Soviet terminology a vector lattice is known as a K-lineal while Nakano and the Japanese school call it a semi-ordered linear space. A well known example of a vector lattice is the space C(X) of all continuous functions on a topological space X. Another is the space $M(X, \mu)$ of all μ -almost everywhere finite valued μ -measurable functions on the nonempty point set X, where μ is a countably additive non-negative measure on the σ -field Λ of subsets of X, ordered pointwise μ -almost everywhere. These examples also motivate the choice of notation for elements of a vector lattice commonly used in the literature. Since we will also apply our results to function spaces we conform to the standard, that is, we denote such elements always by lower case roman characters, mostly f, g, h and so forth.

The notation $f \vee g = \sup \{f, g\}$ and $f \wedge g = \inf \{f, g\}$ is dominant in the literature, and we use it as well. For a vector lattice E and $f \in E$ we make use of the following notation: The positive part f^+ and the negative part f^- of f are given respectively by

$$f^+ = f \lor 0, f^- = (-f) \lor 0.$$

The modulus |f| of f is defined to be

$$|f| = (-f) \lor f. \tag{1.1}$$

It is obvious that $-f^- = f \wedge 0$ and for any $f \in E$ we have

$$f = f^{+} - f^{-},$$

$$f^{+} \wedge f^{-} = 0,$$

$$|f| = f^{+} + f^{-}.$$

The positive cone of a vector lattice E is denoted E^+ , that is,

$$E^+ = \{ f \in E : 0 \le f \}.$$

For a vector lattice the positive cone is generating, that is, it determines the partial order on the space through

$$f \le g \Leftrightarrow g - f \in E^+.$$

INTRODUCTION

The theory of vector lattices is considered by most to be more or less complete. Most of the recent contributions to the field form part of a program initiated by A. C. Zaanen, see [82]. The aim of this program is to reprove the classical results using elementary methods without the use of cumbersome representation theorems, see for instance [38]. The motivation for such an investigation is that elementary methods reveal more of the underlying structure than proofs by representation. Other recent contributions include the characterization of those vector lattices that can be represented as a space of finite continuous functions on some topological space, [1].

1.2 Order Convergence

Our interest lies chiefly in the 'convergence properties' of a vector lattice, in particular we are interested in order convergence of sequences. Our work can therefore be viewed as a continuation, be it some seventy years later, of the work of Kantorovitch. In particular, we are interested in the following notion of convergence.

Definition 1.3 (i) The sequence (f_n) on a (vector) lattice E is said to decrease to the element $f \in E$ if $f_{n+1} \leq f_n$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $f = \inf \{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$. We denote this by $f_n \downarrow f$.

(ii) The sequence (f_n) on a (vector) lattice E is said to increase to the element $f \in E$ if $f_n \leq f_{n+1}$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $f = \sup \{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$. We denote this by $f_n \uparrow f$.

(iii) A sequence (f_n) on the (vector) lattice E order converges to $f \in E$ if there exists a sequence (λ_n) increasing to f and a sequence (μ_n) decreasing to f such that

$$\lambda_n \leq f_n \leq \mu_n, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

We denote this by $f_n \to f$.

It should be noted that some authors use the term 'order convergence' to mean some other type of convergence, see for instance [19]. The relation between these different types of convergence is a subject of interest in its own right and has been studied by several authors, including Kent [49] and May and McArthur [56]. One can, for instance, define a notion of 'order convergent filter', see [47], [48], [49] or [27]. The concept of order convergene given in Definition 1.3 can be generalized in a straight forward way to nets, [19]. In non-complete posets there are some disadvantages to using this generalization. For instance, there are residually constant nets which do not converge. Rennie introduced a modification which avoids such pathologies in [67]. Also in [67] a definition of order convergent nets that is equivalent to order convergence of filters is given. This definition is in general not equivalent to any of the other

ORDER CONVERGENCE

notions of order convergence on a poset. If, however, the poset is a complete lattice, then they are all equivalent, see [27]. In the present work we make no assumption on the completeness of the lattice structure and restrict ourselves to Definition 1.3.

Definition 1.3 is mostly used in cases where no algebraic structure other than the order relation is considered, for instance in [19]. On a vector lattice Definition 1.3 is equivalent to the following, which is standard in vector lattice theory and can be found in [52] or [31].

Definition 1.4 The sequence (f_n) on a vector lattice E is said to order converge to the element $f \in E$ if there exists a sequence (μ_n) on E that decreases to 0 such that

$$|f - f_n| \le \mu_n, n \in \mathbb{N}. \tag{1.2}$$

We denote this by $f_n \to f$.

Note that the convergence defined above is determined only by the elements of the space itself and the order on the space. No other set is involved, nor does the definition rely on some mapping from the set into the reals, or any other set for that matter, as is the case for convergence in a metric space, for instance. However, the basic notion of some eventual minimization involving the terms of the sequence and its limit that is encountered in most forms of convergence used in functional analysis is preserved. Indeed, for a metric space (X, ρ) convergence in the metric is defined through

$$(x_n) \to_{\rho} x \iff \begin{cases} \text{for each } \varepsilon > 0 \text{ there is } N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathsf{N} \\ \text{such that } \rho(x, x_n) < \varepsilon, n \ge N_{\varepsilon} \end{cases}$$
(1.3)

The eventual minimization in (1.3) takes place in R where as the sequence is minimized (eventually) in the space E itself in (1.2).

1.3 Topological Type Structures

Our motivation for the investigation of convergence properties of vector lattices is that convergence of topological type processes is one of the most basic concepts connected with the theory of function spaces, and it is there that we will also seek to apply our theory. The specific topological type processes that are generally considered include sequences [30], nets (generalized sequences) [46] and filters [39]. Within the classical functional analysis the convergence is generally induced by a topology on the function space. The topology can be defined through a norm, as is the case with the well known L^p -spaces where the norm is given by

$$||f|| := \left(\int (f(x))^p dx\right)^{1/p}.$$

INTRODUCTION

Alternatively, one can induce a locally convex topology through a family of semi-norms. Here the weak*-topology on the dual $\mathcal{L}E$ of a Banach space E is a classical example, where the semi-norms are defined by

$$\rho_{f}(\varphi) := \left|\varphi\left(f\right)\right|, \varphi \in \mathcal{L}E$$

and f runs over all nonzero elements of E. It is worth noting that the majority of the topologies usually considered on function spaces are locally convex. Of particular interest to us here is the space $\mathcal{C}(X)$ of all continuous functions defined on a topological space X. The most widely studied of these spaces is the particular case when X is compact. It is usual, in this instance, to consider the space $\mathcal{C}(X)$ equipped with the supremum-norm given by

$$||f|| = \sup \{ |f(x)| : x \in X \}.$$

However, when the space X is not necessarily compact more general topologies are considered on $\mathcal{C}(X)$. There are two important groups of topologies on $\mathcal{C}(X)$: The set-open topologies, and the uniform topologies. Set-open topologies are defined in terms of networks [54] of subsets of X. In particular, for a closed network α on X the set-open topology on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ with respect to α is generated by the subbase

$$\{[A, V] : A \in \alpha \text{ and } V \text{ is open in } \mathsf{R}\}\$$

where $[A, V] = \{f \in \mathcal{C}(X) : f(A) \subseteq V\}$. Particularly common in application are the compact-open topology and the point-open topology. The point-open topology corresponds to pointwise convergence of sequences (or nets) in $\mathcal{C}(X)$. The uniform topologies are defined similarly. All the topologies defined above induce convergence classes on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ that are at least as restrictive as the pointwise convergence. Hence the study of these spaces is called by some authors [8] C_p -theory, where the 'p' indicates the connection with pointwise convergence of sequences (or nets). This theory has been used as a powerful tool in studying certain equivalences between topological spaces. A detailed survey of the subject can be found in [8] and [54]. Since $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is a vector lattice we can consider order convergence of sequences on it. This convergence, unlike those described above, is more general than the pointwise convergence.

If (K, τ) is a topological space we denote the convergence of a sequence (f_n) on K to an element $f \in K$ by $f_n \to_{\tau} f$. With every topological space (K, τ) one can associate a mapping σ_{τ} from K into the powerset of the set of all sequences on K by

$$(f_n) \in \sigma_\tau(f) \Leftrightarrow f_n \to_\tau f.$$

The mapping σ_{τ} satisfies the following properties, known as the Moore-Smith Axioms, that were introduced in [57], see [46] or [74] for a more recent presentation:

TOPOLOGICAL TYPE STRUCTURES

- **MS1** (Constants) If (f_n) is a sequence such that $f_n = f$ for every n, then $(f_n) \in \sigma_{\tau}(f)$;
- **MS2** (Subsequences) If a sequence (f_n) belongs to $\sigma_{\tau}(f)$, then so does each subsequence of (f_n) ;
- **MS3** (Divergence) If a sequence (f_n) does belong to $\sigma_{\tau}(f)$, then there exists a subsequence of (f_n) , no subsequence of which belongs to $\sigma_{\tau}(f)$;
- **MS4** (Iterated limits) If for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ the sequence $(f_{n\,m})$ belongs to $\sigma_{\tau}(f_n)$ and the sequence (f_n) belongs to $\sigma_{\tau}(f)$, then there exists a strictly increasing mapping $k : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$ such that the sequence $(f_{n\,k(n)})$ belongs to $\sigma_{\tau}(f)$.

Condition (MS3) is also known as the Urysohn Property while condition (MS4) is sometimes called the Diagonal Property.

Inversely, it may happen that a set S together with a mapping σ from S into the powerset of the set of all sequence on S is given. The question here is whether or not there exists a topology τ on S such that $\sigma = \sigma_{\tau}$. This need not be the case, and a characterization of those mappings σ that can be identified with a topology was obtained by Moore and Smith [57].

Theorem 1.1 Let σ be a mapping from the set S into the powerset of all sequences on S. Then there exists a topology τ on S such that $\sigma = \sigma_{\tau}$ if and only if the mapping σ satisfies the Moore-Smith Axioms (MS1) to (MS4).

The characterization above was originally stated in terms of nets, but is applies equally well to sequences. With this result the issue might seem to be settled. There are, however, a large variety of examples, many of practical importance, that do not satisfy all of the axioms. These include convergence almost everywhere on the space of measurable functions on a measure space (X, Λ, μ) and continuous convergence of sequences of continuous functions. Within the classical topology [46] it seems that such structures are too weak to allow for a general treatment by topological methods. If, however, one considers a more general notion of a Topological Type Structure, namely that of a convergence space, it is possible to develop quite a strong theory for many of the Topological Type Structures that do not satisfy all the axioms (MS1) to (MS4), as is demonstrated in [15].

The present work is largely concerned with order convergence on vector lattices which in general is also not topological, see [19] and [78]. The order convergence generally only satisfies the Axioms (MS1) and (MS2). These two axioms define the rather weak concept of a sequential convergence structure, see [15]. We show that order convergence on certain partially ordered sets does, however, satisfy some additional properties which enables us to employ methods from the theory of convergence spaces.

1.4 Convergence Spaces

Let a set K be given. A filter on K is a nonempty collection \mathcal{F} of nonempty subsets of K such that \mathcal{F} is closed under finite intersections and the formation of supersets. A filter \mathcal{F} is said to be finer than a filter \mathcal{G} if the inclusion $\mathcal{G} \subseteq \mathcal{F}$ holds. We also say that \mathcal{G} is coarser than \mathcal{F} . A filter is said to be an ultrafilter if it is not properly contained in any other filter.

A subset \mathcal{B} of a filter \mathcal{F} is a filter base for \mathcal{F} if every element of \mathcal{F} contains an element of \mathcal{B} . We call \mathcal{F} the filter generated by \mathcal{B} and write $\mathcal{F} = [\mathcal{B}]$. Every subset B of K generates a filter called the filter generated by B and and it is denotes $[\{B\}]$ or [B] for short. In case $B = \{f\}$ we write [f] and call it the filter generated by f.

Definition 1.5 A mapping λ from the set K into the power set of all filters on K is called a convergence structure and the pair (K, λ) a convergence space if the following conditions are satisfied:

(i) $[f] \in \lambda(f)$ for every $f \in K$;

(*ii*) $\mathcal{F} \cap \mathcal{G} \in \lambda(f)$ for every $\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G} \in \lambda(f)$;

(iii) if \mathcal{G} belongs to $\lambda(f)$ then every finer filter \mathcal{F} belongs to $\lambda(f)$.

In order not to be entangled in cumbersome notation a convergence space (K, λ) is often denoted simply by K.

The simplest example of a convergence structure is the one induced by a topology.

Example 1.1 Let (K, τ) be a topological space. Denote by $\mathcal{U}_{\tau}(f)$ the neighbourhood filter at $f \in K$ with respect to τ . Define the mapping λ_{τ} from K into the powerset of all filters on K as

$$\mathcal{F}\in\lambda_{\tau}\left(f\right)\Leftrightarrow\mathcal{F}\supseteq\mathcal{U}_{\tau}\left(f\right).$$

It is easily verified that λ_{τ} does indeed define a convergence structure on K, [15].

However, convergence structure is a more general concept than topology. In fact, most convergence structures of practical importance cannot be defined in terms of a topology as in Example 1.1. Consider the following example.

Example 1.2 Let M be the set of all real-valued measurable functions on a measure space $(\Omega, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$. Define a convergence structure λ on M as follows: a filter \mathcal{F} converges to f in (M, λ) if \mathcal{F} converges to f almost everywhere in Ω . There is no topology on M that induces the convergence structure λ , see [15] or [63].

CONVERGENCE SPACES

From the above it is clear that the theory of convergence spaces contains that of topological spaces as a special case. These spaces have been studied for over fifty years, and as in Definition 1.5, are defined in terms of filter convergence. It should be noted that some authors, [35] for instance, refer to a convergence structure in the sense of [15] as a pseudo-topology while others use this term to refer to a specific class of convergence space, the Choquet spaces [34]. The term pseudo-topology is used in [70], [71] and [72] to indicate the most general notion of a Topological Type Structure of wich convergence spaces is a highly important special case. We will consider convergence structures only in the sense of [18] and [15] and adopt the terminology of [15].

The classical topological methods have generally been available since the appearance of Hausdorff's book in 1914, but the notion of a convergent filter was defined only in 1937, see [23]. Filter convergence spaces were first considered by Choquet in 1948, see [24], and initially studied by Fischer [29] and Kowalsky [50], although their definitions do not coincide exactly with the modern one. At first these spaces were mainly used in applications to analysis and topology, notably in [11], [50], [79], [43], [44], [45] and in particular in [18] during the 1960's and 1970's. During this time the field of convergence spaces developed into an abstract theory. The concepts from classical topology were generalized to the wider setting of convergence spaces, and by the time of the second conference on convergence spaces and its applications [36], a fully fledged theory had developed. Such problems as the validity of the closed graph theorem [14], the extremal compactification of convergence spaces [21] and generalizations of the Hahn-Banach extension theorem to convergence vector spaces were considered, see [12],[13] and [55].

It is generally accepted that functional analysis was initiated by Banach in 1932. In [10] such fundamental results as the Hahn-Banach Theorem, the Open Mapping Theorem and the Principal of Uniform Boundedness are proved. When mathematicians realized the power of these results, a way was sought in which to generalize them. This generalization was obtained through the use of topological spaces and, in particular, topological vector spaces. There are, however, some difficulties when working exclusively with classical topological structures of which we mention a few.

A very important concept in functional analysis is that of an inductive limit. Within the framework of topological spaces, the limit is far removed from its component spaces, as indicated in [17]. Hence there are some difficulties when lifting properties to the components and properties of the components are not well preserved by the limit. Convergence space inductive limits, on the other hand, show remarkable permanence properties and properties of the limit are easily lifted to the component spaces.

Another problem when dealing with topological vector spaces is that there is no natural topology for the dual of a locally convex topological vector space. Although there are many different possible topologies that can be defined on the dual, for example the strong, the Mackey, the weak and the weak^{*} topologies to name but a few, each of which has its advantages and disadvantages.

Convergence structures, through the continuous convergence structure, provide a beautiful dual structure for locally convex topological vector spaces. In fact, it was shown [20] that every complete locally convex topological vector space is continuously reflexive, that is, every complete locally convex topological vector space is isomorphic to its bidual, equipped with the continuous convergence structure. Moreover, if the space is not complete, it can be embedded as a dense subspace of its bidual which is isomorphic to the completion of the original space. This was the first major result for convergence spaces in functional analysis.

One of the most powerful tools available in normed or metrizable spaces is the use of sequential arguments. In the more general setting of a topological vector space, one must impose strong countability conditions on the space in order to make use of these methods. But these conditions usually imply that the space is a Fréchet space. Therefore sequential methods are rarely accessible to us there. The countability conditions in convergence vector spaces are much more lax so that sequences come into play quite naturally in many instances where they do not suffice in the topological case. In particular, Beattie and Butzmann showed in [15] that the space $\mathcal{D}_c(\Omega)$ of all test functions with compact support on an open subset Ω of \mathbb{R}^n is second countable, as is the space of test functions $\mathcal{E}_c(\Omega)$, considered with the continuous convergence structure. They also showed that the spaces $\mathcal{L}_c \mathcal{E}_c(\Omega)$ and $\mathcal{L}_c \mathcal{D}_c(\Omega)$ of distributions and distributions with compact support are second countable when considered with the continuous convergence structure.

If, for a given set K, a mapping σ from K into the powerset of the set of all sequences on K that does not satisfy (MS3) and (MS4) is given, it is natural to ask whether or not there exists a convergence structure λ that induces σ The characterization of such spaces is due to Butzmann, Beattie and Herrlich [16]. Since this result will be applied in the current work we will discuss it in some detail.

Definition 1.6 A mapping σ from a set K into the powerset of all sequences on K is called a sequential convergence structure and the pair (K, σ) a sequential convergence space if the following conditions are satisfied:

- (i) The constant sequence with value f belongs to $\sigma(f)$.
- (ii) If a sequence belongs to $\sigma(f)$ then so does each of its subsequences.

Every convergence structure λ on a set K induces a sequential convergence structure σ_{λ} on K in the following way. A sequence (f_n) on a convergence space (K, λ) converges to $f \in K$ if and only the Fréchet filter generated by (f_n) , that is, the filter

$$\langle (f_n) \rangle = [\{\{f_n : n \ge k\} : k \in \mathsf{N}\}]$$
 (1.4)

converges to f. The sequence (f_n) is said to belong to $\sigma_{\lambda}(f)$ whenever it converges to f.

CONVERGENCE SPACES

For a given sequential convergence space (K, σ) the solution to the question posed above, that is, the existence or not of a convergence structure λ on Kthat induces σ , was solved in [16]. The solution is stated in terms of category theory, but an alternative version of the result can be found in [15]. We give the statement in the latter form.

Theorem 1.2 Let (K, σ) be a sequential convergence space. Then there exists a convergence structure λ on K such that $\sigma = \sigma_{\lambda}$ if and only if the following is true for all $f \in K$ and all sequences $(f_n), (g_n)$ on K:

(i) If (f_n) belongs to $\sigma(f)$ and $\langle (f_n) \rangle = \langle (g_n) \rangle$ then (g_n) belongs to $\sigma(f)$;

(ii) If (f_n) belongs to $\sigma(f)$ and (g_n) belongs to $\sigma(f)$ then $(f_n) \diamond (g_n)$ belongs to $\sigma(f)$.

Here $(f_n) \diamond (g_n)$ denotes the trivial mixing of (f_n) and (g_n) , i.e. $((f_n) \diamond (g_n))_{2n-1} = f_n$ and $((f_n) \diamond (g_n))_{2n} = g_n$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$.

A sequential convergence space that satisfies the conditions of Theorem 1.2 is called an FS-space. For an arbitrary FS-space (K, σ) the convergence structure λ on K that induces σ , that is, the convergence structure λ such that $\sigma_{\lambda} = \sigma$ need not be unique. In fact, even if σ is topological, that is, it satisfies the Moore-Smith Axioms (MS1) through (MS4), the topology that induces σ is not uniquely determined. The plurality of convergence structures associated with σ is due to the failure of convergence spaces, in general, to be completely described by sequential convergence. However, if suitable countability conditions are imposed on the required convergence structure λ the uniqueness of such a structure follows quite naturally.

1.5 The Order Convergence Structure

As it was stated earlier, we are interested in order convergence on a lattice, and in particular on a vector lattice. On a lattice (L, \leq) or a vector lattice (E, \leq) there are various ways in which to define a notion of convergence of sequences arising from the order on L, respectively E.

It is well known, see [52] or [78], that order convergence is a Hausdorff (separated) sequential convergence structure in the sense of Definition 1.6, which we denote by σ_o . In general order convergence is non-topological in that it fails to satisfy axioms (MS3) and (MS4) of the Moore-Smith Axioms. In fact, to require that order convergence on an Archimedean vector lattice E satisfy (MS4) is so strong as to force the convergence to be 'uniform', see [52] and [80].

Example 1.3 Consider the space C(R) of all continuous real valued functions on R. It is well known that C(R) is an Archimedean vector lattice when considered with the pointwise operations and order. Define the sequence (f_n) on

 $C(\mathsf{R})$ in the following way. Divide the interval [0,1] in half. Then divide each of the intervals $[0,\frac{1}{2}]$ and $[\frac{1}{2},1]$ in half and continue this process indefinitely to obtain a sequence of intervals $(I_n) = [a_n, b_n]$. Let, for each $n \in \mathsf{N}$, the function f_n be given by

$$f_n(x) = \begin{cases} 1 - n(a_n - x) & \text{if } a_n - \frac{1}{n} \le x < a_n \\ 1 & \text{if } x \in I_n \\ 1 - n(x - b_n) & \text{if } b_n < x \le b_n + \frac{1}{n} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Clearly, for every $x \in [0,1]$, there are an infinite number of terms in the sequence $(f_n(x))$ such that $f_n(x) = 1$. This implies that the sequence (f_n) can not order converge to 0. Now take any subsequence (f_{n_k}) of (f_n) and let (I_{n_k}) be the sequence of intervals associated with (f_{n_k}) as above. At least one of the intervals I_1 or I_2 must contain infinitely many of the intervals I_{n_k} . Assume that this is the case for I_1 . Again, at least one of the intervals I_3 or I_4 must contain infinitely many of the intervals I_3 or I_4 . Assume that this way we obtain a sequence (I_{n_i}) such that

$$I_{n_{i+1}} \subset I_{n_i}, j \in \mathbb{N}. \tag{1.5}$$

Let $f_{n_{k_j}}$ be the first term in (f_{n_k}) such that $I_{n_{k_j}} \subset I_{n_j}$. Define the sequence $(\mu_{n_{k_j}})$ by

$$\mu_{n_{k_i}}\left(x\right) = f_{n_j}\left(x\right).$$

Using (1.5) it can easily be seen that the sequence $(\mu_{n_{k_j}})$ decreases to 0 and satisfies $f_{n_{k_j}} \leq \mu_{n_{k_j}}$ so that $(f_{n_{k_j}})$ order converges to 0. Therefore order convergence on $\mathcal{C}(\mathsf{R})$ does not satisfy Axiom (MS3) of the Moore-Smith Axioms.

The 'topological properties' of order convergence of filters, and in particular its relation to certain topologies induced by the order relation, has been studied, amongst others, in [27] for arbitrary posets and in [26] for complete lattices.

Of interest to us is the paper [65] where the topological completion of commutative lattice groups under order convergence (in our sense) of nets and sequences were discussed. The term 'topological completion' is very loosely used there. Firstly, order convergence is in general non-topological. Secondly, he constructs a 'completion' of a sequential convergence group. This is, in general, of little interest as there are examples of sequential convergence groups having no completion, see [33].

There have been some attempts to define convergence structures on a vector lattice, see [28] and [37]. However, none of these structures induce sequential convergence identical with the order convergence of sequences. The problem of finding a convergence structure, if it exists, that induces order convergence of sequences on a vector lattice remained an open problem. To formulate it precisely, the question can be stated as follows: Given a vector lattice E, is it possible to define a convergence structure λ on E such that $\sigma_o = \sigma_{\lambda}$.

THE ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE

We will answer this question in the affirmative. In fact, we will prove a stronger result than this. We show that if L is a σ -distributive lattice, that is,

$$g \wedge \sup \{f_n : n \in \mathsf{N}\} = \sup \{g \wedge f_n : n \in \mathsf{N}\}$$
(1.6)

whenever the first supremum exists, then the sequential convergence space (L, σ_o) is an FS-space. As a result of the strong distributive properties of vector lattices, we will obtain the corresponding result for vector lattices as a corollary to the above.

Having shown that for any σ -distributive lattice L there exists a convergence structure λ that induces σ_o , we are interested in obtaining an explicit description of λ . As we discussed in Section 1.4, there is, however, no unique convergence structure that induces σ_o . We define a mapping λ_o from L into the powerset of the set of all filters on L by requiring that $\mathcal{F} \in \lambda_o(f)$ whenever there is a coarser filter with a countable basis consisting of appropriate order intervals

$$[\lambda,\mu] = \{g \in E : \lambda \le g \le \mu\}$$

We will call the mapping λ_o 'order convergence structure' and deduce the following fundamental properties:

- The mapping λ_o defines a convergence structure on L.
- The convergence structure λ_o induces the sequential convergence structure σ_o .
- The convergence structure λ_o is first countable.
- The convergence structure λ_o is regular and Hausdorff.

Definition 1.7 Let K be a convergence space.

(i) K is said to be first countable if, for each filter converging to a point f, there is a coarser one with a countable basis that still converges to f.

(ii) K is said to be first countable if there exists a countable basis at each $f \in E$, that is, for every $f \in E$ there exists a countable collection \mathcal{B} of subsets of K such that for every filter \mathcal{F} that converges to f there is a coarser filter with a basis from \mathcal{B} .

Definition 1.8 A convergence space K is said to be

(i) T_1 if every finite point set is closed;

(ii) Hausdorff if $\mathcal{F} \to f$ and $\mathcal{F} \to g$ imply that f = g;

(iii) regular if $a(\mathcal{F})$, the filter generated by $\{a(F) : F \in \mathcal{F}\}$ converges to a point $x \in X$ whenever \mathcal{F} converges to x.

As is the case for topological spaces the implications

 $T_1 + \text{Regular} \Rightarrow \text{Hausdorff} \Rightarrow T_1$ (1.7)

With every convergence structure one can associate a topology that is in some sense 'closest' to it. This topology is introduced through the concept of an open set, an extension of the familiar topological notion. **Definition 1.9** Let (K, λ) be a convergence space. (i) For every $f \in K$ the filter

$$\mathcal{V}_{f} = \bigcap \left\{ \mathcal{F} : \mathcal{F} \in \lambda\left(f\right) \right\}$$

is called the neighbourhood filter at f and its elements are called the neighbourhoods of f.

(ii) A set $U \subseteq K$ is said to be open if it is a neighbourhood of each of its points.

(iii) For each subset A of K the set

$$a(A) = \{ f \in K : \exists \mathcal{F} \in \lambda(f) \text{ on } K \text{ such } that A \in \mathcal{F} \}$$

is called the adherence of A. (iv) A set $A \subseteq K$ is called closed if a(A) = A.

Although the concepts defined above coincide with the topological notions of 'open set', 'closed set' and 'closure' when the convergence structure is induced by a topology as in Example 1.1, there are, in general, significant differences. The adherence operator is in general not indempotent so that the adherence of a set is not necessarily closed while the neighbourhood filter of a point need not converge. These phenomena are not at all pathological and quite characteristic of convergence spaces.

With every convergence structure we now associate the following topology.

Definition 1.10 Let K be a convergence space. A set U is open in the associated topology of K if it is an open set in the sense of Definition 1.9 (ii). We call the set K equipped with the associated topology the topological modification of K and denote it by o(K).

It is well known [19] that the following topology, called the order topology, is the finest topology on a poset that preserves order convergence.

Definition 1.11 Let P be a poset. We say that a subset U of P is open in the order topology if for every $f \in U$ and every sequence (f_n) on P such that (f_n) order converges to f there exists $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $f_n \in U$ for every $n \geq N$. We denote the order topology by τ_o .

It is clear that there exists a strong connection between order convergence structure λ_o on a σ -distributive lattice L and the order topology. We will show in Section 2.2 that the order topology is in fact the associated topology of λ_o . This result is representative of a number of statements that are 'new' in terms of the convergence structure λ_o , but are simply known results that are restated in terms of convergence structures. The associated topology is of interest mainly because it has exactly the same continuous functions (into a topological space) than the convergence structure with which it is associated. Recall the following definitions.

THE ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE

Definition 1.12 Let K and L be convergence spaces and $\varphi : K \to L$ a mapping.

(i) φ is continuous at $f \in K$ if $\varphi(\mathcal{F})$ converges to $\varphi(f)$ in L whenever \mathcal{F} converges to f in K. It is continuous on K if it is continuous at every $f \in K$. (ii) φ is sequentially continuous at $f \in K$ if $(\varphi(f_n))$ converges to $\varphi(f)$ in L whenever (f_n) converges to f in K. It is sequentially continuous on K if it is continuous at every $f \in K$.

(iii) φ is an embedding if it is continuous, injective and has a continuous inverse.

(iv) φ is a homeomorphism if it is a surjective embedding.

We now focus our attention on order convergence on a vector lattice. As a consequence of the sequential continuity of the group structure of a vector lattice with respect to order convergence, a fact that is well known [52], it is also continuous with respect to order convergence structure. In general, scalar multiplication is not continuous and hence some further assumption on the vector lattice is required for order convergence structure to be compatible with the linear structure. Indeed, we show that this holds true if and only if the space is Archimedean.

In the case of a vector lattice, the associated topology of order convergence structure, the order topology, is particularly well behaved as it is compatible with the group structure of the space, see Section 2.2. Moreover, if the space is Archimedean, we show that scalar multiplication is also continuous. This is not simply a consequence of a general result for convergence vector spaces, as there are examples of convergence vector spaces where the associated topology is not compatible with the linear structure, see [15][Remark 4.3.31]. This result implies very strong separation properties of order convergence structure. In particular, we will show that, for a not necessarily Archimedean vector lattice E the convergence space (E, λ_o) is functionally regular and functionally Hausdorf.

Definition 1.13 Let K be a convergence space. Then K is said to be: (i) functionally regular if, for each filter \mathcal{F} that converges to $f \in K$, the filter

$$\overline{\mathcal{F}}^{\sigma} = \left[\left\{\overline{F}^{\sigma} : F \in \mathcal{F}\right\}\right],$$

where \overline{F}^{σ} denotes the closure of F in the initial topology with respect to $\mathcal{C}(K)$ on K, also converges to $f \in K$;

(ii) functionally Hausdorff if the initial topology on K with respect to C(K) is Hausdorff.

Definition 1.14 Let K be a convergence space. A filter \mathcal{F} on K converges to $f \in K$ in the initial topology σ with respect to $\mathcal{C}(K)$ on K whenever $\varphi(\mathcal{F})$ converges to $\varphi(f)$ for every $\varphi \in \mathcal{C}(K)$.

The importances of the concepts defined above can be seen in their application to the characterization of an important class of convergence spaces, the class of c-embedded convergence spaces, see [15]. Order convergence structure in general does not belong to this class as it requires quite a strong restriction on the nature of convergence in the space, namely, the space must also be Choquet, see [24].

As mentioned above, if the vector lattice E is not Archimedean, then order convergence structure is not compatible with the underlying linear structure of the vector lattice E. The concept of a convergence vector space is a generalization of the concept of a topological vector space, the latter being a generalization of normed spaces. Normed spaces have been in use since Banach's 1928 book, see [10]. The powerful results established there served to motivate mathematicians to seek a means to generalize the concept of a normed space. It was not until some twenty years later that topological vector spaces were considered as a means to such a generalization. It is perhaps surprising that such a long period of time elapsed before this generalization was made as the machinery of general topology had been available since the appearance of Hausdorff's 1914 book. The further extension of the idea of a topological vector space came about in the late 1950s and the 1960s as a convergence vector space.

Definition 1.15 A convergence structure λ on a real vector space E is called a vector space convergence structure and the pair (E, λ) a convergence vector space whenever the mappings

$$+: E \times E \to E$$

and

$$\cdot: \mathsf{R} \times E \to E$$

such that $+: (f,g) \longmapsto f + g$ and $\cdot: (\alpha, f) \longmapsto \alpha f$ are continuous.

In Definition 1.15 above, the products $E \times E$ and $\mathsf{R} \times E$ are equipped with the product convergence structure which is defined as follows.

Definition 1.16 Let (K_i) be a family of convergence spaces. A filter \mathcal{F} on $\prod_{i \in I} K_i$ converges to $f \in \prod_{i \in I} K_i$ in the product convergence structure if, for all $i \in I$, there are filters $\mathcal{F}_i \to f(i)$ in K_i such that $\mathcal{F} \supseteq \prod_{i \in I} \mathcal{F}_i$. Here $\prod_{i \in I} \mathcal{F}_i$ denotes the Tychonoff product of the filters \mathcal{F}_i , that is, the filter based on

$$\left\{\prod_{i\in I} F_i: F_i\in\mathcal{F}_i \text{ for all } i\in I, \ F_i\neq K_i \text{ for only finitely many } i\in I\right\}.$$
 (1.8)

The motivation for the generalization of topological vector spaces came by and large from functional analysis and its applications, in particular form the

THE ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE

theory of PDEs, see for instance [34] and [11]. Indeed, it came to light that the classical topology fails to describe certain very interesting notions of convergence. The most prominent example to date is the continuous convergence structure [18] that has been shown to be very useful in applications, see [20] and [15].

As far as the order convergence structure on a vector lattice is concerned it has already been stated that topolocigal spaces, and hence topological vector spaces, fails give an adequite desciption of order convergence. In Section 2.1 we show that if the vector lattice E is Archimedean, then order the convergence structure is indeed a vector space convergence structure. Convergence vector spaces therefore provides an appropriate context for the study of order convergence on Archimedean vector lattices where topological vector spaces fail to do so. Convergence vector spaces and order convergence have never been associated in this way before and in this lies the novelty of our approach. Moreover, it is shown that the convergence vector space (E, λ_o) is both locally convex and locally bounded.

Definition 1.17 Let E be a convergence vector space.

(i) A subset B of E is bounded whenever the filter NB converges to 0.
(ii) A filter F on E is called bounded whenever the filter

$$\mathcal{NF} = [\{NF : N \in \mathcal{N}, F \in \mathcal{F}\}]$$

converges to 0.

(iii) E is locally bounded if and only if every filter that converges in E contains a bounded set.

Definition 1.18 A convergence vector space E is locally convex if for every filter \mathcal{F} which converges to 0 in E the filter $co(\mathcal{F})$, the filter generated by $\{co(F) : F \in \mathcal{F}\}$, also converges to 0. Here co(F) denotes the convex hull of F.

It should be noted that local convexity is not nearly as strong a property in the convergence vector space setting as it is for the topological case.

The properties associated with bounded sets, on the other hand, are far more significant as it is related to the problem of completing a given convergence vector space. The key to solving this problem is that every Cauchy filter must be bounded. In fact, in our definition of the order convergence structure λ_o this is specifically kept in mind. Hence the use of order bounded sets in the definition of a convergent filter.

Definition 1.19 Let E be a convergence vector space.

(i) A filter \mathcal{F} on E is a Cauchy filter if the filter $\mathcal{F} - \mathcal{F}$ converges to 0 in E. (ii) A sequence (f_n) on E is a Cauchy sequence if $\langle (f_n) \rangle$ is a Cauchy filter. (iii) E is a complete convergence vector space if every Cauchy filter on E converges to some $f \in E$.

For a given convergence vector space E, the objective is to construct a convergence vector space \widetilde{E} with the following properties:

- C1 E is a complete Hausdorff convergence vector space.
- C2 There exists a linear embedding $i: E \to \widetilde{E}$ such that i(E) is dense in \widetilde{E} in the sense that $a(i(E)) = \widetilde{E}$ where the adherence is taken in \widetilde{E} .
- C3 If F is a complete Hausdorff convergence vector space and $T: E \to F$ a continuous linear mapping, then there exists a continuous linear mapping $\widetilde{T}: \widetilde{E} \to F$ such that $T(f) = \widetilde{T}(i(f))$ for every $f \in E$.

In general, such a construction is not possible, see [35] where a characterization of those space that can be completed in this way is given. Here the properties of the convergence vector space E as related to boundedness are crucial. In fact, if E is a Hausdorff convergence vector space, then there exists a convergence vector space \tilde{E} , called the completion of E, that satisfies conditions (C1) through (C3) if and only if every Cauchy filter on E is bounded, see [35].

Indeed, let \mathcal{F} be a Cauchy filter on E that is not bounded and suppose that there exists a completion \widetilde{E} of E. Since \widetilde{E} is complete, the image filter $i(\mathcal{F})$ must converge to some $\widetilde{f} \in \widetilde{E}$. But every convergent filter is bounded so that $\mathcal{N}i(\mathcal{F}) = i(\mathcal{NF})$ must converge to 0 in \widetilde{E} . But since i is an embedding, it follows that \mathcal{NF} converges to 0 in E, a contradiction.

In the case of an Archimedean vector lattice E equipped with the order convergence structure, we prove the following results in Section 2.3. First we show that there exists a complete convergence vector space \tilde{E} and a mapping $i: (E, \lambda_o) \to \tilde{E}$ that satisfies the conditions (C1) through (C3). As there are examples of Hausdorff convergence vector spaces that can not be completed, this result is far from being trivial. Having established the existence of the completion of (E, λ_o) it is of interest to find a concrete representation of the procedure for completing a topological vector space, see for instance [46]. The second result settles this question in a rather elegant way. We relate the concepts of completeness and completion in terms of the order on E to the convergence space completeness of (E, λ_o) .

Definition 1.20 Let E be a vector lattice.

(i) E is said to be Dedekind σ -complete if every non-empty countable set that is bounded from above has a least upper bound.

(ii) E is Dedekind complete if every non-empty subset of E that is bounded from above has a least upper bound in E.

(iii) E is called order separable if every non-empty subset D of E possessing a supremum contains an at most countable subset possessing the same supremum as D.

(iv) E is called super Dedekind complete if it is Dedekind complete and order separable.

THE ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE

Indeed, it is shown that the space E is isomorphic, in the sense of convergence vector spaces, to the space $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$, where $E^{\#}$ denotes the Dedekind σ -completion of E, that is, the smallest Dedekind σ -complete vector lattice that contains E as a vector lattice subspace. Incidentally, in the coarse of studying the completion problem for (E, λ_o) we also solve a problem from the theory of vector lattices. Zaanen [83] defines a notion of an order Cauchy sequence on a vector lattice as follows.

Definition 1.21 Let E be a vector lattice.

(i) A sequence (f_n) on E is order Cauchy whenever there exists a sequence (μ_n) that decreases to 0 such that for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists $N_n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$|f_m - f_k| \le \mu_n \tag{1.9}$$

for every $k, m \geq N_n$.

(ii) E is order complete if every order Cauchy sequence order converges in E.

In Section 2.3 we show that an Archimedean vector lattice E is order complete if and only if E is Dedekind σ -complete.

Given a convergence space (K, λ) and a subset A of K, the convergence structure λ on the larger set K induces a convergence structure on A in a natural way.

Definition 1.22 Let K be a convergence space and A a subset of K. The subspace convergence structure on A is the initial convergence structure with respect to the inclusion mapping $e : A \to K$. A filter \mathcal{F} on A converges to f in A if and only if $[\mathcal{F}_K]$ converges to f in K.

When the convergence structure on K is defined through some special structure on K, the subset A usually inherits this structure. Hence we can define a convergence structure on A with respect to the additional structure. However, the convergence structure so defined on A does not necessarily coincide with the subspace convergence structure induced on A by (K, λ) . Generally one must make some additional assumptions on A to insure that the subspace structure is identical with the convergence structure defined on A independent of K.

Indeed, for the order convergence structure on an Archimedean vector lattice such problems also arise. We study this problem through the concepts of ideals, σ -ideals and bands.

On an algebraic ring it is of great interest to study ring ideals. For a vector lattice one can define a notion of ideal analogous to that encountered in ring theory, see [83]. Recall that a subring of a ring is an ideal if it absorbs products. An (order) ideal in a vector lattice is defined similarly in requiring that the vector sublattice 'absorbs' elements under the order relation.

Definition 1.23 Let E be a vector lattice and A a linear subspace of E. (i) A is called a vector sublattice of E if it is closed under the formation of finite suprema.

(ii) A is called an ideal in E if it is a vector sublattice and it is solid, that is, for any $f \in A$ and any $g \in E$ such that $|g| \leq |f|$ it follows that $g \in A$.

(iii) A is called a σ -ideal in E if it is an ideal and if it is closed under the formation of countable suprema.

(iv) A is called a band in E if it is an ideal and if it is closed under formation of arbitrary suprema.

The structure of ideals and bands of a vector lattice is much studied in the literature, see for instance [52] and [83]. The motivation for such a study stems from the close relationship that exist between ideals and Riesz homomorphisms.

Definition 1.24 Let E and F be vector lattices and $\pi : E \to F$ monotone linear mapping, that is, $\pi f \leq \pi g$ in F whenever $f \leq g$ in E. (i) The mapping π is a Riesz homomorphism if

$$\pi \left(f \lor g \right) = (\pi f) \lor (\pi g)$$

for all $f, g \in E$.

(ii) The mapping π is a Riesz isomorphism if it is a bijective Riesz homomorphism and its inverse T^{-1} is monotone.

Indeed, the kernel

$$\ker \pi = \{ f \in E : \pi f = 0 \}$$

of a Riesz homomorphism is an ideal in E and the ideal-properties of ker π serve to characterize some further properties that π might satisfy.

Another motivation for the use of bands is that, for a large class of vector lattices, it is possible to represent the space as the direct sum of two bands A and A^d that are 'orthogonal' in the sense that

$$|f| \wedge |g| = 0$$

for every $f \in A$ and $g \in A^d$, and $A \cap A^d = \{0\}$. Hence every $f \in E$ can be decomposed in a unique way as a sum

$$f = f_1 + f_2$$

where $f_1 \in A$ and $f_2 \in A^d$. For the details the reader is referred to [52][Section 2.4] or any text on vector lattices.

As is the case in ring theory, one can define for an ideal A of a vector lattice E the quotient vector lattice E/A. This is the (algebraic) quotient space of all equivalence classes modulo A. The element of E/A containing $f \in E$ will be denoted [f]. Hence we have $[f_1] = [f_2]$ if and only if $f_1 - f_2 \in A$. The space E/A is made into a vector lattice in the following way.

THE ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE

Definition 1.25 Let *E* be a vector lattice and *A* an ideal of *E*. Then $[f] \leq [g]$ in *E*/*A* whenever there exists $f_1 \in [f]$ and $g_1 \in [g]$ such that $f_1 \leq g_1$.

The interest in the quotient vector lattice is due to the fact that if $\pi : E \to F$ is a Riesz homomorphism, then $E/\ker \pi$ is Riesz isomorphic to F.

We are interested in the behavior of ideals of the Archimedean vector lattice E when considered as subspaces of (E, λ_o) , as well as the relationship between order convergence structure on E/A and the quotient convergence structure induced on E/A by (E, λ_o) .

Definition 1.26 Let K be a convergence space, A a set and a surjection $q : K \to A$. A filter \mathcal{F} converges in the quotient convergence structure on A to a point $g \in A$ if and only if there are points $f_1, ..., f_n \in K$ and for each k a filter \mathcal{F}_k which converges to f_k such that $q(f_k) = g$ for all k and $\mathcal{F} \supseteq q(\mathcal{F}_1) \cap ... \cap q(\mathcal{F}_n)$.

In general, order convergence on a subspace A, and even on an ideal, does not coincide with the convergence induced on A by order convergence on E. If, however, A is a band and E is Dedekind complete, the situation is much improved. It is shown in Section 2.4 that if E is Dedekind σ -complete the ideal A of E is a closed subspace of (E, λ_o) if and only if A is a σ -ideal. Moreover, if A is a band and E is Dedekind complete, then A is a closed subspace of (E, λ_o) and the order convergence structure on A, when considered as a vector lattice on its own, coincides with the subspace structure it inherits from (E, λ_o) . We also show that if E is Dedekind σ -complete and A is a σ -ideal, then sequential convergence induced from E coincides with order convergence of sequences on A.

Let us now fix, once and for all, the following notation. If E is a vector lattice and G is a vector sublattice of E, then by (G, λ_o) we mean the set Fequipped with order convergence structure as defined on it as a vector lattice in its own right. If we refer to the subspace convergence structure inherited from E, we will explicitly mention it.

Regarding the quotient space E/A, we will show in Section 2.4 that order convergence of sequences on E/A coincides with sequential convergence with respect to the quotient convergence structure on E/A, as induced from E by the quotient mapping $q: E \to E/A$ defined by q(f) = [f], whenever E is Dedekind σ -complete and A is a σ -ideal. The restriction on the completeness of E and Ais necessary for two reasons. Firstly, if A is not ru-complete, then the quotient E/A need not be Archimedean. Therefore the order convergence structure will not be a vector space convergence structure, while the convergence space quotient is a convergence vector space. Secondly, if A is not a σ -ideal, then the projection mapping $\pi_A: E \to E/A$, mapping f into [f], is not necessarily continuous.

As stated earlier, it is shown that the bounded subsets of (E, λ_o) are exactly the order bounded subset of E. This fact becomes particularly relevant when applied to the study of bounded operators between (E, λ_o) and (F, λ_o) . In order to study bounded operators on a convergence vector space one considers the following convergence structure, called the Mackey modification.

Definition 1.27 Let E be a convergence vector space and denote by \mathcal{B} the set of all bounded subsets of E. (i) A filter \mathcal{F} converges to $f \in E$ in the Mackey convergence structure μ on E whenever there exists $B \in \mathcal{B}$ such that

$$\mathcal{F} - f \supseteq \mathcal{N}B.$$

The vector space E equipped with the Mackey convergence structure is called the Mackey modification of E and is denoted $\mu(E)$. (ii) Way say that E is a Mackey space if $\mu(E) = E$.

Clearly $\mu(E)$ and E share the same bounded sets, $\mu(E)$ is first countable and locally bounded. In Section 2.5 we use the fact that $\mu(E)$ is first countable to characterize those Archimedean vector lattices for which $\mu(E)$ is complete in terms of relatively uniform convergence.

Definition 1.28 Let E be a vector lattice. A sequence (f_n) on E converges relatively uniformly (ru) to $f \in E$ whenever there exists $\mu \in E^+$ such that for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ so that

$$|f - f_n| < \varepsilon \mu$$

for every $n \geq N_{\varepsilon}$.

Note that (ru) convergence of a sequence implies order convergence to the same limit, but the converse of this does not necessarily hold. Indeed, consider the following simple example.

Example 1.4 Consider the set C(R) of all continuous functions on the real line equipped with pointwise operations and order. This defines on C(R) the structure of an Archimedean vector lattice. Define the sequence (f_n) as

$$f_n(x) = \begin{cases} 1 - n |x| & if -\frac{1}{n} \le x \le \frac{1}{n} \\ 0 & otherwise \end{cases}.$$

The sequence (f_n) is positive and decreasing. Moreover, for every $x \neq 0$ the sequence $(f_n(x))$ decreases to 0. Therefore the sequence (f_n) decreases to 0, and hence it order converges to 0.

On the other hand, $f_n(0) = 1$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ so that (f_n) can not converge relatively uniformly to 0.

Also, if the space E is not Archimedean, then the limit of a (ru) convergent sequence need not be unique. For Archimedean spaces the situation is much better and limits are unique.

THE ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE

Definition 1.29 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice.

(i) A sequence (f_n) on E is called (ru) Cauchy if there exists $\mu \in E^+$ so that for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$|f_n - f_m| < \varepsilon \mu$$

for every $n \geq N_{\varepsilon}$.

(ii) E is said to be (ru) complete if every (ru) Cauchy sequence converge (ru) to some $f \in E$.

We show that the convergent sequences with respect to the Mackey convergence structure are exactly the relatively uniformly convergent sequences on E. Moreover, we show that $\mu(E)$ is complete if and only if E is (ru) complete.

In general the Mackey modification of a convergence vector space has a relatively simple structure compared with the origenal convergence structure. In the case of the order convergence structure this is also the case. In particular, we show in Section 2.5 that the Mackey modification of $\mu(E)$ of (E, λ_o) is strongly first countable whenever E possesses a strong order unit.

Definition 1.30 Let E be a vector lattice. An element $e \in E^+$ is called a strong order if there exists for every $f \in E^+$ a positive integer N_f such that

 $f \leq N_f e$.

In general the Mackey convergence structure does not satisfy such a strong countability condition and hence our result is by no means a triviality.

1.6 Continuous and Bounded Operators

Since we are essentially performing a functional analysis on linear spaces it is appropriate to consider the linear mappings between such spaces. Various classes of linear mappings between vector lattices have been studied extensively, particularly when the spaces are Banach lattices, that is, there is a norm on the space that is compatible with the order structure, and the space is norm complete, or the codomain is Dedekind complete We will consider the general case of two Archimedean vector lattices E and F equipped with the order convergence structure. We are specifically interested in the following classes of operators, see [83].

Definition 1.31 Let E and F be vector lattices and $T : E \to F$ a linear mapping.

(i) We call T order bounded if the image T(A) of every order bounded subset A of E under T is an order bounded subset of F. The set of all order bounded

operators from E into F is denoted $L_b(E, F)$. (ii) We call T σ -order continuous if, for every sequence (f_n) on E that satisfies $f_n \downarrow 0$,

$$\inf\left\{|Tf_n|:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}=0$$

in F. The set of all σ -order continuous operators from E into F is denoted $L_c(E, F)$.

Note that an operator $T: E \to F$ is σ -order continuous whenever T maps order convergent sequences into order convergent sequences, thus motivating the terminology. The converse is true if T is positive or if F is Dedekind complete.

There is a natural way in which to order the space $L_b(E, F)$. Define the relation " \leq " on $L_b(E, F)$ by saying that

$$T \le S \iff \left(f \in E^+ \Longrightarrow \left(S - T \right) \left(f \right) \in F^+ \right) \tag{1.10}$$

The order (1.10) makes $L_B(E, F)$ into a partially ordered vector space. The inclusion

$$L_{c}(E,F) \subseteq L_{b}(E,F)$$

therefore implies the same order structure on $L_c(E, F)$. In general, however, without further conditions on F, neither $L_b(E, F)$ nor $L_c(E, F)$ is a vector lattice and hence order convergence need not be induced by a convergence structure. In this general case we can therefore not consider the spaces $L_b(E, F)$ and $L_c(E, F)$ with the order convergence structure. On the other hand, if F is Dedekind complete, then $L_b(E, F)$ becomes a Dedekind complete vector lattice and $L_c(E, F)$ is a band in $L_b(E, F)$, and hence also a Dedekind complete vector lattice. In terms of the order convergence structure, we then have the following interpretation of the above.

If *E* and *F* are vector lattices with *F* Dedekind complete, then $(L_b(E, F), \lambda_o)$ is a complete convergence vector space and $(L_c(E, F), \lambda_o)$ is a closed subspace of $(L_b(E, F), \lambda_o)$. In particular, the spaces $(L_b(E), \lambda_o) = (L_b(E, \mathsf{R}), \lambda_o)$ and $(L_c(E), \lambda_o) = (L_c(E, \mathsf{R}), \lambda_o)$ are both complete convergence vector spaces.

We are interested in operators $T : E \to F$ that are either bounded or continuous with respect to the order convergence structure on the Archimedean vector lattices E and F.

Definition 1.32 Let E and F be convergence vector spaces. The operator $T: E \to F$ is said to be bounded if the image T(B) of any bounded subset B of E under T is a bounded subset of F.

Unlike in the case of a normed space, boundedness of an operator does not imply continuity. Indeed, even for locally convex topological vector spaces Eand F the implication

$$T$$
 bounded $\Longrightarrow T$ continuous

CONTINUOUS AND BOUNDED OPERATORS

does not generally hold. The inverse implication, however, still remains true for convergence vector spaces, that is, if $T: E \to F$ is an operator, then

 $T \text{ continuous} \Longrightarrow T \text{ bounded.}$

We denote the set of all continuous operators from E into F by $\mathcal{L}(E, F)$, and if the space is equipped with the continuous convergence structure, it is denoted $\mathcal{L}_{c}(E, F)$. In particular, we write $\mathcal{L}(E)$ for $\mathcal{L}(E, \mathsf{K})$ and $\mathcal{L}_{c}(E)$ to mean $\mathcal{L}_{c}(E, \mathsf{K})$. If instead $\mathcal{L}(E)$ is considered with the weak* topology, that is, the topology induced by the semi norms

$$\rho_f:\varphi\to|\varphi(f)|$$

where the parameter f runs through all of $E \setminus \{0\}$, we denote the space $\mathcal{L}_s(E)$.

As far as the set $\mathcal{L}(E, F)$ is concerned, where both E and F are Archimedean vector lattices equipped with the order convergence structure, the main result that we obtain is that $\mathcal{L}(E, F) = L_c(E, F)$ whenever F is Dedekind complete, that is, the operator $T : E \to F$ is continuous if and only if it is sequentially continuous. In particular, it follows, therefore, that $\mathcal{L}(E)$ consists of all the σ -order continuous linear functionals. We will see an application of this fact when we consider the problem of embedding E into $\mathcal{L}(E)$.

This is by no means a triviality. In general first countability of a convergence space is not sufficient to ensure that the equivalence

T continuous $\iff T$ sequentially continuous

holds. A stronger countability condition on the codomain space is usually necessary.

If we consider $\mathcal{L}_{c}(E, F)$, the set $\mathcal{L}(E, F)$ equipped with the continuous convergence structure as a subspace of $\mathcal{C}_{c}(E, F)$, then we obtain a surprising result. If F is Dedekind complete, so that (F, λ_{o}) is complete, then the space $\mathcal{L}_{c}(E, F)$ is a complete convergence vector space.

Definition 1.33 Let K and L be convergence spaces. Then a filter \mathcal{F} on $\mathcal{C}(K,L)$ converges to $\varphi_0 \in \mathcal{C}(K,L)$ in the continuous convergence structure if and only if $\omega_{K,L}(\mathcal{F} \times \Phi)$ converges to $\varphi_0(f_0)$ whenever Φ converges to f_0 in K. Here

$$\omega_{K,L}: \mathcal{C}(K,L) \times K \to L$$

denotes the evaluation mapping defined by $\omega_{K,L}(\varphi, f) = \varphi(f)$.

This is not the case for arbitrary convergence vector spaces E and F. For an example of complete, Hausdorff, regular convergence vector spaces E and F such that $\mathcal{L}_c(E, F)$ is not complete, see [22].

As mentioned earlier, the Mackey modification $\mu(E)$ of a convergence vector space E provides us with a useful tool with which to study bounded operators. In fact, the novelty of the Mackey convergence structure is that an operator

 $T: \mu(E) \to \mu(F)$ is continuous if and only if it is bounded. Since E and $\mu(E)$ share the same bounded sets, it follows that the continuous operators between $\mu(E)$ and $\mu(F)$ are exactly the bounded operators from E into F. Furthermore, if E and F are Mackey spaces, then an operator $T: E \to F$ is continuous if and only if it is bounded.

Since, for an Archimedean vector lattice E the bounded subsets of (E, λ_o) is exactly the order bounded subsets of E, it follows that the continuous mappings from $\mu(E)$ into $\mu(F)$, where F is another Archimedean vector lattice, are exactly the order bounded operators from E into F, that is, $\mathcal{L}(\mu(E), \mu(F)) = L_b(E, F)$.

One of the cornerstone theorems of functional analysis is the Banach-Steinhaus theorem, also called the principle of uniform boundedness. This result has been known to hold for Banach spaces since the 1920s, see [10], and since then many variations of for more general spaces have appeared. The most common variant is the following: If E and F are locally convex topolog-ical vector spaces with E is barrelled, then every pointwise bounded subset of $\mathcal{L}(E, F)$ is equicontinuous.

Definition 1.34 Let E and F be convergence vector spaces. Then a subset $H \subseteq \mathcal{L}(E, F)$ is equicontinuous if the filter

$$H\left(\mathcal{F}\right) = \left[\left\{\left\{Tf: T \in H\right\}: F \in \mathcal{F}\right\}\right]$$

converges to 0 in F whenever the filter \mathcal{F} converges to 0 in E.

Definition 1.35 A convergence vector space E is called barrelled if every bounded subset of $\mathcal{L}_s(E)$ is equicontinuous.

In [15] the scope of this result is greatly enlarged to include many convergence vector spaces. We apply the results obtained there to order convergence on an Archimedean vector lattice E and its Mackey modification $\mu(E)$. The first step in this direction is to show that both (E, λ_o) and $\mu(E)$ are barrelled. We then apply this result, together with those obtained in [15], to find sufficient conditions on a convergence vector space F such that $((E, \lambda_o), F)$ and $(\mu(E), F)$ are Banach-Steinhaus pairs.

Definition 1.36 Let E and F be convergence vector spaces. The pair (E, F) is called a Banach-Steinhaus pair whenever every bounded subset of $\mathcal{L}_s(E, F)$ is equicontinuous.

The results described above then give rise to a Banach-Steinhaus type theorem for σ -order continuous operators between Archimedean vector lattices. In particular, we obtain the following results:

BS Let E and F be Archimedean vector lattices, with F Dedekind complete such that L_cF separates the points of F. If the sequence (T_n) of σ -order continuous operators $T_n : E \to F$ converges pointwise, with respect to order convergence structure on E and F, to a linear mapping $T : E \to F$, then T is σ -order continuous.

CONTINUOUS AND BOUNDED OPERATORS

Beside the Banach-Steinhaus theorems for convergence vector spaces, the results described above also rely on a certain relationship between the convergence vector space (E, λ_o) and its second dual space $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{L}(E, \lambda_o), \lambda_o)$. We show that whenever the first dual separates the points of E, then there exists a vector sublattice of the second dual that is isomorphic, as a convergence vector space when equipped with order convergence structure to (E, λ_o) . This is an application of the duality theorems for vector lattices that can be found in [81].

There have been previous attempts at proving Banach-Steinhaus type theorems for vector lattices, see for instance [73] where a result similar to (BS) is proved for order continuous operators. There, however, the further condition that the space E is of 'Grothendick type' is imposed. Furthermore, it is required that the limit operator already be order bounded. Our result neither implies Schaefer's result, nor does it follow from it. If, however, the space F is super Dedekind complete and of Grothendick type the two results are equivalent.

1.7 Hausdorff Continuous Functions

We consider functions on a topological space X with values extended closed real intervals, that is, functions $f: X \to \overline{\mathsf{IR}}$. Here $\overline{\mathsf{IR}}$ denotes the set

$$\mathsf{I}\overline{\mathsf{R}} = \left\{ [\underline{a}, \overline{a}] : \underline{a} \le \overline{a} \in \overline{\mathsf{R}} \right\}$$
(1.11)

where $\overline{\mathsf{R}} = \mathsf{R} \cup \{\pm \infty\}$. A partial order was defined on $|\overline{\mathsf{R}}|$ by Markov in [53] as

$$[\underline{a}, \overline{a}] \le [\underline{c}, \overline{c}] \Leftrightarrow \underline{a} \le \underline{c}, \overline{a} \le \overline{c}.$$

$$(1.12)$$

With every interval $a \in \overline{\mathsf{IR}}$ one can associate a nonnegative extended real number $\omega(a)$, the width of a, which is defined as

$$\omega(a) = \begin{cases} \overline{a} - \underline{a} & \text{if } \overline{a}, \underline{a} \in \mathsf{R} \\ \infty & \text{if } \overline{a} = +\infty \text{ or } \underline{a} = -\infty \\ 0 & \text{if } \overline{a} = \underline{a} = \pm \infty \end{cases}$$
(1.13)

By the absolute value of an interval $a = [\underline{a}, \overline{a}]$ we mean the extended positive real number defined by

$$|a| = \max\left\{|\underline{a}|, |\overline{a}|\right\}. \tag{1.14}$$

We denote by A(X) the set of extended closed real interval valued functions on X, that is,

$$\mathsf{A}(X) = \left\{ f : X \to \mathsf{I}\overline{\mathsf{R}} \right\}. \tag{1.15}$$

By viewing every extended real number as an interval a = [a, a], $\overline{\mathsf{R}}$ can be treated as a subset of $\overline{\mathsf{IR}}$ so that the set of extended real valued functions

$$\mathcal{A}(X) = \left\{ f : X \to \overline{\mathsf{R}} \right\} \tag{1.16}$$

INTRODUCTION

is contained in the set A(X). For any $f \in A(X)$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ we denote by W_f^{ε}

$$W_{f}^{\varepsilon} = \left\{ x \in X : \omega \left(f \left(x \right) \right) > \varepsilon \right\}.$$

The set

$$W_f = \{ x \in X : \omega \left(f \left(x \right) \right) > 0 \}$$
(1.17)

on which f assumes proper interval values can be represented as

$$W_f = \bigcup_{\varepsilon > 0} W_f^{\varepsilon}.$$
 (1.18)

Using the partial order defined in (1.12) on $\overline{\mathsf{IR}}$, a partial order that extends the usual one on $\mathcal{A}(X)$ may be defined on $\mathsf{A}(X)$ in a pointwise way as

$$f \le g \Leftrightarrow f(x) \le g(x), x \in X. \tag{1.19}$$

Note that since each $f \in A(X)$ takes extended interval values, we may write these functions in an interval way as $f = [\underline{f}, \overline{f}]$ where $\underline{f} \leq \overline{f} \in \mathcal{A}(X)$. In [9] Baire defined the operators I and S, known respectively as the lower and upper Baire operators, for real valued functions of a real variable, but recently the definitions were generalized to extended closed interval valued functions on an arbitrary topological space, see [3]. The definitions may be written in the following way:

$$I(f)(x) = \sup_{V \in \mathcal{V}_x} \inf \{ z \in f(y) : y \in V \}, x \in X$$
 (1.20)

$$S(f)(x) = \inf_{V \in \mathcal{V}_x} \sup \left\{ z \in f(y) : y \in V \right\}, x \in X$$
(1.21)

Here \mathcal{V}_x denotes the set of neighbourhoods at $x \in X$. The mappings I and S are closely connected with the concept of semi-continuous functions as introduced by Baire [9], for real valued functions of a real variable, and subsequently generalized to more arbitrary spaces by several authors.

Definition 1.37 A function $f \in \mathcal{A}(X)$ is called lower semi-continuous at $x \in X$ if for every m < f(x) there exists $V \in \mathcal{V}_x$ such that m < f(y) for all $y \in V$. If $f(x) = -\infty$, then f is assumed lower semi-continuous at x.

Definition 1.38 A function $f \in \mathcal{A}(X)$ is called upper semi-continuous at $x \in X$ if for every m > f(x) there exists $V \in \mathcal{V}_x$ such that m > f(y) for all $y \in V$. If $f(x) = +\infty$, then f is assumed upper semi-continuous at x.

Semi-continuous functions are characterized as the fixed points of the operators I and S, that is,

$$f$$
 is lower semi-continuous on $X \Leftrightarrow I(f) = f$ (1.22)

$$f$$
 is upper semi-continuous on $X \Leftrightarrow S(f) = f$ (1.23)

HAUSDORFF CONTINUOUS FUNCTIONS

33

From (1.20) through (1.21) it is clear that, for any $f \in A(X)$ it holds that

$$I(f) \le S(f). \tag{1.24}$$

From (1.24) it is evident that the mapping $F : A(X) \to A(X)$ defined by

$$F(f) = [I(f), S(f)]$$

$$(1.25)$$

is well defined. This mapping, called the Graph completion operator, was first defined by Sendov in [75] for the special case where X is a closed real interval, but the definition was again generalized to arbitrary topological spaces in [3]. Through the Graph completion operator a notion of continuity of interval valued functions was defined [75]. We recount this definition here as it will come into play on several occasions.

Definition 1.39 A function $f \in A(X)$ is said to be Sendov continuous, or S-continuous for short, if it is a fixed point of the graph completion operator, that is, if F(f) = f. We denote the set of S-continuous functions by F(X).

Remark 1.1 In the literature the S-continuous functions are often called segment continuous, or s-continuous for short. We adopt the current notation in homage of B. Sendov who first defined this notion of continuity for interval valued functions.

Also in [75], Sendov defined the concept of a Hausdorff continuous closed extended interval valued functions of a real variable. Anguelov extended this definition to arbitrary topological spaces in [3]. The definition is in terms of a minimality condition imposed on the inclusion of interval functions. Alternative characterizations were obtained in [3], [78] and will be recounted in the appendix.

Definition 1.40 A function $f \in A(X)$ is called Hausdorff continuous, or Hcontinuous for short, if for every $g \in A(X)$ satisfying the inclusion $g(x) \subseteq f(x), x \in X$, we have that $F(g)(x) = f(x), x \in X$. We denote the set of all H-continuous functions on X by H(X).

Remark 1.2 It is important to note that this concept of H-continuity differs greatly form the H-continuous functions that is encountered in set valued analysis.

Note that at first glance the definition does not involve neighbourhoods of the points of X. However, it does involve the graph completion operator, the definition of which does involve these neighbourhoods. This ensures that a number of the properties of continuous functions are preserved by the H-continuous functions. For instance, two H-continuous functions are equal if and only if equality holds pointwise on a dense set.

The Hausdorff continuous interval valued functions are mostly used in situations where certain discontinuities occur. Initially they were applied mainly to problems in approximation theory, see [75] and [76]. The renewed interest in the H-continuous functions is a result of several recent applications to other areas in mathematics. It was shown in [3] that the Dedekind completion of the space $\mathcal{C}(X)$ of continuous functions can be obtained though certain spaces of H-continuous functions. In particular, if X is a metric space then the space of all finite H-continuous functions

$$\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) = \{ f \in \mathsf{H}(X) : |f(x)| < \infty, x \in X \}$$
(1.26)

is exactly the Dedekind completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$. The Dedekind completion of $\mathcal{C}_b(X)$, the set of bounded continuous functions, was previously characterized as a space of 'normal semi-continuous functions' in [25]. The novelty of the result obtained in [3] is that the entire space $\mathcal{C}(X)$, and not only its subspace $\mathcal{C}_b(X)$, is completed as a space of functions on the same topological space X. The completion of $\mathcal{C}_b(X)$ is also characterized as the set of bounded H-continuous functions. Another application of H-continuous functions is the use of the space of nearly finite H-continuous functions, that is, the space

$$\mathsf{H}_{nf}(X) = \{ f \in \mathsf{H}(X) : |f(x)| < \infty, x \in D \text{ - closed nowhere dense} \}, (1.27)$$

in the order completion method [62]. The order completion method is a powerful theory for solving arbitrary continuous nonlinear PDEs using only the usual measurable functions. The regularity of the solutions obtained in this way has been improved significantly, see [6], as the solutions can in fact be assimilated using the nearly finite H-continuous functions. The applications mentioned above all have at their centre the strong properties that the respective sets of H-continuous functions exhibit when viewed as ordered spaces. Indeed, the spaces $H_{ft}(X)$ and $H_{nf}(X)$ are both Dedekind complete. It is for this reason that the we are interested in the order convergence on these spaces. In particular, we investigate order convergence on $H_{ft}(X)$. In [78] we considered order convergence on the set $H_{ft}(X)$ of finite H-continuous functions where X is an open subset of \mathbb{R}^n . It was shown that order convergence satisfies neither Axiom (MS3) nor Axiom (MS4) of the Moore-Smith Axioms. There, however, the space $H_{tt}(X)$ is considered only as a lattice so that the results on order convergence outlined above does not apply. In order to utilize the results on order convergence on vector lattices in this work some further structure is required. In particular, it must be shown that $H_{ft}(X)$ is an Archimedean vector lattice.

When defining the algebraic operations of a linear space on $H_{ft}(X)$ it is desirable that they extend the pointwise operations on $\mathcal{C}(X)$. It is therefore tempting to define the operations on $H_{ft}(X)$ in a pointwise way. For scalar multiplication this does not pose significant problems. For addition, however, one runs into trouble immediately. The function

$$(f+g)(x) = \left[\underline{f}(x) + \underline{g}(x), \overline{f}(x) + \overline{g}(x)\right], x \in X$$
(1.28)

HAUSDORFF CONTINUOUS FUNCTIONS

need not be H-continuous.

Example 1.5 Let X = [0,1]. Consider the functions f and g on X defined by

$$f(x) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } x < 0\\ [0,1] & \text{if } x = 0\\ 1 & \text{if } x > 0 \end{cases}$$

and

$$g(x) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } x < 0\\ [-1,0] & \text{if } x = 0\\ -1 & \text{if } x > 0 \end{cases}$$

Adding f and g pointwise as in (1.28) yields

$$(f+g)(x) = \begin{cases} 0 & if \ x < 0\\ [-1,1] & if \ x = 0\\ 0 & if \ x > 0 \end{cases}$$

which is clearly not H-continuous.

Example 1.5 indicates that the difficulties in defining pointwise operations on $H_{ft}(X)$ lies in the points where the functions assume proper interval values. The obstruction is that the established operations of interval analysis does not introduce a linear structure on the set IR of closed finite real intervals, see [5].

It would therefore be appropriate to somehow 'remove' the sets W_f and W_g when defining the sum 'f + g'. Indeed, following this approach it was shown that if X is an open subset of \mathbb{R}^n , the space $H_{ft}(X)$ can be made into a linear space such that the operations extend the pointwise operations on $\mathcal{C}(X)$, see [77]. In fact, it was shown that, under certain mild assumptions, $H_{ft}(X)$ is the largest real linear space that extends the pointwise operations on $\mathcal{C}(X)$. That result is essentially based on the fact that any open subset of \mathbb{R}^n is a Baire space, that is, the complement of any set of first Baire category is dense. The result can therefore be generalized to any Baire space X. However, when X is not a Baire space the Baire category argument used in [77] and in this work fails.

As we stated above, one of the most striking and important properties of the set $H_{ft}(X)$ when compared with the function spaces usually studied in functional analysis is that it is Dedekind complete with respect to the order (1.19). It is therefore of considerable importance to study the relationship between the order and the algebraic structure on $H_{ft}(X)$. We will show that the desired connection exists in that $H_{ft}(X)$ possesses the structure of a vector lattice. In particular, since $H_{ft}(X)$ is Dedekind complete it follows by the Main Inclusion Theorem, see Appendix A, that it is an Archimedean vector lattice. The power of this result is twofold. Firstly, it allows for application of the established theory of vector lattices to the H-continuous functions. Moreover, it enables us to make use of the theory of order convergence as developed in Chapter 2 of this work.

In addition to the general results on order convergence obtained in Chapter 2, this mode of convergence on the vector lattice $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ satisfies a further property when X is a compact metric space. One can characterize the order convergent sequences on $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ through the Hausdorff distance on $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$. This characterization was obtained in [78] for X a compact subset of R^n . Here we will extend it to arbitrary compact metric spaces.

The Hausdorff distance, as the name indicates, was introduced by Felix Hausdorff in his famous 1914 book on topology, as a metric on the set of closed subsets of a metric space (M, ρ) . In particular, for any two closed subsets Aand B of M, the Hausdorff distance r(A, B) between them is defined as

$$r(A,B) = \max\left\{ \underset{a \in A}{\operatorname{supinf}} \rho(a,b), \underset{b \in B}{\operatorname{supinf}} \rho(a,b) \right\}.$$
 (1.29)

Consider the set $M = X \times \mathsf{R}$ endowed with the metric

$$\rho\left(\left(x_{1}, y_{1}\right), \left(x_{2}, y_{2}\right)\right) = \max\left\{d\left(x_{1}, x_{2}\right), |y_{1} - y_{2}|\right\}$$
(1.30)

where d is the distance function on $X \times X$. Then any $f \in A(X)$ that assumes only finite values satisfies

$$\{(x, f(x)) : x \in X\} \subset M,$$

that is, the graph of f is a subset of M. If, therefore, $f, g \in A(X)$ are finite and their graphs are closed subsets of M, the Hausdorff distance

$$r(f,g) = \max\left\{ \sup_{x \in X} \inf_{y \in X} \rho((x, f(x)), (y, g(y))), \sup_{Y \in x} \inf_{x \in X} \rho((x, f(x)), (y, g(y))) \right\}$$
(1.31)

is well defined. In particular, if we consider the set $\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$ of all finite valued Scontinuous functions on X, we show that (1.31) defines a metric on that space. It is call the Hausdorff distance, or H-distance for short. The definition of this distance on $\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$ is due to Sendov [76] for the particular case when X is a compact interval in the real line. There it is shown that $(\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X), r)$ is a complete metric space with the surprising property that the unit ball is compact. Recall that in a normed space the compactness of the unit ball is equivalent to the space being of finite dimension.

In [78] the work of Sendov was in part extended to the case when X is a subset of \mathbb{R}^n . Moreover, some relations between the Hausdorff distance and order convergence on $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ were established. Our goal here is the further generalization of the results in [78] to arbitrary metric spaces.

A first step towards the generalization obtained in [78] was an alternative expression for the H-distance. This is obtained through the so called δ -Baire operators I_{δ} and S_{δ} . Although they were at first defined only for X a subset of \mathbb{R}^n , the expression remains unchanged for more general metric spaces. The δ -lower Baire and δ -upper Baire operators I_{δ} and S_{δ} are defined as

$$I_{\delta}(f)(x) = \inf\{z \in f(y) : y \in B_{\delta}(x)\},\tag{1.32}$$

HAUSDORFF CONTINUOUS FUNCTIONS

37

$$S_{\delta}(f)(x) = \sup\{z \in f(y) : y \in B_{\delta}(x)\}, \qquad (1.33)$$

for any $\delta > 0$ and $f \in A(X)$. Note that since the open balls form a basis for the topology induced on X by the metric, it holds that

$$I(f)(x) = \sup_{\delta > 0} I_{\delta}(f)(x), x \in X$$
(1.34)

and

$$S(f)(x) = \inf_{\delta > 0} S_{\delta}(f)(x), x \in X$$
(1.35)

for every $f \in A(X)$. For any $f, g \in F_{ft}(X)$ define the one-sided H-distance $\eta(f, g)$ as

$$\eta(f,g) = \inf \left\{ \delta > 0 : I_{\delta}(g)(x) - \delta \le f(x) \le S_{\delta}(g)(x) + \delta, x \in X \right\}.$$
(1.36)

We show that the H-distance r(f,g) is given by

$$r(f,g) = \max\left\{\eta\left(f,g\right),\eta\left(g,f\right)\right\}$$
(1.37)

For all $f, g \in \mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$. For functions f and g that are not S-continuous the H-distance is defined as the H-distance between their completed graphs. That is,

$$r(f,g) = r(F(f), F(g)).$$

$$(1.38)$$

Note that the one-sided H-distance is not a metric (distance function) on $F_{ft}(X)$, since there exist functions $f, g \in F_{ft}(X)$ such that

$$\eta\left(f,g\right)=0, f\neq g.$$

We generalize a characterization of order convergent sequence on $H_{ft}(X)$ in terms of the one-sided H-distance that was obtained in [78]. Furthermore, we show that under certain conditions of equi-H-continuity, order convergence and convergence in the H-distance are equivalent.

1.8 Order Convergence on $\mathcal{C}(X)$

Consider the set $\mathcal{C}(X)$ of all continuous real functions defined on a given topological space X with a point-wise defined partial order, that is, for $f, g \in \mathcal{C}(X)$

$$f \le g \iff f(x) \le g(x), \ x \in X.$$
 (1.39)

It is well known, see for instance [52], that the pointwise operations and the pointwise order (1.39) make $\mathcal{C}(X)$ into an Archimedean vector lattice. In fact, a large number of vector lattices are Riesz isomorphic to a subspace of $\mathcal{C}(X)$ for some topological space X, see [1]. Therefore, when we consider $\mathcal{C}(X)$ we are actually working with quite a large class of vector lattices.

Since $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is an Archimedean vector lattice, the theory of order convergence developed in this work applies. Firstly, it follows that $(\mathcal{C}(X), \sigma_o)$, where σ_o is the sequential convergence structure on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ given by the order convergence with respect to the partial order (1.39), is a sequential convergence space. As for Archimedean vector lattices in general, there is no topology on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ that induces the sequential convergence structure σ_o , except in some special cases. Indeed, in Example 1.3 we showed that σ_o violates the third Moore-Smith Axiom (MS3) and in [78] it is shown that the fourth Moore-Smith Axiom (MS4) also fails.

Let us note that since $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is a lattice, any finite subset of $\mathcal{C}(X)$ has both supremum and infimum which are respectively the point-wise supremum and infimum. However, the existence of supremum and infimum of infinite sets cannot be guaranteed. In particular the supremum and infimum in the Definition 1.4 might not exist as the space $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is in general neither Dedekind complete nor Dedekind σ -complete. In fact, a necessary and sufficient condition on the topological space X for $\mathcal{C}(X)$ to be Dedekind complete is that X is completely regular and extremely disconnected, see [52] [Section 43]. Furthermore, when the supremum and/or infimum exist they are not necessarily equal to the pointwise supremum and/or infimum of the respective sequences of functions as the later ones might not be continuous functions at all. This is demonstrated in the following example which also shows that the order convergence on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is not point-wise.

Example 1.6 Take $X = \mathsf{R}$ with the usual topology on R and consider the sequence of functions (f_n) given by

$$f_n(x) = \begin{cases} 1 - n|x| & \text{if } x \in \left(-\frac{1}{n}, \frac{1}{n}\right) \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(1.40)

Let f denote the constant zero function, that is, f(x) = 0, $x \in \mathbb{R}$. Then f is the largest lower bound of the set $\{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ in $\mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R})$ with respect to the partial order (1.39), that is, $f = \inf \{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$. Using also that (f_n) is a decreasing sequence and taking $\lambda_n = f$ and $\mu_n = f_n$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we obtain from Definition 1.4 that the sequence $(f_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ order converges to f. Note that f is not a point-wise limit of (f_n) and that the point-wise limit is actually not a continuous function.

The above example shows that order convergence does not imply pointwise convergence. The converse is also true, point-wise convergence does not in general imply order convergence. However, under some assumptions on X, e.g. X compact, and for certain classes of sequences, e.g. bounded sequences, point-wise convergence implies order convergence.

Since $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is an Archimedean vector lattice we can define the order convergence structure λ_o on it. However, since $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is in general not Dedekind σ -complete, it follows that the order convergence structure is not complete. We show that, under the additional assumption that X is a metric space, the

ORDER CONVERGENCE ON C(X)

set of all finite H-continuous functions considered with order convergence structure satisfies conditions (C1) through (C3). Hence every Cauchy sequence on $\mathcal{C}(X)$, with respect to the order convergence structure, order converges to some finite H-continuous function.

1.9 Summary of the Main Results

This work deals with three previously unrelated topics namely convergence spaces, order convergence on vector lattices and Hausdorff continuous functions. A consequence of this is that we obtain a large number of results, some of greater interest than others. Therefore we highlight the more important contributions.

- MR1 Order convergence on a σ -distributive lattice, and hence on a vector lattice, is an FS-convergence structure, that is, there exists a convergence structure that induces the order convergence of sequences. One such structure is the order convergence structure λ_o . Moreover, if the vector lattice is Archimedean, then λ_o is a vector space convergence structure.
- MR2 For an Archimedean vector lattice E there exists a complete convergence vector space \tilde{E} and a mapping $i : E \to \tilde{E}$ that satisfy the conditions (C1) through (C3). Indeed, we show that the space \tilde{E} is isomorphic to the Dedekind σ -completion of E equipped with the order convergence structure.
- MR3 If E and F are Archimedean vector lattices with F Dedekind complete, then the linear operators from E into F continuous with respect to order convergence structure are exactly the σ -order continuous operators. Furthermore, the set $\mathcal{L}_c(E, F)$ of all continuous linear operators equipped with the continuous convergence structure is complete. We also obtain the result that if the dual of (F, λ_o) separates the points of F, then the pointwise limit of a sequence of σ -order continuous operators is a σ -order continuous operator.
- MR4 We extend the linear structure on the set of all finite H-continuous functions, as defined in [77] for open subsets of \mathbb{R}^n , to the more general case where the functions are defined on a Baire space. We also show that the linear structure is compatible with the order relation so that $H_{ft}(X)$ is a Dedekind complete vector lattice.
- MR5 Order convergence structure on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is in general not a complete vector space convergence structure. We show that for a Baire space X, the completion can be obtained as a set of finite H-continuous functions on

X. If X is a metric space we show that the space $(\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X), \lambda_o)$ is the completion of $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_o)$.

SUMMARY OF THE MAIN RESULTS

2. ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUC-TURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE

2.1 The Order Convergence Structure

In this section we first consider order convergence on a σ -distributive lattice L. One of the difficulties when dealing with order convergence, and non topological convergence in general, is the absence of the diagonal property (MS4). We therefore obtain a diagonal theorem for monotone sequences on a lattice that serves as a powerful tool in obtaining further results for order convergence in general.

Theorem 2.1 Let L be a lattice with respect to a given partial ordering \leq . (i) For every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ let the sequence (f_{mn}) be bounded and increasing and let

$$\widehat{f}_n = \sup \left\{ f_{mn} : m \in \mathbb{N} \right\}, n \in \mathbb{N},$$
$$\widetilde{f}_n = \sup \left\{ f_{mn} : m = 1, ..., n \right\}, n \in \mathbb{N}$$

If the sequence (\widehat{f}_n) is bounded and increasing and $\sup \{\widehat{f}_n : n \in \mathsf{N}\}$ exists, then the sequence (\widetilde{f}_n) is bounded and increasing and

$$\sup\left\{\widehat{f}_n:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}=\sup\left\{\widetilde{f}_n:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}.$$

(ii) For every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ let the sequence (f_{nm}) be bounded and decreasing and let

$$\widehat{f}_n = \inf \left\{ f_{mn} : m \in \mathbb{N} \right\}, n \in \mathbb{N},$$
$$\widetilde{f}_n = \inf \left\{ f_{mn} : m = 1, ..., n \right\}, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

If the sequence (\widehat{f}_n) is bounded and decreasing and $\inf \{\widehat{f}_n : n \in \mathsf{N}\}$ exists, then the sequence (\widetilde{f}_n) is decreasing and bounded and

$$\inf\left\{\widehat{f}_n:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}=\inf\left\{\widetilde{f}_n:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}.$$

Proof. Let the sequence (\widehat{f}_n) be increasing and bounded such that $f = \sup \{\widehat{f}_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ exists. Using the monotonicity of the sequences $(f_{mn})_{m \in \mathbb{N}}$, ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE 43 $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\widetilde{f}_{n} = \sup \{ f_{mn} : m = 1, ..., n \}
\leq \sup \{ f_{mn+1} : m = 1, ..., n \}
\leq \sup \{ f_{mn+1} : m = 1, ..., n + 1 \}
= \widetilde{f}_{n+1}$$

which implies that the sequence is increasing. We will show next that the sequence (\tilde{f}_n) is bounded from above and that $\sup \{\tilde{f}_n : n \in \mathsf{N}\} = f$ exists. Since for each $k \leq n$ we have $f_{kn} \leq \hat{f}_k \leq \hat{f}_n$ it follows that

$$\widehat{f}_n \le \widehat{f}_n \le f, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Let \tilde{f} be an upper bound for the sequence (\tilde{f}_n) . Then it is easy to see that $f_{mk} \leq \tilde{f}$ for every $k, m \in \mathbb{N}$. Indeed,

$$k \le m \Longrightarrow f_{km} \le \tilde{f}_m \le \tilde{f}$$

and

$$k > m \Longrightarrow f_{km} \le f_{kk} \le \tilde{f}_k \le \tilde{f}.$$

Therefore

$$\widehat{f}_n = \sup \{ f_{mn} : m \in \mathsf{N} \} \le \widetilde{f}.$$

Hence every upper bound of (\tilde{f}_n) is an upper bound for (\hat{f}_n) so that every upper bound \tilde{f} of (\tilde{f}_n) satisfies $f \leq \tilde{f}$. Therefore $\sup \{\tilde{f}_n : n \in \mathsf{N}\} = f$. (ii) This is proved in a similar way as (i) above.

Although the diagonal property (MS4) generally fails for order convergence, Theorem 2.1 above allows us to obtain many interesting results. This is due to the fact, as can be seen from Definition 1.3 (iii), that the monotone sequence essentially determine the order convergent sequences.

This next result can be found for the specific case of a vector lattice in [52]. The proof employed there relies not so much on the distributive properties of the lattice structure but follows a more algebraic approach. It is of interest to us here as it permits a construction that is essential to the main result of this section: Order convergence on a σ -distributive lattice defines an FS-convergence structure.

Lemma 2.1 Let L be a σ -distributive lattice with (f_n) and (g_n) sequences on L.

(i) If $f_n \uparrow f$ and $g_n \uparrow g$ then the sequences $(h_n^1) = (f_n \land g_n)$ and $(h_n^2) = (f_n \lor g_n)$ increase to $h^1 = f \land g$ and $h^2 = f \lor g$ respectively.

(ii) If $f_n \downarrow f$ and $g_n \downarrow g$ then the sequences $(h_n^1) = (f_n \land g_n)$ and $(h_n^2) = (f_n \lor g_n)$ decrease to $h^1 = f \land g$ and $h^2 = f \lor g$ respectively.

Proof. (i) It is clear that $(h_n^2) = (f_n \vee g_n)$ increases to $h_n^2 = f \vee g$, so we prove only that $(h_n^1) = (f_n \wedge g_n)$ increase to $h^1 = f \wedge g$. Since $f_n \leq f_{n+1}$ and $g_n \leq g_{n+1}$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ it follows that $f_n \wedge g_n \leq f_{n+1}$ and $f_n \wedge g_n \leq g_{n+1}$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Therefore $h_n^1 \leq h_{n+1}^1 = f_{n+1} \wedge g_{n+1}$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. In the same way $h_n^1 \leq f \wedge g, n \in \mathbb{N}$. Since L is σ -distributive, it follows from

$$\sup \left\{ g_n : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} = g$$

that $f_n \wedge g_m \uparrow f_n \wedge g$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. But since

$$\sup\left\{f_n:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}=f$$

we obtain $f_n \wedge g \uparrow f \wedge g$, again by the σ -distributivity of L. It now follows by Theorem 2.1 (i) that the sequence (h_n) defined by

$$h_n = \sup \left\{ f_n \wedge g_m : m \le n \right\}$$

increases to $f \wedge g$. But

$$h_n = \sup \{f_n \land g_m : m \le n\} = f_n \land g_n = h_n^1, n \in \mathbb{N}$$

by the monotonicity of the sequence (g_n) . This yields the desired convergence. (ii) This follows by similar arguments as (i) above.

Theorem 2.2 Let L be a σ -distributive lattice. Then order convergence on L satisfies conditions (i) and (ii) of Theorem 1.2.

Proof. (i) Let (f_n) and (g_n) be sequences on L where $f_n \to f$ and $\langle (f_n) \rangle = \langle (g_n) \rangle$. Since the sequence (f_n) converges to f there exists by Definition 1.3 (iii) sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) such that $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n \downarrow f$ and

$$\lambda_n \leq f_n \leq \mu_n, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Firstly, note that for every $m \in \mathbb{N}$ the elements λ_m and μ_m are respectively lower and upper bounds for the set $\{f_n : n \geq m\}$. Indeed, we have

$$\lambda_m \le \lambda_n \le f_n \le \mu_n \le \mu_m, n \ge m$$

Furthermore, since $\{f_n : n \ge m\} \in \langle (f_n) \rangle = \langle (g_n) \rangle$ there exists $k_m \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\{g_n : n \ge k_m\} \subseteq \{f_n : n \ge m\}.$$

Then λ_m and μ_m are respectively lower and upper bounds of the set $\{g_n : n \ge k_m\}$. Hence we can construct inductively an increasing sequence of naturals k_1, k_2, k_3, \dots such that

$$\lambda_m \le g_n \le \mu_m, n \ge k_m, m \in \mathsf{N}. \tag{2.1}$$

We can now define two new sequences (l_n) and (u_n) as follows:

$$l_n = \inf \{g_1, ..., g_{k_1-1}, \lambda_1\}, n = 1, 2, ..., k_1 - 1$$

THE ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE

$$\begin{split} l_n &= \lambda_n, n = k_n, k_n + 1, \dots, k_{n+1} - 1, n = 1, 2, \dots \\ u_n &= \sup \left\{ g_1, \dots, g_{k_1 - 1}, \mu_1 \right\}, n = 1, 2, \dots, k_1 - 1 \\ u_n &= \mu_n, n = k_n, k_n + 1, \dots, k_{n+1} - 1, n = 1, 2, \dots \end{split}$$

Clearly, (l_n) is increasing and (u_n) is decreasing. From the inequality (2.1) it follows that

$$l_n \leq g_n \leq u_n, n \geq m, m \in \mathbb{N}$$

We also have

$$\sup \{l_n : n \in \mathsf{N}\} = \sup \{\lambda_n : n \in \mathsf{N}\} = f$$

and

$$\inf \{u_n : n \in \mathsf{N}\} = \inf \{\mu_n : n \in \mathsf{N}\} = f$$

so that the sequence (g_n) order converges to f by Definition 1.3 (iii). (ii) Let (f_n) and (g_n) be sequence on L that order converges to $f \in L$. Now consider the trivial mixing $(h_n) = (f_n \Diamond g_n)$ defined by

$$h_{2n-1} = f_n, h_{2n} = g_n. (2.2)$$

According to Definition 1.3 (iii) there exists sequences (λ_n^1) and (μ_n^1) , and (λ_n^2) and (μ_n^2) such that $\lambda_n^1, \lambda_n^2 \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n^1, \mu_n^2 \downarrow f$ and

$$\lambda_n^1 \leq f_n \leq \mu_n^1, n \in \mathbb{N},$$

$$\lambda_n^2 \leq g_n \leq \mu_n^2, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(2.3)

Combining (2.2) through (2.3) we obtain

$$\lambda_n^1 \leq h_{2n-1} \leq \mu_n^1, \qquad (2.4)$$

$$\lambda_n^2 \leq h_{2n} \leq \mu_n^2.$$

Define the sequence (μ_n^*) as

$$\mu_n^* = \sup\left\{\mu_n^1, \mu_n^2\right\}.$$
 (2.5)

By Lemma 2.1 (ii) this sequence decreases to $\sup \{f, f\} = f$. If we now consider the trivial mixing $(\mu_n) = (\mu_n^* \Diamond \mu_n^*)$ of μ_n^* with itself, then (2.4) and (2.5) imply that

$$h_n \le \mu_n, n \in \mathsf{N}$$

and it is obvious that $\mu_n \downarrow f$. In the same way an increasing sequence (λ_n) can be constructed so that Definition 1.3 (iii) is satisfied. This completes the proof. \blacksquare

We now obtain, as a Corollary to Theorem 2.2 above, the following result for vector lattices.

Corollary 2.1 For any vector lattice E the sequential convergence space (E, σ_o) is an FS-space.

ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE

Proof. This follows on application of Theorems 2.2 and A.1. ■

In the introduction to this work it is mentioned that a given FS-convergence structure is not induced by a unique convergence structure. There is, however, a unique sequentially determined convergence structure that induces the FSconvergence structure. For order convergence we will consider rather the following definition as it exhibits some strong properties related to boundedness.

Definition 2.1 Let L be a σ -distributive lattice. Define the mapping λ_o from E into the powerset of all filters on E as follows. A filter \mathcal{F} belongs to $\lambda_o(f)$ if and only if there exists a coarser filter \mathcal{G} with a countable basis of the form

$$\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}\$$

where $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n \downarrow f$.

We proceed to show that the mapping λ_o does indeed define a convergence structure and induces the sequential convergence structure σ_o .

Lemma 2.2 Let *L* be a σ -distributive lattice. If a filter $\mathcal{F} \in \lambda_o(f)$ has a countable basis $\{F_1, F_2, ...\}$ where F_1 is order bounded and $F_1 \supseteq F_2 \supseteq ...$, then there exists a decreasing sequence (λ_n) and an increasing sequence (μ_n) such that

$$\lambda_n \leq g \leq \mu_n, g \in F_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$$

and

$$f = \sup \left\{ \lambda_n : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} = \inf \left\{ \mu_n : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\}.$$

Proof. Let the filter \mathcal{F} on L satisfy the conditions listed above. By Definition 2.1 there exists a coarser filter \mathcal{G} with a countable basis of the form $\left\{ \begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{\lambda}_n, \widetilde{\mu}_n \end{bmatrix} : n \in \mathbb{N} \right\}$ such that $\widetilde{\lambda}_n \uparrow f$ and $\widetilde{\mu}_n \downarrow f$. As \mathcal{G} is coarser than \mathcal{F} there exists for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ a natural number k_n such that $F_{k_n} \subseteq \begin{bmatrix} \widetilde{\lambda}_n, \widetilde{\mu}_n \end{bmatrix}$. The required sequence can now be constructed as follows:

$$\lambda_{j} = \begin{cases} \inf \left\{ \widetilde{\lambda}_{1}, g_{1} \right\} &, j = 1, \dots, k_{1} - 1 \\ \widetilde{\lambda}_{n} &, j = k_{n}, k_{n} + 1, \dots, k_{n+1} - 1 \end{cases} , \\ \mu_{j} = \begin{cases} \sup \left\{ \widetilde{\mu}_{1}, g_{2} \right\} &, j = 1, \dots, k_{1} - 1 \\ \widetilde{\mu}_{n} &, j = k_{n}, k_{n} + 1, \dots, k_{n+1} - 1 \end{cases} ,$$

where $g_1 \leq g \leq g_2$ for every $g \in F_1$.

Theorem 2.3 The mapping λ_o from a σ -distributive lattice L into the powerset of all filters on L defines a first countable convergence structure on L such that $\sigma_{\lambda_o} = \sigma_o$.

THE ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE

Proof. Conditions (i) and (iii) of Definition 1.5 are obvious so we will prove only conditions (ii).

Let \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 be filters on E that converge to $f \in L$ and let $(\lambda_n^{(1)}), (\mu_n^{(1)})$ and $(\lambda_n^{(2)}), (\mu_n^{(2)})$ be the sequences associated with the filters \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 according to Definition 2.1. Define the sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) as follows:

$$\lambda_n = \inf \left\{ \lambda_n^{(1)}, \lambda_n^{(2)} \right\},$$

$$\mu_n = \sup \left\{ \mu_n^{(1)}, \mu_n^{(2)} \right\}.$$

By Theorem A.3 (i) and (ii) respectively $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n \downarrow f$. Clearly the filter generated by the base

$$\{[\lambda_n:\mu_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}$$

is coarser than the filter $\mathcal{F} = \mathcal{F}_1 \cap \mathcal{F}_2$ so it follows by Definition 2.1 that \mathcal{F} converges to f.

The convergence structure λ_o is first countable by definition. It remains to prove that λ_o induces σ_o .

The implication (f_n) order converges to f implies (f_n) converges to f in σ_o ' is obvious. For the reverse implication, consider a sequence (f_n) that converges to f in σ_o . Let $(\lambda_n), (\tilde{\mu}_n)$ be the sequences associated with the filter

$$\langle f_n \rangle = [\{\{f_n : n \ge m\} : m \in \mathsf{N}\}]$$

in terms of Definition 2.1, that is, the filter \mathcal{G} given by

$$\mathcal{G} = \left[\left\{ \left[\widetilde{\lambda}_n, \widetilde{\mu}_n \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right]$$

is coarser than $\langle f_n \rangle$ and $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\tilde{\mu}_n \downarrow f$. Since $\langle f_n \rangle$ is finer than \mathcal{G} it follows that there exists $m \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\{f_n : n \ge m\} \subseteq [\tilde{\lambda}_1, \tilde{\mu}_1]$. Since there are only a finite number of terms of (f_n) that is not in $[\tilde{\lambda}_1, \tilde{\mu}_1]$ it follows that (f_n) is bounded. Now we apply Lemma 2.2 to the filter $\langle (f_n) \rangle$. Accordingly, there exists a increasing sequence (λ_n) and a decreasing sequence (μ_n) such that

$$\lambda_n \le f_m \le \mu_n, m \ge n, n \in \mathsf{N}$$

and

$$f = \sup \left\{ \lambda_n : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} = \inf \left\{ \mu_n : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\}.$$

It follows that (f_n) order converges to f.

Again as a corollary to the above we obtain the corresponding result for vector lattices.

Corollary 2.2 For a vector lattice E the mapping λ_o from the E into the powerset of all filters on E defines a first countable convergence structure on E such that $\sigma_{\lambda_o} = \sigma_o$.

Proof. By Theorem A.1 E is distributive, and hence σ -distributive. Theorem 2.3 now implies the desired result.

Having established that the convergence structure λ_o induces order convergence of sequences we commence an investigation of the convergence space properties of this structure. We begin this investigation with studying the separation properties of order convergence structure. This investigation will be continued in the next section in the particular case of a vector lattice.

Theorem 2.4 Let L be a σ -distributive lattice. Then (L, λ_o) is a regular convergence space.

Proof. Let the filter \mathcal{F} converge to f in (L, λ_o) . By Definition 2.1 there exist sequences $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n \downarrow f$ such that the filter generated by

$$\left\{ \left[\lambda_n, \mu_n \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\}$$

is coarser than \mathcal{F} . Since (L, λ_o) is first countable (Theorem 2.3) it follows by Proposition B.1 that for any subset A of L

$$a(A) = \{ f \in L : \exists (f_n) \subseteq A, f_n \to f \}.$$

We first show that every interval $[g_1, g_2]$ is closed. Let (f_n) be a sequence in $[g_1, g_2]$ that converges to some $f \in L$. By Definition 2.1 (iii) there exists sequences (λ'_n) and (μ'_n) such that $\lambda'_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu'_n \downarrow f$ and

$$\lambda'_n \le f_n \le \mu'_n, n \in \mathsf{N}. \tag{2.6}$$

Suppose that $g_1 \notin f$. Since the sequence (μ'_n) decreases to f it follows by (2.6) and the inclusion $(f_n) \subset [g_1, g_2]$ that $f < f \lor g_1 \leq \mu'_n$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. But $f = \inf \{\mu'_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$, a contradiction. Therefore our assumption that $g_1 \notin f$ is false so that $g_1 \leq f$. In the same way it follows that $f \leq g_2$ so that $[g_1, g_2]$ is closed.

Since the filter generated by

$$\{[\lambda_n,\mu_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}$$

is coarser than \mathcal{F} , there exists for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ a set $F \in \mathcal{F}$ such that $[\lambda_n, \mu_n] \subseteq F$. But

$$a([\lambda_n, \mu_n]) = [\lambda_n, \mu_n] \subseteq F \subseteq a(F).$$

Therefore the filter $[\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}]$ is coarser than $a(\mathcal{F})$ so by Definition 2.1 $a(\mathcal{F})$ converges to f.

Corollary 2.3 For a σ -distributive lattice L the convergence space (L, λ_o) is Hausdorff.

Proof. Clearly the space (L, λ_o) is T_1 and by Theorem 2.4 above it is regular. By (1.7) (L, λ_o) is Hausdorff.

The corresponding result for vector lattices now follow as a straight forward corollary to the above.

THE ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE

Corollary 2.4 For a vector lattice E the convergence space (E, λ_o) is regular and Hausdorff.

Proof. This follows from Theorem 2.4 and Corollary 2.3.

We now turn our attention to the special case at hand, that is, order convergence on a vector lattice and, in particular, an Archimedean vector lattice. We proceed to show that, if a vector lattice is Archimedean, then the convergence structure λ_o is compatible with the algebraic structure. This result fails when the assumption that the vector lattice is Archimedean is relaxed as this is equivalent to the sequential continuity of scalar multiplication.

Theorem 2.5 For an Archimedean vector lattice E the order convergence structure λ_o is a vector space convergence structure so that the pair (E, λ_o) is a convergence vector space.

Proof. Denote by $d: E \times E \to E$ the addition mapping, that is, $d(f_1, f_2) = f_1 + f_2$ for all $f_1, f_2 \in E$. Let $\pi_1, \pi_2: E \times E \to E$ be the projection mappings around the first and second coordinate respectively. Assume that \mathcal{F} is a filter on $E \times E$ that converges to (f_1, f_2) in the product convergence structure on $E \times E$. Since the product convergence structure is the initial convergence structure on $E \times E$ with respect to the projections π_1 and π_2 it follows that $\pi_i(\mathcal{F}) \in \lambda_o(f_i), i = 1, 2$. By Definition 2.1 there exists filters $\mathcal{G}_1, \mathcal{G}_2$ respectively generated by the bases

$$\left\{ \left[\lambda_n^{(i)}, \mu_n^{(i)} \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\}, i = 1, 2$$

where the sequences $(\lambda_n^{(i)})$, i = 1, 2, increase to f_i , i = 1, 2, and the sequences $(\mu_n^{(i)})$, i = 1, 2, decrease to f_i , i = 1, 2. It is easy to see that the filter \mathcal{H} on $E \times E$ generated by a basis

$$\left\{ \left[\lambda_n^{(1)}, \mu_n^{(1)} \right] \times \left[\lambda_n^{(2)}, \mu_n^{(2)} \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\}$$

is coarser than \mathcal{F} . Furthermore, since $\pi_i(\mathcal{H}) = \mathcal{G}_i$, i = 1, 2, the filter \mathcal{H} converges to (f_1, f_2) . The image filter $d(\mathcal{H})$ is generated by the basis

$$\left\{ \left[\lambda_n^{(1)} + \lambda_n^{(2)}, \mu_n^{(1)} + \mu_n^{(2)} \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\}.$$

The sequential continuity of the addition mapping d implies that the increasing sequence $\left(\lambda_n^{(1)} + \lambda_n^{(2)}\right)$ and the decreasing sequence $\left(\mu_n^{(1)} + \mu_n^{(2)}\right)$ both converge to $f_1 + f_2$. Therefore the filter $d(\mathcal{H})$ converges to $f_1 + f_2$ and since $d(\mathcal{A})$ is finer than $d(\mathcal{H})$ it follows that $d(\mathcal{A})$ also converges to $f_1 + f_2$ so that addition is continuous.

The continuity of scalar multiplication follows by similar arguments.

The following result gives a more general criterion for a filter to be convergent with respect to the order convergence structure. Its main use will be in characterizing the filters that converge to 0 in such a way as to ease certain manipulations.

ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE

Proposition 2.1 Let E be a vector lattice. If the sequences (f_n) and (g_n) both order converge to $f \in E$ and satisfy

$$f_n \leq g_n, n \in \mathbb{N},$$

then the filter $[\{[f_n, g_n] : n \in \mathbb{N}\}]$ converges to f in (E, λ_o) .

Proof. By assumption the sequences (f_n) and (g_n) both converge to $f \in E$ so that there exists sequences (λ_n^1) and (λ_n^2) and (μ_n^1) and (μ_n^2) such that $\lambda_n^1, \lambda_n^2 \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n^1, \mu_n^2 \downarrow f$ and

$$\lambda_n^1 \le f_n \le \mu_n^1, n \in \mathsf{N} \tag{2.7}$$

and

$$\lambda_n^2 \le g_n \le \mu_n^2, n \in \mathsf{N}.$$

Define the sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) as

$$\begin{aligned} \lambda_n &= \inf \left\{ \lambda_n^1, \lambda_n^2 \right\}, n \in \mathsf{N}, \\ \mu_n &= \sup \left\{ \mu_n^1, \mu_n^2 \right\}, n \in \mathsf{N}. \end{aligned}$$

By Theorem A.3 the sequence (λ_n) increases to f and the sequence (μ_n) decreases to f. It follows from (2.7) through (2.8) that

$$[f_n, g_n] \subseteq [\lambda_n, \mu_n], n \in \mathbb{N}$$

and hence

$$[\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq [\{[f_n, g_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}]$$

Therefore $[\{[f_n, g_n] : n \in \mathbb{N}\}]$ converges to f by Definition 2.1.

Proposition 2.2 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then a filter \mathcal{F} on E converges to 0 in (E, λ_o) if and only if there exists a sequence $(\tilde{\mu}_n)$ such that $\tilde{\mu}_n \downarrow 0$ and

$$[\{[0,\widetilde{\mu}_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}]\subseteq |\mathcal{F}|$$

where $|\mathcal{F}| = [\{|F| : F \in \mathcal{F}\}].$

Proof. Let the filter \mathcal{F} on E converges to 0 in (E, λ_o) . By Definition 2.1 there exists sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) such that $\lambda_n \uparrow 0$ and $\mu_n \downarrow 0$ and

$$[\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq \mathcal{F}.$$
(2.9)

By (2.9) above there exists for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ an $F_n \in \mathcal{F}$ such that $F_n \subseteq [\lambda_n, \mu_n]$. Hence the inclusion

$$|F_n| \subseteq [0, \widetilde{\mu}_n], n \in \mathsf{N}$$
(2.10)

where $\tilde{\mu}_n = \sup \{ |\lambda_n|, |\mu_n| \}$ follows. By Theorem A.2 (iv) and Theorem A.3 (ii) the sequence $(\tilde{\mu}_n)$ decreases to 0. By Proposition 2.1 above it follows that the filter $[\{[0, \tilde{\mu}_n] : n \in \mathbb{N}\}]$ converges to 0 and by (2.10)

$$\left[\left\{\left[0,\widetilde{\mu}_{n}\right]:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]\subseteq\left|\mathcal{F}\right|.$$

THE ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE

For the converse, suppose that there exists a sequence $(\tilde{\mu}_n)$ such that $\tilde{\mu}_n \downarrow 0$ and

$$[\{[0,\widetilde{\mu}_n]: n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq |\mathcal{F}| \tag{2.11}$$

Define the sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) by $\lambda_n = -\mu_n$ and $\mu_n = \tilde{\mu}_n$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. By Theorem A.2 (ii) the sequence (λ_n) increases to 0. But the inclusion (2.11) implies that there exists, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, an $F_n \in \mathcal{F}$ such that $|F_n| \subseteq [0, \mu_n]$. But this implies that $F_n \subseteq [\lambda_n, \mu_n]$ and hence

$$[\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq \mathcal{F}.$$

This completes the proof. \blacksquare

Local convexity is strong property for a topological vector space to poses. In fact, it is within the setting of locally convex spaces that functional analysis is usually performed. For convergence vector spaces it is not as strong a property. It is, however, useful when studying equicontinuity of sets of linear mappings. In particular, in some cases it plays a role in obtaining a Banach-Steinhauss theorem. It follows by an easy calculation that order convergence is a locally convex vector space convergence structure.

Theorem 2.6 For any Archimedean vector lattice E the convergence vector space (E, λ_o) is locally convex.

Proof. Let \mathcal{F} converge to 0 in (E, λ_o) . By Definition 2.1 there exists sequences $\lambda_n \uparrow 0$ and $\mu_n \downarrow 0$ such that the filter generated by

$$\{[\lambda_n,\mu_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}$$

is coarser than \mathcal{F} . Since each interval $[\lambda_n, \mu_n]$ is convex it follows by Definition 1.18 that $[\lambda_n, \mu_n] \in co(\mathcal{F})$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ so that $[\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathbb{N}\}]$ is coarser than $co(\mathcal{F})$. Therefore $co(\mathcal{F})$ converges to 0 in (E, λ_o) by Definition 2.1.

We proceed to characterize the bounded subsets with respect to order convergence structure. The implication of this result is not immediately evident, but its significance will becomes clear when we study the Mackey modification $\mu(E)$ of (E, λ_o) and the completion of (E, λ_o) .

Theorem 2.7 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. A subset B of E is bounded in the order convergence structure if and only if it is order bounded, that is, there exists $f_1, f_2 \in E$ such that

$$f_1 \le f \le f_2, f \in B.$$

Proof. Suppose that the subset *B* of *E* is bounded with respect to λ_o . According to Definition 1.3 (i) the filter $\mathcal{N}B$ converges to 0. By Definition 2.1 there exists sequence $\lambda_n \uparrow 0$ and $\mu_n \downarrow 0$ such that the filter generated by

$$\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}$$

ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE

is coarser than $\mathcal{N}B$. A basis for $\mathcal{N}B$ is given by the collection

$$\left\{ \left(-\frac{1}{n}, \frac{1}{n}\right) B : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\}$$

and since $[\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathbb{N}\}]$ is coarser than $\mathcal{N}B$ it follows that there exists $m \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\left(-\frac{1}{m},\frac{1}{m}\right)B\subseteq\left[\lambda_{1},\mu_{1}\right].$$

Therefore

$$\frac{1}{m+1}B \subseteq [\lambda_1, \mu_1]$$

so that $f \leq (m+1) \mu_1$ and $(m+1) \lambda_1 \leq f$ for every $f \in B$. Conversely, assume that the set B is order bounded, that is, there exists $f_1, f_2 \in E$ such that

$$f_1 \le f \le f_2, f \in B$$

Let $g = \sup\{|f_1|, |f_2|\}$. Then

$$-g \le f \le g, f \in B. \tag{2.12}$$

Since *E* is Archimedean the sequence $(\widetilde{\lambda}_n) = (-\frac{g}{n})$ increases to 0 and the sequence $(\widetilde{\mu}_n) = (\frac{g}{n})$ decreases to 0. But by (2.12)

$$\left(-\frac{1}{n},\frac{1}{n}\right)B\subseteq\left[-\frac{1}{n}g,\frac{1}{n}g\right],n\in\mathsf{N}$$

so $\mathcal{N}B$ converges to 0 by Definition 2.1. This completes the proof.

Corollary 2.5 For an Archimedean vector lattice E the convergence vector space (E, λ_o) is locally bounded.

Proof. By Definition 2.1, if a filter \mathcal{F} converges to, say f, then there exist sequences $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n \downarrow f$ such that the filter generated by

$$\{[\lambda_n,\mu_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}$$

is coarser than \mathcal{F} . Therefore $[\lambda_1, \mu_1] \in \mathcal{F}$ and by Theorem 2.7 $[\lambda_1, \mu_1]$ is bounded in (E, λ_o) .

2.2 Continuous Functions on (E, λ_o)

We begin our investigation of the space $\mathcal{C}((E, \lambda_o))$ of all continuous real valued functions defined on (E, λ_o) by determining the associated topology of the order

CONTINUOUS FUNCTIONS ON (E, λ_O)

convergence. In light of Proposition B.2 (iii) and Definition 1.11 it is not at all surprising that it turns out to be the order topology. Our interest in the associated topology stems from Proposition B.2, that is, the continuous functions from a convergence space into the reals is exactly those real valued mappings that are continuous with respect to the associated topology.

Theorem 2.8 Let E be a vector lattice. Then the associated topology of (E, λ_o) is the order topology.

Proof. Suppose that U is an open set with respect to the associated topology of (E, λ_o) . Let $f \in U$ and suppose that (f_n) order converges to f. By Theorem 2.3 the filter

$$\langle f_n \rangle = [\{f_n : n \le k\} : k \in \mathsf{N}]$$

converges to f in (E, λ_o) . By Definitions 1.9 and 1.10 U belongs to every filter that converges to f so that $U \in \langle f_n \rangle$. Therefore there exists $k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\{f_n : n \leq k\} \subseteq U$. Since $f \in U$ and the sequence (f_n) were arbitrary it follows by Theorem 1.11 that U is τ_o -open so that $o((E, \lambda_o))$ is coarser than the order topology.

Now let U be a τ_o -open subset of E and let $f \in U$. Let the filter \mathcal{F} converge to f. By Definition 2.1 there exists sequence $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n \downarrow f$ such that the filter

$$[\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}]$$

is coarser than \mathcal{F} . If we can show that there exists $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $[\lambda_n, \mu_n] \subseteq U$ then $U \in \mathcal{F}$. Since f and \mathcal{F} were chosen in an arbitrary way, this implies that U is open in $o((E, \lambda_o))$ which completes the proof. So assume, for the sake of obtaining a contradiction, that this is not the case, that is, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists $f_n \in [\lambda_n, \mu_n]$ such that $f_n \notin U$. The sequence (f_n) thus obtained clearly order converges to f, but lies entirely outside of U. Therefore U can not be τ_o -open, contrary to our assumption. Therefore $[\lambda_n, \mu_n] \subseteq U$ for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$. This completes the proof. \blacksquare

This next result is quite special in that it is not true for convergence vector spaces in general. We will show that the topological modification o(E) of (E, λ_o) is a topological vector space. For an example of a convergence vector space for which this does not hold, see [15][Remark 4.3.31]. This result has significant consequences for the space $\mathcal{C}((E, \lambda_o))$ and its relation with (E, λ_o) .

Theorem 2.9 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then (E, τ_o) is a topological vector space.

Proof. We must show that the mappings

$$+: (E, \tau_o) \times (E, \tau_o) \rightarrow (E, \tau_o)$$

and

$$\cdot : (E, \tau_o) \times \mathsf{R} \to (E, \tau_o)$$

54

ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE

are continuous. So let U be an open subset of (E, τ_o) and consider its inverse image under addition, that is, the set

$$V = \{ (f,g) \in E \times E : f + g \in U \}.$$
 (2.13)

We must show that the set V is open in the product space $(E, \tau_o) \times (E, \tau_o)$. This will hold if and only if there exists for every $(f, g) \in V$ open subsets V_1 and V_2 of (E, τ_o) such that $f \in V_1, g \in V_2$ and

$$V_1 \times V_2 \subseteq V.$$

The set V_1 is open if and only if for every $f \in V_1$ and every sequence (f_n) that order converges to f there exists a natural number N such that $f_n \in V_1$ for every $n \ge N$ and similarly for V_2 . Therefore the set V is open if and only if for every $(f,g) \in V$ and every sequence $(\tilde{f}_n) = (f_n, g_n)$ on $E \times E$ such that (f_n) order converges to f and (g_n) order converges to g there exists a natural number N such that $(\tilde{f}_n) \in V$ for every $n \ge N$.

Let $(f_n) = (f_n, g_n)$ be such a sequence. By Theorem A.4 the sequence $(h_n) = (f_n + g_n)$ order converges to f + g. But $f + g \in U$ by (2.13) and since U is open by assumption, it follows by Definition 1.11 that there exists $N_1 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$f_n + g_n = h_n \in U, n \ge N_1.$$
 (2.14)

By (2.13) and (2.14) it follows that $(f_n, g_n) \in V$ for every $n \geq N_1$ so that V is open. Therefore 'addition' is continuous with respect to the order topology. The proof that scalar multiplication is a continuous mapping from $(E, \tau_o) \times \mathbb{R}$ into (E, τ_o) follows in the same way as above.

If we now recall Pontryagin's theorem on the complete regularity of topological groups, that is, every topological group is completely regular, we obtain the following corollary to Theorem 2.9 above.

Corollary 2.6 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then (E, τ_o) is a completely regular topological space.

Proof. This follows immediately from Pontryagin's Theorem and Theorem 2.9. ■

We proceed to state a useful characterization of continuous functions on (E, λ_o) into an arbitrary convergence space K.

Theorem 2.10 Let E be a vector lattice. Then a mapping $\varphi : E \to K$, where K is a convergence space, is continuous if and only if φ is countably continuous, that is, if the filter \mathcal{F} on E converges to $f \in E$ in (E, λ_o) and has a countable basis, then $\varphi(\mathcal{F})$ converges to $\varphi(f)$ in K.

If K is topological, then φ is continuous if and only if it is sequentially continuous.

CONTINUOUS FUNCTIONS ON (E, λ_O)

Proof. If the mapping φ is continuous, then it is countably continuous. Conversely, suppose φ is countably continuous and let the filter \mathcal{F} converge to f in (E, λ_o) . By Theorem 2.3 (E, λ_o) is first countable so that there exists a coarser filter \mathcal{G} with a countable basis that converges to f. Obviously

$$\varphi\left(\mathcal{G}\right)\subseteq\varphi\left(\mathcal{F}\right),$$

and since $\varphi(\mathcal{G})$ converges to $\varphi(f)$ by assumption, it follows that by Definition 1.5 (iii) that $\varphi(\mathcal{F})$ converges to $\varphi(f)$ in K. Hence φ is continuous.

Now suppose that K is topological. It is sufficient to show that sequential continuity implies continuity as the converse is true by default. Let $\varphi : (E, \lambda_o) \to K$ be a sequentially continuous mapping. By Definition 1.12 (ii) the sequence $(\varphi(f_n))$ converges to $\varphi(f)$ in K whenever (f_n) converges to f in (E, λ_o) . By Corollary 2.2 (f_n) converges to f in (E, λ_o) if and only if (f_n) order converges to f so that $\varphi : (E, \tau_o) \to K$ is continuous by Proposition A.3. But by Theorem 2.10 $(E, \tau_o) = o((E, \lambda_o))$ so that Proposition B.2 (ii) implies that $\varphi : (E, \lambda_o) \to K$ is continuous.

As particular cases of the above we now have the following.

Corollary 2.7 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then a mapping $\varphi : E \to \mathsf{R}$ is continuous in the order convergence structure on E if and only if $\varphi(f_n)$ converges to $\varphi(f)$ in R whenever (f_n) order converges to f in E.

Proof. This is a direct consequence of Theorem 2.10 above.

As a result of Corollary 2.6 above we obtain the following separation result for the space (E, λ_o) . The significance of such a result is clear as it is a necessary condition for a convergence space to be c-embeddeble. Although (E, λ_o) in in general not c-embeddable this result would still be of some use when studying nonlinear phenomena.

Theorem 2.11 For an Archimedean vector lattice E the convergence vector space (E, λ_o) is functionally regular and functionally Hausdorff.

Proof. We start by showing that, for any $f \leq g \in E$ the interval $[f_1, f_2]$ is closed in (E, σ) . By Theorem A.2 (v) and Proposition A.2 $[f_1, f_2]$ is τ_o -closed. By Corollary 2.6 and Proposition B.2 (ii) there exists for every $h \notin [f_1, f_2]$ some $\varphi_0 \in \mathcal{C}((E, \lambda_o))$ such that $\varphi_0(h) = 0$, $\varphi_0([f_1, f_2]) = \{1\}$ and $0 \leq \varphi_0(g) \leq 1$ for every $g \in E$. Therefore

$$\left\{g \in E : \left|\varphi_{0}\left(g\right)\right| < \frac{1}{2}\right\} \subset E \setminus [f_{1}, f_{2}]$$

so that $E \setminus [f_1, f_2]$ is σ -open by Definition 1.14 (ii) so that $[f_1, f_2]$ is σ -closed. Now let the filter \mathcal{F} converge to f in (E, λ_o) . By Definition 2.1 there exists sequences $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n \downarrow f$ such that

$$[\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq \mathcal{F}.$$

ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE

But each interval $[\lambda_n, \mu_n]$ is closed in (E, σ) so it follows by Definition 1.13 that

$$[\{[\lambda_n,\mu_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}]\subseteq\overline{\mathcal{F}}^{\sigma}.$$

Again by Definition 2.1 the filter $\overline{\mathcal{F}}^{\sigma}$ converges to f in (E, λ_o) so that (E, λ_o) is functionally regular.

We proceed to show that (E, σ) is Hausdorff. By Corollary 2.7 a function $\mathcal{C}((E, \lambda_o)) = \mathcal{C}((E, \tau_o))$ and by Corollary 2.6 (E, τ_o) is completely regular. Therefore, for every $f \neq g \in (E, \lambda_o)$ there exists $\varphi_1 \in \mathcal{C}((E, \lambda_o))$ such that $\varphi_1(f) = 0, \varphi_1(g) = 1$ and $0 \leq \varphi_1(h) \leq 1$ for every $g \in E$. Therefore the σ neighborhoods

$$U = \left\{ h \in E : \left| \varphi_1 \left(h \right) \right| < \frac{1}{3} \right\}$$

and

$$V = \left\{ h \in E : \left| \varphi_{1} \left(h \right) \right| > \frac{1}{3} \right\}$$

of f and g respectively are disjoint. This completes the proof.

2.3 Convergence Space Completion of (E, λ_o)

The aim of this section is to give a concrete description of the convergence vector space (E, λ_o) . We will achieve this goal in four steps. First we characterize the Cauchy sequences on (E, λ_o) through order conditions. We proceed to determine exactly those Archimedean vector lattices for which (E, λ_o) is complete. In the third step we establish the existence of a convergence vector space G that satisfies conditions (C1) through (C3) as stated in Section 1.6. Finally we present the concrete description of this completion G.

Theorem 2.12 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then a sequence (f_n) is Cauchy in (E, λ_o) if and only if it is order Cauchy.

Proof. First note that (1.9) of Definition 1.21 is equivalent to

$$f_m - f_k \le \mu_n, m, k \ge n. \tag{2.15}$$

Indeed, if (2.15) holds then

$$f_k - f_m \le \mu_n, m, k \ge n.$$

By (1.1) we then have

$$|f_m - f_k| = \sup \{(f_m - f_k), -(f_m - f_k)\} \le \mu_n, m, k \ge n.$$

CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF (E, λ_O)

The inverse implication is obvious.

It is clear that an order Cauchy sequence is Cauchy with respect to the convergence structure λ_o .

Now suppose that the sequence (f_n) is Cauchy in (E, λ_o) , that is, the filter $\langle (f_n) \rangle$ is Cauchy. By Definition 1.19 (i) the filter $\langle (f_n) \rangle - \langle (f_n) \rangle$ converges to 0 in (E, λ_o) . Therefore there exists a coarser filter \mathcal{G} with a countable basis of the form $\{[\widetilde{\lambda}_n, \widetilde{\mu}_n] : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ where the sequence $(\widetilde{\lambda}_n)$ increases to 0 and the sequence $(\widetilde{\mu}_n)$ decreases to 0. The filter $\langle (f_n) \rangle - \langle (f_n) \rangle$ has as base the collection

$$\{\{f_m - f_k : m, k \ge l\} : l \in \mathsf{N}\}.$$

Since \mathcal{G} is coarser than $\langle (f_n) \rangle - \langle (f_n) \rangle$ there exists for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ an $l_n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\{f_m - f_k : m, k \ge l_n\} \subseteq [\lambda_n, \widetilde{\mu}_n].$$

Therefore there exists $l_1 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\{f_m - f_k : m, k \ge l_1\} \subseteq [\lambda_1, \widetilde{\mu}_1].$$

Therefore only a finite number of terms of the form $f_m - f_k$ are not in the interval $[\tilde{\lambda}_1, \tilde{\mu}_1]$. Since E is a lattice it follows that the set $\{f_m - f_k : m, k \in \mathbb{N}\}$ is order bounded. Lemma 2.2 therefore implies the existence of the desired sequence.

Theorem 2.13 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then the convergence vector space (E, λ_o) is complete if and only if E is Dedekind σ -complete.

Proof. Suppose that E is Dedekind σ -complete. Now let (f_n) be an increasing Cauchy sequence on E. As in the proof of Theorem 2.12 it follows that (f_n) is bounded. But E is Dedekind σ -complete so that (f_n) has a supremum f, and hence (f_n) converges to f. By Theorem A.6 E is order complete and hence by Theorem 2.12 every Cauchy sequence in (E, λ_o) converges in E. By Proposition B.5 (E, λ_o) is a complete convergence vector space since λ_o is a first countable vector space convergence structure by Theorems 2.2 and 2.5. Conversely, suppose that (E, λ_o) is complete but not Dedekind σ -complete. Let $E^{\#}$ be the Dedekind σ -completion of E. We first show that (E, λ_o) is a subspace of $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$. For this purpose it is sufficient to show that if a filter \mathcal{F} converges to f in $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$, then the restriction $\mathcal{F} | E$ of \mathcal{F} to E converges to f in (E, λ_o) . By Definition 2.1 there exists sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) on $E^{\#}$ such that $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n \downarrow f$ and

$$[\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq \mathcal{F}.$$
(2.16)

Since $E^{\#}$ is the Dedekind σ -completion of E there exists, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, a sequence $(\lambda'_{n m})$ on E such that $\lambda'_{n m} \uparrow \lambda_n$. By Theorem 2.1 (ii) we can construct a sequence $(\widetilde{\lambda}_n)$ on E in such a way that $\widetilde{\lambda}_n \leq \lambda_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\lambda_n \uparrow f$. Similarly we can define a sequence $(\widetilde{\mu}_n)$ on E in such a way that $\mu_n \leq \widetilde{\mu}_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\widetilde{\mu}_n \downarrow f$. By (2.16) there exists for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ a set $F_n \in \mathcal{F}$ such that $F_n \subseteq [\lambda_n, \mu_n]$. But

$$[\lambda_n, \mu_n] | E \subseteq \left[\widetilde{\lambda}_n, \widetilde{\mu}_n \right], n \in \mathsf{N}$$
(2.17)

where the second interval is taken in E. Combining (2.17) with the inclusion $F_n \subseteq [\lambda_n, \mu_n]$ yields the desired convergence of $\mathcal{F} | E$ so that (E, λ_o) is a subspace of $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$.

Since (E, λ_o) is complete it follows by Proposition and the above that it is a closed subspace of $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$. But since $E \neq E^{\#}$ there exists an increasing sequence (f_n) on E and $f \in E^{\#} \setminus E$ such that $f_n \uparrow f$. This contradicts the fact that (E, λ_o) is closed. Therefore $E = E^{\#}$ which completes the proof.

Lemma 2.3 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. A filter \mathcal{F} on E is bounded with respect to λ_o if and only if there exists $g_1 \leq g_2 \in E$ and $F \in \mathcal{F}$ such that $F \subseteq [g_1, g_2]$.

Proof. Suppose that the filter \mathcal{F} is bounded. Then by Definition 1.3 (ii) and Proposition 2.2 there exists a sequences (μ_n) such that $\mu_n \downarrow 0$ and

$$[\{[0,\mu_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}]\subseteq|\mathcal{NF}|.$$

Hence there exists for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ two sets $N_n \in \mathcal{N}$ and $F_n \in \mathcal{F}$ such that

$$|N_n F_n| = |N_n| |F_n| \subseteq [0, \mu_n].$$

But there exists $\varepsilon_n > 0$ such that $[0, \varepsilon_n] \subseteq |N_n|$ so that

 $[0,\varepsilon_n]|F_n| \subseteq [0,\mu_n].$

Therefore

$$0 \le \varepsilon_n \left| f \right| \le \mu_n, f \in F_n$$

so that

$$0 \le |f| \le \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n} \mu_n, f \in F_n.$$

The desired inclusion is obtained when setting

$$g_1 = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon_n}\mu_n, g_2 = \frac{1}{\varepsilon_n}\mu_n.$$

Conversely, suppose that there exists $F \in \mathcal{F}$ and $g_1 \leq g_2 \in E$ such that $F \subseteq [g_1, g_2]$. By Theorem 2.7 and Definition 1.3 (i) the filter $\mathcal{N}F$ converges to 0. But $\mathcal{N}F$ is coarser than $\mathcal{N}\mathcal{F}$ so that $\mathcal{N}\mathcal{F}$ converges to 0. This completes the proof.

Theorem 2.14 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then there exists a convergence vector space \tilde{E} that satisfies (C1) through (C3).

CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF (E, λ_O)

Proof. We must show that (E, λ_o) satisfies the condition of Theorem B.1. By Corollary 2.3 it suffices to show that every Cauchy filter on (E, λ_o) is bounded. So let \mathcal{F} be a Cauchy filter on (E, λ_o) and consider the filter

$$\mathcal{NF} = [\{NF : N \in \mathcal{N}, F \in \mathcal{F}\}]$$

where \mathcal{N} denotes the zero neighbourhood filter of R . Since \mathcal{F} is Cauchy the filter

$$\mathcal{F} - \mathcal{F} = [\{F_1 - F_2 : F_1, F_2 \in \mathcal{F}\}]$$

converges to 0. By Definition 2.1 there exists a sequences (μ_n) and (λ_n) such that (λ_n) increases to 0 and (μ_n) decreases to 0 and

$$[\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq \mathcal{F} - \mathcal{F}.$$

Therefore, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists $F_1^n, F_2^n \in \mathcal{F}$ such that $F_1^n - F_2^n \subseteq [\lambda_n, \mu_n]$. Let $g \in F_2^n$ be given. Then for every $f \in F_1^n$

$$\lambda_n \le f - g \le \mu_n$$

so that $\lambda_n + g \leq f \leq \mu_n + g$. By Lemma 2.3 every Cauchy filter on (E, λ_o) is bounded so that the desired completion \widetilde{E} exists.

Theorem 2.15 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice and denote by $E^{\#}$ its Dedekind σ -completion. Then $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$ is the convergence vector space completion of (E, λ_o) . That is, $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$ satisfies (C1) through (C3).

Proof. We first show that (E, λ_o) is a dense subspace of $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$. It must be shown that the convergence structure induced on E as a subspace of $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$ is the order convergence structure on E. If a filter \mathcal{F} converges to $f \in E$ in (E, λ_o) then it obviously converges to f in $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$. Conversely, suppose that the filter \mathcal{F} converges to $f \in E$ with respect to the subspace structure induced on E by $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$. By Definitions 1.22 and 2.1 there exists sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) on $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$ such that $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n \downarrow f$ and

$$[\{[\lambda_n,\mu_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}]\subseteq[\mathcal{F}]_{E^{\#}}.$$

Since $E^{\#}$ is the Dedekind σ -completion of E there exists for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ sequence (λ_{nm}) and (μ_{nm}) on E such that (λ_{nm}) increases to λ_n and (μ_{nm}) decreases to μ_n . Theorem 2.1 guarantees the existence of sequences $(\widetilde{\lambda}_n)$ and $(\widetilde{\mu}_n)$ on (E, λ_o) such that $\widetilde{\lambda}_n \uparrow f$ and $\widetilde{\mu}_n \downarrow f$ and $[\lambda_n, \mu_n] \subseteq [\widetilde{\lambda}_n, \widetilde{\mu}_n]$ when the second interval is considered as a subset of $E^{\#}$. Therefore the following inclusions hold:

$$\left[\left\{\left[\widetilde{\lambda}_{n},\widetilde{\mu}_{n}\right]:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]\subseteq\left[\left\{\left[\lambda_{n},\mu_{n}\right]:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]\subseteq\left[\mathcal{F}\right]_{E^{\#}}.$$

ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE

But this implies that

$$\left[\left\{\left[\widetilde{\lambda}_n,\widetilde{\mu}_n\right]:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]\subseteq\mathcal{F}$$

when the intervals are taken in E. Therefore (E, λ_o) is a subspace of $(E^{\#}, \lambda_o)$. The denseness follows by Theorem 2.2 and Proposition B.1.

Now let F be a complete Hausdorff convergence vector space and $T: E \to F$ linear and continuous. First note that if the sequence (f_n) is Cauchy on (E, λ_o) then its image under T, that is, the sequence (Tf_n) , is Cauchy in F. Since Fis Hausdorff and complete by assumption, the sequence (Tf_n) converges to a unique $f_0 \in F$. For every $f \in E^{\#}$ let (λ_n) and (μ_n) be sequences on E such that $\lambda_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu_n \downarrow f$. Obliviously the filter

$$\mathcal{F} = [\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}]$$

is a Cauchy filter on E and hence the filter $T(\mathcal{F})$ is a Cauchy filter on F, and since F is complete $T(\mathcal{F})$ converges to some $g^f \in F$. For every $f \in E^{\#}$ define the mapping $T^{\#} : E^{\#} \to F$ by

$$T^{\#}f = g^{f}.$$

The definition is independent of the particular choice of sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) . To see this, let (λ'_n) and (μ'_n) be different from (λ_n) and (μ_n) such that $\lambda'_n \uparrow f$ and $\mu'_n \downarrow f$, and define the filter \mathcal{F}' in the same way as \mathcal{F} . Theorems A.2 (i), (ii) and A.4 together with the inclusion

$$\mathcal{F} - \mathcal{F}' \supseteq \left[\{ \left[\lambda_n - \mu'_n, \mu_n - \lambda'_n \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \} \right]$$

implies that the filter $\mathcal{F} - \mathcal{F}'$ converges to 0 in E so that $T(\mathcal{F} - \mathcal{F}')$ converges to 0 in F. But

$$T(\mathcal{F} - \mathcal{F}') = [\{T(F - F') : F \in \mathcal{F} \in, F' \in \mathcal{F}'\}]$$

= $T(\mathcal{F}) - T(\mathcal{F}')$

and since $T(\mathcal{F})$ converges to g^{f} in F, it follows that $T(\mathcal{F}')$ also converges to g^{f} in F.

To see that T is linear, let the sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) be as before and let (λ'_n) and (μ'_n) be sequences on E such that $\lambda'_n \uparrow f'$ and $\mu'_n \downarrow f'$. By Theorems A.2 (i), (ii) and A.4 $(\lambda_n + \lambda'_n)$ increases to f + f' and $(\mu_n + \mu'_n)$ decreases to f + f'. Define the filters \mathcal{F} and \mathcal{F}' on E as before. Clearly

$$T\left(\mathcal{F}+\mathcal{F}'\right)=T\left(\mathcal{F}\right)+T\left(\mathcal{F}'\right).$$

But $T(\mathcal{F})$ converges to $T^{\#}f$ and $T(\mathcal{F}')$ converges to $T^{\#}f'$ and $T(\mathcal{F} + \mathcal{F}')$ converges to $T^{\#}(f + f')$ since the filter

$$\mathcal{F} + \mathcal{F}' \supseteq \left[\left\{ \left[\lambda_n + \lambda'_n, \mu_n + \mu'_n \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right].$$

CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF (E, λ_O)

In the same way it can be shown that $T(\alpha f) = \alpha T f$ for every $f \in E$ and any scalar α .

It is clear that $Tf = T^{\#}f$ for every $f \in E$, so it remains to show that $T^{\#}$ is continuous. By Definition 2.1 we need only consider filters on $E^{\#}$ of the form

$$\mathcal{F} = [\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}]$$

where (λ_n) and (μ_n) are sequences on $E^{\#}$ that increase to $f \in E^{\#}$ and decrease to $f \in E^{\#}$ respectively. Since, for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we can approximate λ_n by an increasing sequence and μ_n by an decreasing sequence on E, by Theorem 2.1 we can construct sequences $(\lambda_n^{\#})$ and $(\mu_n^{\#})$ on E such that

$$\lambda_n^{\#} \le \lambda_n \le \mu_n \le \mu_n^{\#}, n \in \mathsf{N}$$

and $(\lambda_n^{\#})$ increases to f and $(\mu_n^{\#})$ decreases to f. Define the filter $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ on E by

$$\mathcal{F}^{\#} = \left[\left\{ \left[\lambda_n^{\#}, \mu_n^{\#}
ight] : n \in \mathsf{N}
ight\}
ight].$$

Then $T(\mathcal{F}^{\#})$ converges to $T^{\#}f$ by definition. But

$$T\left(\mathcal{F}^{\#}\right)\subseteq T^{\#}\left(\mathcal{F}^{\#}\right)\subseteq T^{\#}\left(\mathcal{F}\right)$$

so that $T^{\#}(\mathcal{F})$ converges to $T^{\#}f$. This completes the proof.

2.4 Subspaces and Quotient Spaces

In this section we discuss the permanence properties of the order convergence structure related to the formation of subspaces and quotients. For the general case of filter convergence strong results can only be obtained under rather restrictive conditions. The situation is much better when we consider sequential convergence, which seems to indicate that the sequentially determined convergence structure λ_{σ_o} may be better suited to a study of subspaces and quotients.

Theorem 2.16 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice, A an ideal in E and (f_n) a sequence on A. Then the following holds.

(i) If E is Dedekind σ -complete, then A is a closed subspace of (E, λ_o) if and only if A is a σ -ideal in E.

(ii) If E is Dedekind σ -complete and A is a σ -ideal in E, then (f_n) order converges in E if and only if (f_n) order converges in A.

(iii) If E is Dedekind complete and A is a band in E, then order convergence on structure on A coincides with the subspace convergence structure on A induced by (E, λ_o) .

Proof. (i) Let A be a σ -ideal in E and consider a sequence (f_n) on A such that converges to some $f \in E$. By Proposition B.1 we must show that $f \in A$. By Definition 1.23 (iii)

$$g_1 = \inf \left\{ f_n : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \in A$$

and

$$g_2 = \sup \left\{ f_n : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \in A$$

so that $g = \sup \{|g_1|, |g_2|\}$ is in A^+ . The above supremum and infimum exist since (f_n) is bounded and E is Dedekind σ -complete. But $g_1 \leq f \leq g_2$ so that $|f| \leq g$. By Definition 1.23 (ii) f belongs to A.

Conversely, suppose that the ideal A is a closed subspace of (E, λ_o) . By Proposition B.1 A contains all the limits of convergent sequences contained in A. Now consider the subset $\{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ of A with the property that $f = \sup \{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ exists. The sequence (\tilde{f}_n) on A defined by

$$\widetilde{f}_n = \sup\left\{f_k : k \le n\right\}, n \in \mathsf{N}$$

is increasing a bounded from above by f. In fact, $\tilde{f}_n \uparrow f$. To see this, suppose the opposite, that is, there exists an upper bound $g \in E$ of (\tilde{f}_n) such that $f \cdot g$. Then it is clear that g is an upper bound of $\{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ so that $\inf \{f, g\} < f$ is also an upper bound for $\{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$, contrary to the assumption that f was the least upper bound of $\{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$. The sequence (\tilde{f}_n) therefore converges to f so that $f \in A$.

(ii) Let (f_n) order converge to $f \in A$ in E. Since E is Dedekind σ -complete Theorem applies. Therefore

$$f_n \ge \lambda_n = \inf \left\{ f_k : k \ge n \right\} \uparrow f$$

and

$$f_n \le \mu_n = \sup \left\{ f_k : k \ge n \right\} \downarrow f_k$$

But since A is a σ -ideal, $\lambda_n, \mu_n \in A$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Therefore Definition 1.3 (iii) implies that (f_n) order converges to f in A. The inverse implication is trivial.

(iii) Let A be a band in E and let the filter \mathcal{F} converge to 0 in the subspace convergence structure induced on A from E, that is, the filter $[\mathcal{F}]_E$ converges to 0 in E. By Proposition 2.2 there exists a sequence (μ_n) on E^+ such that $\mu_n \downarrow 0$ and

$$[\{[0,\mu_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}]\subseteq |[\mathcal{F}]_E|=[|\mathcal{F}|]_E$$

Therefore there exists, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ an element $F_n \in \mathcal{F}$ such that

$$|F_n| \subseteq [0, \mu_n]. \tag{2.18}$$

SUBSPACES AND QUOTIENT SPACES

Since A is a band in E (2.18) implies that $\tilde{\mu}_n = \sup |F_n| \in A$. But $0 \leq \tilde{\mu}_n \leq \mu_n$ and $\mu_n \downarrow 0$ so that $\tilde{\mu}_n \downarrow 0$ and

$$|F_n| \subseteq [0, \widetilde{\mu}_n], n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Hence $[\{[0, \tilde{\mu}_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq |\mathcal{F}|$ and by Proposition 2.2 \mathcal{F} converge to 0 in (A, λ_o) . For the general case where \mathcal{F} converge to $f \in A$ we consider the filter $\mathcal{F} - f$ which converges to 0. The inverse implication is obvious.

We proceed by considering the quotient space associated with an ideal as described in Section 1.5. In general, the quotient vector lattice so obtained need not even be Archimedean. Moreover, some assumptions on the vector lattice E and the ideal A of E are necessary for the quotient mapping to be continuous with respect to order convergence. The result we obtain therefore does not apply to general Archimedean vector lattices.

Theorem 2.17 Let E be a Dedekind σ -complete vector lattice and let A be a σ -ideal in E. Then a sequence converges in the quotient convergence structure on $E \setminus A$ with respect to the order convergence structure on E whenever it order converges on $E \setminus A$.

Proof. Let the sequence $([f_n])$ order converge to 0 on $E \setminus A$. By Definition 1.3 (iii) there exists sequences $([\lambda_n])$ and $([\mu_n])$ such that $([\lambda_n])$ increases to [0] and $([\mu_n])$ decreases to [0] and

$$[\lambda_n] \le [f_n] \le [\mu_n], n \in \mathsf{N}.$$

Since the projection π_A is a surjection and E is Dedekind σ -complete, Proposition A.4 implies the existence of sequences (λ'_n) and (μ'_n) on E such that, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $\pi_A(\lambda'_n) = [\lambda_n]$ and $\pi_A(\mu'_n) = [\mu_n]$ and (λ'_n) increases to 0 and (μ'_n) increases to 0. Because π_A is a surjection there exists a sequence (f'_n) on E such that $\pi_A(f'_n) = [f_n]$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Define the sequence (f_n) through

$$f_n = (f'_n \lor \lambda'_n) \land \mu'_n, n \in \mathsf{N}.$$

Clearly (f_n) satisfies

$$\lambda'_n \le f_n \le \mu'_n, n \in \mathsf{N} \tag{2.19}$$

and by Definition 1.24 (i)

$$\pi_{A}(f_{n}) = \pi_{A}((f'_{n} \vee \lambda'_{n}) \wedge \mu'_{n})$$

$$= \pi_{A}(f'_{n} \vee \lambda'_{n}) \wedge \pi_{A}(\mu'_{n})$$

$$= \pi_{A}(f'_{n}) \vee \pi_{A}(\lambda'_{n}) \wedge \pi_{A}(\mu'_{n})$$

$$= [f_{n}] \vee [\lambda_{n}] \wedge [\mu_{n}]$$

$$= [f_{n}]$$

$$(2.20)$$

ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE

for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. By (2.19) the sequence (f_n) order converges to 0. But from (2.20) it follows that

$$\pi_A \left(\langle (f_n) \rangle \right) = \left[\left[\left\{ \{ \pi_A \left(f_n \right) : n \ge k \} : k \in \mathsf{N} \} \right] \right] \\ = \left[\left[\{ \{ [f_n] : n \ge k \} : k \in \mathsf{N} \} \right] \right] \\ = \left\langle ([f_n]) \rangle \right.$$

so that Proposition B.4 implies that $([f_n])$ converges to [0] in the quotient convergence structure on $E \setminus A$.

Conversely, suppose that the sequence $([f_n])$ converges to [0] in the quotient convergence structure on $E \setminus A$. By Proposition B.4 there exists a filter \mathcal{F} on E such that \mathcal{F} converges to 0 and $\pi_A(\mathcal{F}) \subseteq \langle ([f_n]) \rangle$. By Definition 2.1 there exists sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) on E such that $\lambda_n \uparrow 0$ and $\mu_n \downarrow 0$ and

$$\{[\lambda_n,\mu_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}\subseteq\mathcal{F}.$$

Therefore, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists $k_n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\{[f_n]: n \ge k_n\} \subseteq \pi_A\left([\lambda_n, \mu_n]\right) = [\pi_A\left(\lambda_n\right), \pi_A\left(\mu_n\right)]$$

where the equality above is a result of the surjectivety of π_A . Hence we obtain inductively an increasing sequence of naturals k_1, k_2, k_3, \dots such that

$$\pi_A(\lambda_n) \le [f_n] \le \pi_A(\mu_n), n \ge k_n.$$
(2.21)

Now define the sequence $([\mu'_n])$ on $E \setminus A$ by

$$[\mu'_{n}] = \sup \{ [f_{1}], ..., [f_{k_{1}-1}], \pi_{A}(\mu_{1}) \}, n = 1, 2, ..., k_{1} - 1$$
$$[\mu'_{n}] = \pi_{A}(\mu_{n}), n = k_{n}, k_{n} + 1, ..., k_{n+1} - 1, n = 1, 2, ...$$

Since A is a σ -ideal, it follows that π_A is a Riesz σ -homomorphism so that the sequence $([\mu'_n])$ decreases to [0], and by the construction and (2.21) $[f_n] \leq [\mu'_n], n \in \mathbb{N}$. In the same way we can construct a sequence $([\lambda'_n])$ such that $([\lambda'_n])$ increases to [0] and $[\lambda'_n] \leq [f_n], n \in \mathbb{N}$ so that $[f_n]$ order converges to [0]. Since A is a σ -ideal Theorem A.9 implies that $E \setminus A$ is Archimedean so that order convergence structure is compatible with the linear structure. But by Proposition B.4 the quotient convergence structure is a vector space convergence structure so that the result follows by linearity and the above.

2.5 The Mackey Modification of (E, λ_o)

As we discussed in Section 1.5, for every convergence vector space F we can define a vector space convergence structure, called the Mackey modification of F, that has exactly the same bounded subsets as F. In the context of order

THE MACKEY MODIFICATION OF (E, λ_O)

convergence on an Archimedean vector lattice this has a particularly interesting application.

The next result is analogue to Proposition 2.2 and proves equally useful in simplifying the technical nature of many arguments.

Proposition 2.3 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then a filter \mathcal{F} on E converges to 0 in $\mu(E)$ if and only if there exists $f \in E^+$ such that

$$\left[\left\{\left\{\alpha_n g: 0 \le g \le f, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\} : n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \subseteq |\mathcal{F}|$$

where $|\mathcal{F}| = [\{|F| : F \in \mathcal{F}\}].$

Proof. Let the filter \mathcal{F} converge to 0 in $\mu(E)$. By Definition 1.17 (iii) there exists a bounded subset B of (E, λ_o) such that

 $\mathcal{N}B \subseteq \mathcal{F}.$

But by Theorem 2.7 there exists $f \in E^+$ such that $B \subseteq [-f, f]$. But this implies that

$$\left[\left\{\left\{\alpha_n g: 0 \le g \le f, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\} : n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \subseteq \mathcal{N} |B|$$

and since

$$\mathcal{N}|B| = \left[\left\{\left\{\alpha_n h : h \in B, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\} : n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \subseteq |\mathcal{F}|$$

the result follows.

Conversely, suppose that there exists $f \in E^+$ such that

$$\left[\left\{\left\{\alpha_n g: 0 \le g \le f, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\} : n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \subseteq |\mathcal{F}|.$$

Then for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists $F_n \in \mathcal{F}$ such that

$$F_n \subseteq \left\{ \alpha_n g : -f \le g \le f, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n} \right\}$$

and hence $\mathcal{N}[-f, f] \subseteq \mathcal{F}$. But by Theorem 2.7 [-f, f] is bounded in (E, λ_o) so that \mathcal{F} converges to 0 in $\mu(E)$. This completes the proof.

Corollary 2.8 Let *E* be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then a filter \mathcal{F} on *E* converges to $f \in E$ in $\mu(E)$ if and only if there exists $\lambda \leq f \leq \mu \in E$ such that

$$\left[\left\{\left\{\alpha_n h : h \in [\lambda, \mu], 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\} : n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \subseteq \mathcal{F}.$$

ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE

Proof. Let the filter \mathcal{F} on E converges to $f \in E$ in $\mu(E)$. Then the filter $\mathcal{F} - f$ converges to 0 so that Proposition 2.3 implies that there exists $g \in E^+$ such that

$$\left[\left\{\left\{\alpha_n h: 0 \le h \le g, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\}: n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \subseteq |\mathcal{F} - f|.$$
(2.22)

If we now set $\lambda = f - g$ and $\mu = f + g$ it follows from (2.22) that, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists $F_n \in \mathcal{F}$ such that

$$F_n \subseteq \left\{ \alpha_n h : 0 \le h \le g, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n} \right\}$$

so that the result follows.

The inverse direction follows immediately from Definition 1.27 (i) and Theorem 2.7. \blacksquare

By Proposition B.6 the Mackey modification $\mu(F)$ of a convergence vector space F is first countable. Hence sequential convergence suffices to determine adherences and completeness. The characterization of the convergent sequences in $\mu(F)$ is therefore a matter deserving of investigation.

Proposition 2.4 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. A sequence (f_n) on E converges to $f \in E$ in $\mu(E)$ if and only if it converges relatively uniformly to f.

Proof. Suppose that the sequence (f_n) converges to $f \in E$ in $\mu(E)$. Therefore the Fréchet filter

$$\langle (f_n) \rangle = [\{\{f_n : n \ge k\} : k \in \mathsf{N}\}]$$
 (2.23)

converges to f in $\mu(E)$ so that the filter $\langle (f_n) \rangle - f$ converges to 0. By Proposition 2.3 there exists $g \in E^+$ such that

$$\left[\left\{\left\{\alpha_n h: 0 \le h \le g, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\} : n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \subseteq |\langle (f_n) \rangle - f|$$

Then for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists $F_n \in \langle (f_n) \rangle$ such that

$$|F_n - f| \subseteq \left\{ \alpha_n h : 0 \le h \le g, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n} \right\}.$$
(2.24)

From (2.23) and (2.24) it follows that there exists for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$ a natural number K_n such that

$$\left\{ |f - f_n| : n \ge K_n \right\} \subseteq |F_n - f| \subseteq \left\{ \alpha_n h : 0 \le h \le g, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n} \right\}.$$
(2.25)

Now take any $\varepsilon > 0$ and select $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\frac{1}{N_{\varepsilon}} < \varepsilon$. Set $N'_{\varepsilon} = K_{N_{\varepsilon}}$. Then (2.25) implies that

$$|f - f_n| \le \frac{1}{N_{\varepsilon}}g < \varepsilon g, n \ge N_{\varepsilon}'$$

THE MACKEY MODIFICATION OF (E, λ_O)

so that (f_n) converges relatively uniformly to f.

Conversely, assume that the sequence (f_n) converges relatively uniformly to $f \in E$. By Definition 1.28 there exists $g \in E^+$ with the property that for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$|f - f_n| < \varepsilon g, n \ge N_{\varepsilon}.$$

Setting $\varepsilon = \frac{1}{n}$ it is clear that

$$|F_n - f| \subseteq \left\{ \alpha_n h : 0 \le h \le g, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n} \right\}$$

where

$$F_n = \left\{ f_k : k \le N_{\frac{1}{n}} \right\}$$

so that $|\langle (f_n) \rangle - f|$ converges to 0 in $\mu(E)$ and hence $\langle (f_n) \rangle$ converges to f in $\mu(E)$. This completes the proof.

We now apply Proposition 2.4 above to form a characterization of those Archimedean vector lattices E for which $\mu(E)$ is complete.

Theorem 2.18 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then $\mu(E)$ is a complete convergence vector space if and only if E is relatively uniformly complete.

Proof. Since $\mu(E)$ is first countable by Proposition B.6, it suffices by Proposition B.5 and Definition 1.29 (i) to show that the Cauchy sequences of $\mu(E)$ are exactly the relatively uniformly Cauchy sequences.

Let (f_n) be a Cauchy sequence on $\mu(E)$. By Definition 1.19 (ii) the filter $\langle (f_n) \rangle - \langle (f_n) \rangle$ converges to 0. By Proposition 2.3 there exists $g \in E^+$ such that there exists for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ a natural number K_n such that

$$\{|f_m - f_k| : m, k \ge K_n\} \subseteq \left\{\alpha_n h : 0 \le h \le g, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\}.$$
 (2.26)

Now take any $\varepsilon > 0$ and select $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\frac{1}{N_{\varepsilon}} < \varepsilon$ and set $N'_{\varepsilon} = K_{N_{\varepsilon}}$. Then it follows by (2.26) that $|f_m - f_k| \le \varepsilon g$ for all $m, k \ge N'_{\varepsilon}$. Therefore the sequence (f_n) is relatively uniformly Cauchy.

Now assume that the sequence (f_n) is relatively uniformly Cauchy. By Definition 1.29 (i) there exists $g \in E^+$ such that for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there is a natural number N_{ε} such that

$$|f_k - f_m| < \varepsilon g$$

for all $m, k \ge N_{\varepsilon}$. Since the filter $\langle (f_n) \rangle - \langle (f_n) \rangle$ is based on the collection of sets

$$\{\{f_k - f_m : k \ge k_1, m \ge k_2\} : k_1, k_2 \in \mathsf{N}\}$$

it follows upon setting $\varepsilon = \frac{1}{n}$ that

$$\left\{ |f_k - f_m| : k, m \ge N_{\varepsilon} \right\} \subseteq \left\{ \alpha_n h : 0 \le h \le g, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n} \right\}$$

ORDER CONVERGENCE STRUCTURE ON A VECTOR LATTICE

for every $n \in \mathsf{N}$ so that

$$\left[\left\{\alpha_n h: 0 \le h \le g, 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}: n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \subseteq \left|\langle (f_n) \rangle - \langle (f_n) \rangle\right|.$$

By Proposition 2.3 the filter $\langle (f_n) \rangle - \langle (f_n) \rangle$ converges to 0 so that $\langle (f_n) \rangle$ is a Cauchy filter. This completes the proof.

The Mackey modification $\mu(E)$ has a relatively simple structure when compared with the order convergence structure. Moreover, it exhibits unusually strong countability properties under some mild assumptions on E. In particular, the following result holds.

Theorem 2.19 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice with a strong order unit e. Then the Mackey modification $\mu(E)$ of (E, λ_o) is strongly first countable.

Proof. Consider the collection

$$\mathcal{B}_{0} = \left\{ \left\{ \alpha_{n} f : f \in \left[-m'e, m'e \right], 0 < \alpha_{n} < \frac{1}{n} \right\} : n, m \in \mathbb{N} \right\}$$

of subsets of E. We will show that \mathcal{B} is a basis for $\mu(E)$ at 0. Let the filter \mathcal{F} converge to 0 in $\mu(E)$. By Corollary 2.8 there exists $\lambda \leq 0 \leq \mu \in E$ such that

$$\left[\left\{\left\{\alpha_n f : f \in [\lambda, \mu], 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\} : n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \subseteq \mathcal{F}$$

Since e is a strong order unit there exists $m' \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$-m'e \le \lambda \le \mu \le m'e. \tag{2.27}$$

From (2.27) it now follows that

$$\left\{\alpha_n f : f \in [\lambda, \mu], 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\} \subseteq \left\{\alpha_n f : f \in [-m'e, m'e], 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\}$$

so that the filter

$$\left[\left\{\left\{\alpha_n f : f \in \left[-m'e, m'e\right], 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n}\right\} : n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right]$$
(2.28)

is coarser than \mathcal{F} . But by Corollary 2.8 the filter (2.28) converges to 0 so that \mathcal{B} is a basis for $\mu(E)$ at 0. It now follows by linearity that

$$\mathcal{B}_g = \left\{ \left\{ \alpha_n f + g : f \in \left[-m'e, m'e \right], 0 < \alpha_n < \frac{1}{n} \right\} : n, m \in \mathbb{N} \right\}$$

is a basis for $\mu(E)$ at every $g \in E$.

It is therefore of interest to determine the conditions on E that ensure that $\mu(E)$ and (E, λ_o) are identical.

THE MACKEY MODIFICATION OF (E, λ_O)

Theorem 2.20 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then (E, λ_o) is a Mackey space if and only if order convergence on E is stable.

Proof. Suppose that order convergence is stable. Let the filter \mathcal{F} converges to 0 in (E, λ_o) . By Definition 2.1 there exist sequences $\lambda_n \uparrow 0$ and $\mu_n \downarrow 0$ such that the filter generated by

$$\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}\$$

is coarser than \mathcal{F} . Without loss of generality we can choose $\lambda_n = -\mu_n$. By assumption, there exists a sequence of real numbers $0 < \alpha_n \uparrow \infty$ such that $\alpha_n \mu_n \to 0$. Therefore there exists a sequence $\tilde{\mu}_n \downarrow 0$ such that $\alpha_n \mu_n \leq \tilde{\mu}_n$, or equivalently,

$$\mu_n \leq \frac{1}{\alpha_n} \widetilde{\mu}_n \leq \frac{1}{\alpha_n} \widetilde{\mu}_1, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Similarly,

$$-\frac{1}{\alpha_n}\widetilde{\mu}_1 \leq -\frac{1}{\alpha_n}\widetilde{\mu}_n \leq \lambda_n, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

The collection

$$\left\{ \left[-\frac{1}{\alpha_n} \widetilde{\mu}_1, \frac{1}{\alpha_n} \widetilde{\mu}_1 \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\}$$

forms a base for the filter $\mathcal{N}[-\tilde{\mu}_1, \tilde{\mu}_1]$. Since

$$[\lambda_n, \mu_n] \subseteq \left[-\frac{1}{\alpha_n} \widetilde{\mu}_1, \frac{1}{\alpha_n} \widetilde{\mu}_1 \right], n \in \mathsf{N}$$

it follows that $\mathcal{N}[-\tilde{\mu}_1, \tilde{\mu}_1] \subseteq \mathcal{F}$. On the other hand, if a filter \mathcal{F} is finer than $\mathcal{N}B$ for some bounded set B, it converges to 0 since $\mathcal{N}B$ converges to 0 by Definition 1.3 (i).

Conversely, suppose that the convergence vector space (E, λ_o) is a Mackey space and let the sequence (f_n) order converge to f. Then the filter $\langle (f_n) \rangle$ based on the collection

$$\{\{f_n:n\ge k\}:k\in\mathsf{N}\}$$

converges to 0. Hence there exists a bounded set B such that $\mathcal{N}B$ is coarser than $\langle (f_n) \rangle$. Since the filter $\mathcal{N}B$ is based on the collection

$$\left\{ \left(-\frac{1}{m}, \frac{1}{m}\right) B : m \in \mathsf{N} \right\}$$

it follows that for every $m \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists $k_m \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\{f_n : n \ge k_m\} \subseteq \left(-\frac{1}{m^2}, \frac{1}{m^2}\right) B \subseteq \left[-\frac{1}{m^2}g, \frac{1}{m^2}g\right]$$

where g > 0 and $-g \le f \le g, f \in B$. If there exists m_0 such that $k_m = k_{m+1}$ for every $m \ge m_0$ then $f_n = 0$ for every $n \ge k_{m_0}$ and we are done. So assume

the opposite, that is, $k_m \uparrow \infty$. Now construct the sequence (α_n) as follows. For $n \ge k_1$ let

$$\alpha_n = m, k_m \le n < k_{m+1}$$

and for $n < k_1$ let $\alpha_n = 1$. Then $\alpha_n \uparrow \infty$ and

$$-\frac{1}{m}g \le \alpha_n f_n \le \frac{1}{m}g, n \ge k_m.$$

Because E is Archimedean, it follows that $\alpha_n f_n \to 0$. This completes the proof.

3. A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM

3.1 Linear Mappings on (E, λ_o)

The purpose of this section is to characterize the continuous linear operators mapping (E, λ_o) into (F, λ_o) , where both E and F are Archimedean vector lattices, in terms of order-theoretic conditions. Indeed, we show that the continuous operators are σ -order continuous. The converse of this is generally not true. However, for positive operators σ -order continuity is equivalent to continuity in the order convergence structure. Moreover, if the codomain space is Dedekind complete, we show that the continuous operators are exactly the σ -order continuous operators. This is equivalent to the statement that every sequentailly continuous operator is continuous. In general, first countability is not a strong enough condition to ensure this equivalence between continuity and sequential continuity.

Proposition 3.1 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice and F a convergence vector space. A linear mapping $T : E \to F$ is continuous with respect to the order convergence structure if and only if the filter

$$\left[\left\{T\left([0,\mu_n]\right):n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]$$

converges to 0 in F whenever the sequence (μ_n) on E^+ decreases to 0.

Proof. Suppose that the filter \mathcal{F} converges to 0 in E. By Definition 2.1 there exists sequences (λ'_n) and (μ'_n) such that (λ'_n) increases to 0 and (μ'_n) decreases to 0 and

$$[\{[\lambda'_n,\mu'_n]:n\in\mathsf{N}\}]\subseteq\mathcal{F}.$$

By assumption the filters

$$[\{T\,([0,\mu'_n]):n\in{\sf N}\}]$$

and

$$\left[\left\{T\left(\left[0,-\lambda_{n}^{\prime}\right]\right):n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]$$

both converge to 0 in F. But by the linearity of T

$$\left[\left\{T\left([0,-\lambda_n']\right):n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]=-\left[\left\{T\left([\lambda_n',0]\right):n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]$$

so that the filter

$$\left[\left\{T\left(\left[\lambda'_{n},0\right]\right):n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]$$

A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM

also converges to 0. Therefore the filter

$$\mathcal{G} = [\{T([\lambda'_n, 0]) : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \cap [\{T([0, \mu'_n]) : n \in \mathsf{N}\}]$$

converges to 0 by Definition 1.5. For each $G \in \mathcal{G}$ there exists $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$T\left(\left[\lambda_m, \mu_n\right]\right) \subseteq G.$$

Without loss of generality we may assume that $m \leq n$. Then by virtue of the monotonicity of the sequences (λ'_n) and (μ'_n) it follows that

$$T\left(\left[\lambda'_{n},\mu'_{n}\right]\right)\subseteq G.$$

It follows that

$$\mathcal{G} \subseteq \left[\left\{ T\left(\left[\lambda'_n, \mu'_n \right] \right) : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right] \subseteq T\left(\mathcal{F} \right)$$

so that $T(\mathcal{F})$ converges to 0. Since the filter \mathcal{F} was arbitrary, it follows that T is continuous at 0 and hence on E.

The inverse implication is trivial. \blacksquare

The above proposition provides us with a tool to analise the relationship between the σ -order continuous operators between two vector lattices and the operators continuous with respect to the order convergence structure. In general, the set of sequentially continuous mappings between two first countable convergence vector spaces is properly larger than the set of continuous linear mappings. Part (iii) of the result which we state below is therefore nontrivial.

Theorem 3.1 Let E and F be Archimedean vector lattices and $T : E \to F$ a linear mapping.

(i) If T is continuous with respect to the order convergence structure on E and F then T is σ -order continuous.

(ii) If T is positive and σ -order continuous, then T is continuous with respect to the order convergence structure on E and F.

(iii) If F is Dedekind complete, then T is continuous if and only if it is σ -order continuous.

Proof. (i) Let (μ_n) decrease to 0 in *E*. By assumption $(T\mu_n)$ and hence $(|T\mu_n|)$ order converges to 0 in *F*. Therefore, by Definition 1.4, there exists a sequence (λ_n) on *F* that decreases to 0 such that

$$0 \le |T\mu_n| = |0 - |T\mu_n|| \le \lambda_n$$

Therefore $\inf \{ |T\mu_n| : n \in \mathbb{N} \} = 0$ and hence T is σ -order continuous. (ii) Let T be positive and σ -order continuous and let the sequence (μ_n) on E decrease to 0. Consider the filter

$$\mathcal{F} = \left[\left\{ T\left(\left[0, \mu_n \right] \right) : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right]$$

on F. By the monotonicity of T it follows that

$$\mathcal{F} \supseteq \left[\{ [0, T\mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N} \} \right]$$

A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM

as $T([0, \mu_n]) \subseteq [0, T\mu_n]$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. But $(T\mu_n)$ decreases to 0 since T is positive and σ -order continuous. Therefore \mathcal{F} converges to 0 so that T is continuous by Proposition 3.1.

(iii) A sume that F is Dedekind complete and $T:E\to F$ is $\sigma\text{-order continuous.}$ By Theorem A.10

$$T = T^{+} - T^{-} \tag{3.1}$$

where T^+ and T^- are positive and σ -order continuous. Consider a sequence (μ_n) on E that decreases to 0. By Proposition 3.1 it is sufficient to show that

 $\mathcal{F} = \left[\left\{ T \left([0, \mu_n] \right) : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right]$

converges to 0 in (F, λ_o) . By the decomposition (3.1)

$$\mathcal{F} \supseteq \left[\left\{ T^+ \left([0, \mu_n] \right) : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right] - \left[\left\{ T^- \left([0, \mu_n] \right) : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right].$$
(3.2)

By the monotonicity of the operators T^+ and T^- it follows that

$$T^{+}([0,\mu_{n}]) \subseteq [0,T^{+}\mu_{n}], T^{-}([0,\mu_{n}]) \subseteq [0,T^{-}\mu_{n}]$$
 (3.3)

for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Combining (3.2) and (3.3) we obtain

$$\mathcal{F} \supseteq \left[\left\{ \left[0, T^+ \mu_n \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right] - \left[\left\{ \left[0, T^- \mu_n \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right].$$
(3.4)

But $(T^+\mu_n)$ and $(T^-\mu_n)$ both decrease to 0 so that (3.4) implies that T is continuous.

A natural order exists on the set of σ -order continuous operators, but it does not make these spaces into vector lattices unless F is Dedekind complete. Hence the order convergence structure, which would seem to be a natural choice, can not be defined on them. In case F is Dedekind complete, one can define the order convergence structure on $\mathcal{L}(E, F)$. The resulting convergence space $(\mathcal{L}(E, F), \lambda_o)$ complete convergence vector space with all the properties discussed in Chapter 2.

Our interest in this chapter is to obtain a Banach-Steinhaus type theorem. A major tool in doing so will be the continuous convergence structure. As an application of Theorem 3.1 above we show that $\mathcal{L}_c(E, F)$, the set $\mathcal{L}(E, F)$ equipped with the continuous convergence structure is complete whenever Fis Dedekind complete. In general, the space $\mathcal{L}_c(E, F)$ is not complete, even when F is. Our result is therefore highly non-trivial and its applicability is demonstrated by its use in proving our Banach-Steinhaus theorem. It is unknown at this time whether or not $\mathcal{L}_c(E, F)$ is complete for Dedekind σ complete F.

Theorem 3.2 Let E and F be vector lattices with F Dedekind complete. Then $\mathcal{L}_{c}(E, F)$ is a complete convergence vector space.

LINEAR MAPPINGS ON (E, λ_O)

Proof. Let Ψ be a Cauchy filter on $\mathcal{L}_c(E, F)$ and let (f_n) converge to $f \in E$ in (E, λ_o) . Then the filter

$$\Psi\left(\langle (f_n) \rangle\right) = \left[\left\{\left\{S\left(f_n\right) : n \ge k, S \in \Psi\right\} : k \in \mathsf{N}, \Psi \in \Psi\right\}\right]$$

is Cauchy in (F, λ_o) . To see this, recall that by Definition 1.19 (ii) the filter Ψ is Cauchy if and only if $\Psi - \Psi$ converges to 0. But by Definition 1.33 $\Psi - \Psi$ converges to 0 if and only if $\omega_{E,F} (\Psi - \Psi, \mathcal{F})$ converges to 0 in F for every filter \mathcal{F} that converges to $f \in E$ in (E, λ_o) . But

$$\omega_{E,F}\left(\Psi - \Psi, \langle (f_n) \rangle\right) \subseteq \Psi\left(\langle (f_n) \rangle\right) - \Psi\left(\langle (f_n) \rangle\right)$$

so that $\Psi(\langle (f_n) \rangle)$ is Cauchy in F. By assumption F is Dedekind complete and hence, by Theorem A.7 Dedekind σ -complete. It now follows by Theorem 2.13 that (F, λ_o) is complete so that $\Psi(\langle (f_n) \rangle)$ converges to some $f_{\Psi} \in F$. Define the mapping $T : E \to F$ by

$$T: f \to f_{\Psi}.$$

We show that Tf is independent of the specific choice of the sequence (f_n) . Let (f_n) and (h_n) both converge to $f \in E$ in (E, λ_o) . Then $(f_n - h_n)$ converges to 0 in (E, λ_o) so that $\Psi(\langle (f_n - h_n) \rangle)$ converges to 0 in F. But

$$\Psi\left(\langle (f_n - h_n) \rangle\right) \subseteq \Psi\left(\langle (f_n) \rangle\right) - \Psi\left(\langle (h_n) \rangle\right)$$

so that the latter filter also converges to 0. Since both $\Psi(\langle (f_n) \rangle)$ and $\Psi(\langle (h_n) \rangle)$ converge in F it follows that they converge to the same limit. The linearity of T follows in the same way. The mapping T is therefore a well-defined linear mapping from E into F. We will show that T is continuous and that the filter Ψ converges to T.

Let the sequence (f_n) decrease to 0 in (E, λ_o) and suppose, for the sake of obtaining a contradiction, that $\inf \{|Tf_n| : n \in \mathbb{N}\} = h > 0$. The infimum exists on account of the Dedekind completeness of F. By the above it follows that the filter

$$|\Psi(f_n)| = [\{\{|Sf_n| : S \in \Psi\} : \Psi \in \Psi\}]$$

converges to $|Tf_n|$ in (F, λ_o) for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. By Definition 2.1 there exists for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ sequences (λ_{nm}) and (μ_{nm}) with the property that (λ_{nm}) increases to $|Tf_n|$ and (μ_{nm}) decreases to $|Tf_n|$ and there exists for every $m \in \mathbb{N}$ a $\Psi_m^n \in \Psi$ with the property that

$$\{|Sf_n|: S \in \Psi_m^n\} \subseteq [\lambda_{nm}, \mu_{nm}].$$

Note that we can choose the sequences (λ_{nm}) such that

$$0 \le \lambda_{nm}, n, m \in \mathbb{N}. \tag{3.5}$$

Also, since $0 < h \leq |Tf_n|$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, it follows that for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists $m_n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$0 < \lambda_{nm}, m \ge m_n. \tag{3.6}$$

A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM

However, since (f_n) decreases to 0 the filter $|\Psi(\langle (f_n) \rangle)|$ converges to 0 in (F, λ_o) so that there exists a sequence (μ'_n) that decreases to 0 with the property that for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists $\Psi_n \in \Psi$ and $k_n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\{|Sf_k| : S \in \Psi_n, k \ge k_n\} \subseteq [0, \mu'_n].$$
(3.7)

Define the sets $\Psi'_n \in \Psi$ as

$$\Psi'_n = \Psi_n \cap \Psi^n_{m_n}$$

for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Since $\Psi'_n \subseteq \Psi_n$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ it follows by (3.7) that

$$\{|Sf_k|: S \in \Psi'_n, k \ge k_n\} \subseteq [0, \mu'_n]$$

Therefore the filter

$$[\{\{|Sf_k| : S \in \Psi'_n, k \ge k_n\} : n \in \mathsf{N}\}]$$
(3.8)

converges to 0 in (F, λ_o) . Define the sequence (λ_n) by

$$\lambda_n = \sup\left\{\lambda_{km_k} : k \le n\right\}. \tag{3.9}$$

Clearly the sequence (λ_n) is increasing and

$$\lambda_n \le |Sf_n|, S \in \Psi'_n$$

for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. It now follows by (3.5) and (3.9) that $0 \leq \lambda_n$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. But the convergence of the filter (3.8) now forces the equality $\lambda_n = 0$. However, it follows from (3.6) and (3.9) that $0 < \lambda_n$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ which is clearly a contradiction. The assumption that $\inf \{|Tf_n| : n \in \mathbb{N}\} = h > 0$ must therefore be untrue, and hence it must be true that $\inf \{|Tf_n| : n \in \mathbb{N}\} = 0$. Since the sequence (f_n) that decreases to 0 was arbitrary the mapping T is σ -order continuous and hence by Theorem 3.1 (iii) it is continuous with respect to the order convergence structure on E and F.

Let the filter \mathcal{F} converge to $f \in E$ in (E, λ_o) . By Definition 2.1 there exists sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) that respectively increase and decrease to f such that

$$\mathcal{G} = [\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq \mathcal{F}.$$

We must show that $\omega_{E,F}(\Psi, \mathcal{F})$ converges to Tf in (F, λ_o) . Since $\omega_{E,F}(\Psi, \mathcal{G}) \subseteq \omega_{E,F}(\Psi, \mathcal{F})$ it is sufficient to consider $\omega_{E,F}(\Psi, \mathcal{G})$. It follows in the same way as above that the filter $\omega_{E,F}(\Psi, \mathcal{G})$ converges to some $g \in F$. But $\Psi(\langle (\mu_n) \rangle)$ converges to Tf by our definition of the mapping T. It follows from the inclusion $\mathcal{G} \subseteq \langle (\mu_n) \rangle$ that

$$\omega_{E,F}\left(\Psi,\mathcal{G}\right)\subseteq\Psi\left(\left\langle \left(\mu_{n}\right)\right\rangle\right).$$

Therefore it follows by Definition 1.5 (iii) that the $\Psi(\langle (\mu_n) \rangle)$ converges to some $g \in F$ in (F, λ_o) . But by Corollary 2.4 (F, λ_o) is Hausdorff so that g = Tf. Since $f \in E$ and the filter \mathcal{F} were arbitrary it follows that Ψ converges to T in $\mathcal{L}_c(E, F)$ so that $\mathcal{L}_c(E, F)$ is complete.

LINEAR MAPPINGS ON (E, λ_O)

3.2 A Duality Theorem for (E, λ_o)

Throughout this section we assume that E is an Archimedean vector lattice that also satisfies the following additional property.

SP1 $L_c E = \mathcal{L} E$ separates the points of E.

We show that under condition (SP1) the space (E, λ_o) is isomorphic to a space $(\sigma(E), \lambda_o)$ where $\sigma(E)$ is a vector lattice subspace of $(\mathcal{LLE}, \lambda_o)$. We are interested in such a theorem only because it will prove to be a vital step in proving a Banach-Steinhaus theorem for σ -order continuous operators which is the main result of this chapter.

The result described above is a consequence of the classical embedding results in vector lattice theory, as described in Appendix A, and the following proposition on isomorphisms.

Proposition 3.2 Let E and F be Archimedean vector lattices and $\pi : E \to F$ a Riesz isomorphism. Then $\pi : (E, \lambda_o) \to (F, \lambda_o)$ is a convergence space isomorphism.

Proof. By Definition 1.24 (ii) the mapping π is a bijective Riesz homomorphism such that π^{-1} is monotone. It remains to show that π and π^{-1} are continuous. Let the filter \mathcal{F} converge to 0 in (E, λ_o) , that is, there exists sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) such that (λ_n) increases to 0 and (μ_n) decrease to 0 in E and

$$\mathcal{G} = [\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq \mathcal{F}.$$

Now, by the monotonicity and surjectiveness of π it follows that

$$\pi\left(\left[\lambda_n,\mu_n\right]\right) = \left[\pi\lambda_n,\pi\mu_n\right], n \in \mathsf{N}.$$

It remains to show that $(\pi\lambda_n)$ increases to 0 and $(\pi\mu_n)$ decreases to 0. Since π is monotone, it follows that $(\pi\mu_n)$ is decreasing and positive in F. Suppose that there exists f > 0 in F such that $f \leq \pi\mu_n$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Since π^{-1} is monotone, and surjective it follows that

$$0 < \pi^{-1} f \le \pi^{-1} (\pi(\mu_n)) = \mu_n, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

But then it is not true that (μ_n) decreases to 0 in E, a contradiction. Therefore $(\pi\mu_n)$ decreases to 0 in F. In a similar way $(\pi\lambda_n)$ increases to 0 so that π is continuous.

The continuity of π^{-1} follows in the same way.

With our isomorphism theorem in place, we now proceed to define a mapping $\sigma: E \to \mathcal{LL}E$. Recall that for every $f \in E$ the the mapping $f^*: \mathcal{L}E \to \mathsf{R}$ defined by

$$f^{*}\left(\varphi\right) = \varphi\left(f\right), \varphi \in \mathcal{L}E$$

A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM

is linear. Since $\mathcal{L}E = L_c E$ is a band in $L_b E$, Theorems A.10 and A.12 apply so that $f^* \in \mathcal{L}\mathcal{L}E = L_c(L_c E)$. Therefore the mapping $\sigma : E \to \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{L}E, \lambda_o)$ given by

$$\sigma\left(f\right) = f$$

is well defined. The following is the main result of this section.

Theorem 3.3 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. If E satisfies (SP1), then there exists a vector sublattice $\sigma(E)$ of $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{L}E, \lambda_o)$ such that (E, λ_o) is isomorphic to $(\sigma(E), \lambda_o)$.

Proof. According to Theorem 3.1 $\mathcal{L}E = L_c E$ and by Theorem A.10 $L_c E$ is a band in $L_b E$, and hence an ideal. By Theorem A.12 the mapping σ is a Riesz isomorphism into $L_n(L_c E)$. But by Theorem A.10 $L_n(L_c E)$ is a band in $L_c(L_c E)$, and by Theorem 3.1 $L_c(L_c E) = \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{L}E, \lambda_o)$. By Proposition 3.2 it follows that (E, λ_o) is isomorphic to $(\sigma(E), \lambda_o)$ where $\sigma(E)$ is the image of E under σ .

The above result will be applied in Section 3.4 to obtain a Banach-Steinhaus type theorem for σ -order continuous operators.

3.3 Some Banach-Steinhaus Pairs of the Form $(\mu(E), F)$

Before we prove our main result in the next section, we give some results on bounded operators. We will first characterize the bounded operators mapping (E, λ_o) into (F, λ_o) , with both E and F Archimedean vector lattices, in terms the partial orders on E and F.

Theorem 3.4 Let E and F be Archimedean vector lattices. Then the linear operator $T : E \to F$ is continuous with respect to the Mackey modification $\mu(E)$ and $\mu(F)$ if and only if it is order bounded.

Proof. By Proposition B.7 *T* is continuous if and only if it maps bounded subsets of $\mu(E)$ into bounded subsets of $\mu(F)$. But by Proposition B.6 the bounded subsets of $\mu(E)$ and $\mu(F)$ are exactly the bounded subsets of *E* and *F* respectively. But by Theorem 2.7 the bounded subsets of (E, λ_o) and (F, λ_o) are exactly the order bounded subsets of *E* and *F* respectively. By Definition 1.31 (i) it follows that *T* is continuous if and only if it is order bounded.

The central result of this section is on the equicontinuity of pointwise bounded subsets of the dual of $\mu(E)$. In particular, we show that $\mu(E)$ is barrelled. This allows us to formulate sufficient conditions on a convergence vector space F for $(\mu(E), F)$ to be a Banach-Steinhaus pair.

SOME BANACH-STEINHAUS PAIRS OF THE FORM ($\mu(E), F$)

Theorem 3.5 Let *E* be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then the convergence vector space $\mu(E)$ is barreled.

Proof. First note that according to Theorems 3.4 and A.10, $\mathcal{L}(\mu(E))$ is exactly the Dedekind complete vector lattice of all order bounded linear functionals on E. By Definition 1.35 we must show that every bounded subset of $\mathcal{L}_s(\mu(E))$ is equicontinuous. Let the subset H of $\mathcal{L}_s(\mu(E))$ be bounded. Then by Theorem A.11 there exists $\psi_1 \in \mathcal{L}_s(\mu(E))$ such that $\varphi \leq \psi_1$ for every $\varphi \in H$ and writing

$$\sup \{-\varphi : \varphi \in H\} = -\inf \{\varphi : \varphi \in H\}$$

if follows, again by Theorem A.11, that there exists $\psi_0 \in \mathcal{L}_s(\mu(E))$ such that $\psi_0 \leq \varphi$ for every $\varphi \in H$. Therefore

$$\varphi^+ = \varphi \lor 0 \le \psi_1 \lor 0 = \psi_1^+ \tag{3.10}$$

and

$$\varphi^{-} = (-\varphi \lor 0) \le (-\psi_0 \lor 0) = \psi_0^{-}$$
 (3.11)

for every $\varphi \in H$. Now let the filter \mathcal{F} on E converge to 0 in $\mu(E)$. It is easily checked that

$$\begin{array}{ll} H\left(\mathcal{F}\right) &=& \left[\left\{\left\{\varphi\left(f\right):f\in F,\varphi\in H\right\}:F\in\mathcal{F}\right\}\right] \\ &=& \left[\left\{\left\{\varphi^{+}\left(f\right)-\varphi^{-}\left(f\right):f\in F,\varphi\in H\right\}:F\in\mathcal{F}\right\}\right] \\ &\supseteq& H^{+}\left(\mathcal{F}\right)-H^{-}\left(\mathcal{F}\right) \end{array}$$

where $H^+ = \{\varphi^+ : \varphi \in H\}$ and $H^- = \{\varphi^- : \varphi \in H\}$. It is therefore sufficient to prove that both $H^+(\mathcal{F})$ and $H^-(\mathcal{F})$ converge to 0. By Corollary 2.8 there exists $\lambda \leq 0 \leq \mu \in E$ such that

$$\mathcal{G} = \left[\left\{ \left\{ \alpha_n f : \lambda \leq f \leq \mu, |\alpha_n| < \frac{1}{n} \right\} : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right] \subseteq \mathcal{F}.$$

By (3.10) and the monotonicity of ψ_1^+ and the φ^+ it follows that

$$H^{+}(\mathcal{G}) = \left[\left\{ \left\{ \alpha_{n}\varphi^{+}(f) : \lambda \leq f \leq \mu, \varphi \in H, |\alpha_{n}| < \frac{1}{n} \right\} : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right]$$
$$\supseteq \left[\left\{ \left\{ \alpha_{n}\beta : \psi_{1}^{+}(\lambda) \leq \beta \leq \psi_{1}^{+}(\mu), |\alpha_{n}| < \frac{1}{n} \right\} : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right]$$

so that $H^+(\mathcal{G})$ converges to 0 in R. In the same way, using (3.11), $H^-(\mathcal{G})$ converges to 0 in R so that $H(\mathcal{G})$ converges to 0 in R. This completes the proof.

As a Corollary to the above, we now obtain the following sufficient condtions on a convergence vector space F in order for $(\mu(E), F)$ to be a Banach-Steinhaus pair.

A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM

Corollary 3.1 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice and F a convergence vector space. Then $(\mu(E), F)$ is a Banach-Steinhaus pair in each of the following cases:

(i) F is a locally convex topological vector space

(ii) $F = \mathcal{L}_c G$ where G is either a first countable or locally bounded convergence vector space. In particular, G is an Archimedean vector lattice equiped with the Mackey modification of order convergence structure or the order convergence structure itself.

3.4 A Banach-Steinhaus Theorem for (E, λ_o)

We follow the standard approach in proving a Banach-Steinhaus type theorem and first consider the dual space. In particular, we show that (E, λ_o) is barrelled. This is a prerequisite for more general results, for if (E, R) fails to be a Banach-Steinhaus pair, it is not to be expected that such a result should hold for a more general space than R .

Theorem 3.6 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then the convergence vector space (E, λ_o) is barreled.

Proof. First note that according to Theorems 3.1 and A.10, $\mathcal{L}(E)$ is exactly the Dedekind complete vector lattice of all σ -order continuous linear functionals on E. By Definition 1.35 we must show that every bounded subset of $\mathcal{L}_s(E)$ is equicontinuous. Let the subset H of $\mathcal{L}_s(E)$ be bounded. Since $\mathcal{L}_s(E) \subseteq \mathcal{L}_s(\mu(E))$ it follows that H is bounded in $\mathcal{L}_s(\mu(E))$. Then by Theorems 3.4 and A.11 there exists $\psi_1 \in \mathcal{L}_s(\mu(E))$ such that $\varphi \leq \psi_1$ for every $\varphi \in H$ and writing

$$\sup \{-\varphi : \varphi \in H\} = -\inf \{\varphi : \varphi \in H\}$$

if follows, again by Theorem A.11, that there exists $\psi_0 \in \mathcal{L}_s(\mu(E))$ such that $\psi_0 \leq \varphi$ for every $\varphi \in H$. Therefore

$$0 \le \varphi^+ = \varphi \lor 0 \le \psi_1 \lor 0 = \psi_1^+ \tag{3.12}$$

and

$$0 \le \varphi^{-} = (-\varphi \lor 0) \le (-\psi_0 \lor 0) = \psi_0^{-}.$$
(3.13)

By Theorems 3.1 (iii), 3.4 and A.10 $\mathcal{L}(E)$ is a band in the Dedekind complete vector lattice $\mathcal{L}(\mu(E))$ so that ψ_1^+ and ψ_0^- can be taken to be σ -order continuous, and hence by Theorem 3.1 (iii) continuous on (E, λ_o) . Now let the filter \mathcal{F} on E converge to 0 in (E, λ_o) . It is easily checked that

$$\begin{array}{ll} H\left(\mathcal{F}\right) &=& \left[\left\{\left\{\varphi\left(f\right):f\in F,\varphi\in H\right\}:F\in\mathcal{F}\right\}\right] \\ &=& \left[\left\{\left\{\varphi^{+}\left(f\right)-\varphi^{-}\left(f\right):f\in F,\varphi\in H\right\}:F\in\mathcal{F}\right\}\right] \\ &\supseteq& H^{+}\left(\mathcal{F}\right)-H^{-}\left(\mathcal{F}\right) \end{array}$$

A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM FOR (E, λ_O)

where $H^+ = \{\varphi^+ : \varphi \in H\}$ and $H^- = \{\varphi^- : \varphi \in H\}$. It is therefore sufficient to prove that both $H^+(\mathcal{F})$ and $H^-(\mathcal{F})$ converges to 0. By Definition 2.1 there exists sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) that respectively increase and decrease to 0 such that

$$\mathcal{G} = [\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq \mathcal{F}$$

By (3.12) and the monotonicity of ψ_1^+ and the φ^+ it follows that

$$\begin{aligned} H^{+}\left(\mathcal{G}\right) &= \left[\left\{\left\{\varphi^{+}\left(f\right):\lambda_{n}\leq f\leq\mu_{n},\varphi\in H\right\}:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \\ &\supseteq \left[\left\{\left[\psi_{1}^{+}\left(\lambda_{m}\right),\psi_{1}^{+}\left(\mu_{n}\right)\right]:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \end{aligned}$$

so that $H^+(\mathcal{G})$ converges to 0 in R. In the same way, using (3.13), $H^-(\mathcal{G})$ converges to 0 in R. so that $H(\mathcal{G})$ converges to 0 in R. The result follows.

Corollary 3.2 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice and F a convergence vector space. Then $((E, \lambda_o), F)$ is a Banach-Steinhaus pair in each of the following situations.

(i) F is a locally convex topological vector space;

(ii) $F = \mathcal{L}_c G$ where G is either a first countable or locally bounded convergence vector space. In particular, G is an Archimedean vector lattice equiped with order convergence structure;

Corollary 3.2 states that if E and F are Archimedean vector lattices, equiped with order convergence structure, then $(E, \mathcal{L}_c F)$ is a Banach-Steinhuas pair. However, both the spaces $\mathcal{L}G$ and $\mathcal{L}(E, \mathcal{L}G)$ carry a natural order structure that makes them into Dedekind complete vector lattices. Hence we can equip them both with order convergence structure. We now utilize this fact, together with some results from vector lattice theorey, to obtain a Banach-Steinhaus type theorem for order convergence structure.

Proposition 3.3 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice. Then the order convergence structure on $\mathcal{L}E$ is finer than the continuous convergence structure.

Proof. Let the filter Ψ on $\mathcal{L}E$ converge to $\varphi \in \mathcal{L}E$ in order convergence structure. By Definition 2.1 there exists sequences (ψ_n) and (ϕ_n) on $\mathcal{L}E$ such that (ψ_n) increases to φ and (ϕ_n) decreases to φ and

$$\Phi = [\{[\psi_n, \phi_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq \Psi.$$

Now let the filter \mathcal{F} on E converge to $f \in E$ in the order convergence structure. Again by Definition 2.1 there exists sequences (λ_n) and (μ_n) such that (λ_n) increases to f and (μ_n) decreases to f and

$$\mathcal{G} = [\{[\lambda_n, \mu_n] : n \in \mathsf{N}\}] \subseteq \mathcal{F}.$$

It suffices to show that

$$\Phi\left(\mathcal{G}\right) = \left[\left\{\left\{\varsigma\left(g\right): \psi_n \leq \varsigma \leq \phi_n, \lambda_k \leq g \leq \mu_k\right\}: n, k \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right]$$

A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM

converges to $\varphi(f)$. Since $\mathcal{L}E$ is the Dedekind compelete vector lattice of all σ -continuous linear functionals on E by Theorems 3.1 (iii) and A.10 we have a decomposition

$$\phi = \phi^+ - \phi^-$$

of any $\phi \in \mathcal{L}(E)$ into a difference of positive functionals. Hence we obtain the inclusion

$$\begin{split} \varPhi\left(\mathcal{G}\right) &\supseteq & \left[\left\{\left\{\varsigma^{+}\left(g\right): \psi_{n} \leq \varsigma \leq \phi_{n}, \lambda_{k} \leq g \leq \mu_{k}\right\}: n, k \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right] \\ &-\left[\left\{\left\{\varsigma^{-}\left(g\right): \psi_{n} \leq \varsigma \leq \phi_{n}, \lambda_{k} \leq g \leq \mu_{k}\right\}: n, k \in \mathsf{N}\right\}\right]. \end{split}$$

But a similar decomposition $f = f^+ - f^-$ holds in E so that

$$\begin{split} \varPhi \left(\mathcal{G} \right) &\supseteq \left[\left\{ \left\{ \varsigma^+ \left(g^+ \right) : \psi_n \leq \varsigma \leq \phi_n, \lambda_k \leq g \leq \mu_k \right\} : n, k \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right] \\ &- \left[\left\{ \left\{ \varsigma^+ \left(g^- \right) : \psi_n \leq \varsigma \leq \phi_n, \lambda_k \leq g \leq \mu_k \right\} : n, k \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right] \\ &- \left[\left\{ \left\{ \varsigma^- \left(g^+ \right) : \psi_n \leq \varsigma \leq \phi_n, \lambda_k \leq g \leq \mu_k \right\} : n, k \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right] \\ &+ \left[\left\{ \left\{ \varsigma^- \left(g \right)^- : \psi_n \leq \varsigma \leq \phi_n, \lambda_k \leq g \leq \mu_k \right\} : n, k \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right]. \end{split}$$

By Propositions A.1 the above reduces to

$$\Phi(\mathcal{G}) \supseteq \left[\left\{ \left[\psi_{n}^{+} \left(\lambda_{k}^{+} \right), \phi_{n}^{+} \left(\mu_{k}^{+} \right) \right] : n, k \in \mathbb{N} \right\} \right] \\
- \left[\left\{ \left[\psi_{n}^{+} \left(\mu_{k}^{-} \right), \phi_{n}^{+} \left(\lambda_{k}^{-} \right) \right] : n, k \in \mathbb{N} \right\} \right] \\
- \left[\left\{ \left[\phi_{n}^{-} \left(\lambda_{k}^{+} \right), \psi_{n}^{-} \left(\mu_{k}^{+} \right) \right] : n, k \in \mathbb{N} \right\} \right] \\
+ \left[\left\{ \left[\phi_{n}^{-} \left(\lambda_{k}^{+} \right), \psi_{n}^{-} \left(\mu_{k}^{+} \right) \right] : n, k \in \mathbb{N} \right\} \right].$$
(3.14)

Since, by Proposition A.1 and Theorem A.2 (iii) and monotonicity, for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$ the sequence $(\psi_n^+(\lambda_k^+))$ increases to $\varphi^+(\lambda_k^+)$, and the sequence $(\varphi^+(\lambda_k^+))$ increases to φ^+f , there exists, according to Theorem 1.1 and (MS4), for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ a natural number k_n such that $k_n \leq k_{n+1}$ and $(\psi_n^+(\lambda_{k_n}^+))$ converges to φ^+f^+ . By Theorem A.5 it follows that the sequence (g_m) defined by

$$g_m = \inf \left\{ \psi_n^+ \left(\lambda_{k_n}^+
ight) : n \geq m
ight\}$$

increases to $\varphi^+ f^+$. But (g_m) also satisfies the inequality

$$g_m \le \psi_m^+ \left(\lambda_{k_m}^+ \right), m \in \mathsf{N}. \tag{3.15}$$

In the same way we can construct a sequence (h_n) that decreases to $\varphi^+ f^+$ and satisfies

$$\phi_m^+\left(\mu_{k_m}^+\right) \le h_m, m \in \mathbb{N}.\tag{3.16}$$

By (3.15) and (3.16) the inclusion

$$\begin{bmatrix} \left\{ \left[\psi_n^+ \left(\lambda_k^+ \right), \phi_n^+ \left(\mu_k^+ \right) \right] : n, k \in \mathbb{N} \right\} \end{bmatrix} \supseteq \begin{bmatrix} \left\{ \left[\psi_n^+ \left(\lambda_{k_n}^+ \right), \phi_n^+ \left(\mu_{k_n}^+ \right) \right] : n \in \mathbb{N} \right\} \end{bmatrix} \\ \supseteq \begin{bmatrix} \left\{ \left[g_n, h_n \right] : n \in \mathbb{N} \right\} \end{bmatrix}$$

holds. But $[\{[g_n, h_n] : n \in \mathbb{N}\}]$ converges to $\varphi^+ f^+$ so that

$$\left[\left\{\left[\psi_{n}^{+}\left(\lambda_{n}^{+}\right),\phi_{n}^{+}\left(\mu_{n}^{+}\right)\right]:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]\rightarrow\varphi^{+}\left(f^{+}\right).$$

A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM FOR (E, λ_O)

In the same way we also obtain

$$\begin{split} \left[\left\{ \left[\psi_n^+ \left(\mu_n^- \right), \phi_n^+ \left(\lambda_n^- \right) \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right] &\to \varphi^+ \left(f^- \right), \\ \left[\left\{ \left[\phi_n^- \left(\lambda_n^+ \right), \psi_n^- \left(\mu_n^+ \right) \right] : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \right] &\to \varphi^- \left(f^+ \right) \end{split}$$

and

$$\left[\left\{\left[\phi_{n}^{-}\left(\mu_{n}^{-}\right),\psi_{n}^{-}\left(\lambda_{n}^{-}\right)\right]:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}\right]\rightarrow\varphi^{-}\left(f^{-}\right)$$

where the convergence above takes place in R. Hence the inclusion (3.14) implies that $\Phi(\mathcal{G})$ converges to

$$\varphi^{+}\left(f^{+}\right)-\varphi^{+}\left(f^{-}\right)-\varphi^{-}\left(f^{+}\right)+\varphi^{-}\left(f^{-}\right)=\varphi^{+}\left(f\right)-\varphi^{-}\left(f\right)=\varphi\left(f\right).$$

This completes the proof. \blacksquare

By Proposition 3.3 above it follows that

$$\mathcal{L}\left(\left(E,\lambda_{o}\right),\left(\mathcal{L}F,\lambda_{o}\right)\right)\subseteq\mathcal{L}\left(\left(E,\lambda_{o}\right),\mathcal{L}_{c}F\right).$$
(3.17)

This is the first step in obtaining the desired Banach-Steinhuass theorem for σ order continuous operators. The next step is to show that $\mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (\mathcal{L}F, \lambda_o))$ is a closed subspace of $\mathcal{L}_c((E, \lambda_o), \mathcal{L}_cF)$.

Proposition 3.4 Let E and F be Archimedean vector lattices. Then the continuous convergences structure on $\mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (\mathcal{L}F, \lambda_o))$ is coarser than the subspace convergence structure inherrited from $\mathcal{L}_c((E, \lambda_o), \mathcal{L}_cF)$ and

$$a\left(\mathcal{L}\left(\left(E,\lambda_{o}\right),\left(\mathcal{L}F,\lambda_{o}\right)\right)\right)=\mathcal{L}\left(\left(E,\lambda_{o}\right),\left(\mathcal{L}F,\lambda_{o}\right)\right)$$

where the adherence is taken in $\mathcal{L}_{c}((E, \lambda_{o}), \mathcal{L}_{c}F)$.

Proof. Let the filter Ψ with a trace on $\mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (\mathcal{L}F, \lambda_o))$ converge to $T \in \mathcal{L}_c((E, \lambda_o), \mathcal{L}_c F)$. By Definition 1.33 the filter

$$\omega\left(\Psi\times\mathcal{F}\right) = \left[\left\{\left\{Sg:S\in\Psi,g\in F\right\}:\Psi\in\Psi,F\in\mathcal{F}\right\}\right]$$

converges to Tf for every filter \mathcal{F} on (E, λ_o) that converges to f. Consider the trace filter $\Psi | A$ on $\mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (\mathcal{L}F, \lambda_o))$ and the filter

$$\begin{split} \omega\left(\left(\Psi\left|A-\Psi\left|A\right\right)\times\mathcal{F}\right) &= \left[\left\{\left\{Sg-Ug:S\in\Psi_{1},U\in\Psi_{2},g\in F\right\}\right\}\right]\\ &: \Psi_{1},\Psi_{2}\in\Psi\left|A,F\in\mathcal{F}\right\}\right]\\ &\supseteq \left[\left\{\left\{Sg:S\in\Psi,g\in F\right\}:\Psi\in\Psi\left|A,F\in\mathcal{F}\right\}\right]\right.\\ &-\left[\left\{\left\{Sg:S\in\Psi,g\in F\right\}:\Psi\in\Psi\left|A,F\in\mathcal{F}\right\}\right]\right.\\ &\supseteq \left.\omega\left(\Psi\times\mathcal{F}\right)-\omega\left(\Psi\times\mathcal{F}\right)\right. \end{split}$$

Therefore $\omega\left(\left(\Psi | A - \Psi | A\right) \times \mathcal{F}\right)$ converges to 0 and hence, since \mathcal{F} is an arbitrary convergent filter, it follows that $\Psi | A - \Psi | A$ converges to 0 in $\mathcal{L}_{c}\left((E, \lambda_{o}), (\mathcal{L}F, \lambda_{o})\right)$ so that $\Psi | A$ is a Cauchy filter. But by Theorem 3.2 the

A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM

space $\mathcal{L}_{c}((E, \lambda_{o}), (\mathcal{L}F, \lambda_{o}))$ is complete since $\mathcal{L}F$ is Dedekind complete. Therefore $\Psi | A$ converges to some $S \in \mathcal{L}_{c}((E, \lambda_{o}), (\mathcal{L}F, \lambda_{o}))$. But $\omega(\Psi \times \mathcal{F}) \subseteq \omega(\Psi | A \times \mathcal{F})$ and hence T = S so that $\mathcal{L}_{c}((E, \lambda_{o}), (\mathcal{L}F, \lambda_{o}))$ is coarser than $\mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_{o}), (\mathcal{L}F, \lambda_{o}))$ equiped with the subspace convergence structure inherrited from $\mathcal{L}_{c}((E, \lambda_{o}), \mathcal{L}_{c}F)$.

Since every filter that contains a set has a trace on it the above implies that $\mathcal{L}((E,\lambda_o),(\mathcal{L}F,\lambda_o))$ is closed.

Propositions 3.3 and 3.4 above now enable us to proof the following result which is our main tool in studying the Banach-Steinhaus theorem for the order convergence structure.

Proposition 3.5 Let E and F be Archimedean vector lattices. If (T_n) is a sequence in $\mathcal{L}((E,\lambda_o), (\mathcal{L}F,\lambda_o))$ that converges pointwise to a linear mapping $T: E \to \mathcal{L}F$, then $T \in \mathcal{L}((E,\lambda_o), (\mathcal{L}F,\lambda_o))$ and (T_n) converges continuously to T.

Proof. By Corollary 3.2 (ii) $((E, \lambda_o), \mathcal{L}_c F)$ is a Banach-Steinhaus pair. But by (3.17) it follows that

$$(T_n) \subset \mathcal{L}((E,\lambda_o),\mathcal{L}_cF).$$

But by Proposition B.3 $\mathcal{L}_c F$ is regular and Choquet. Therefore Theorem B.3 implies that $T: E \to \mathcal{L}_c F$ is a continuous linear mapping and (T_n) converges continuously to T. Proposition 3.4 now implies the desired result.

We now prove the main result of the chapter. We show that pointwise convergence of a sequence of positive operators implies that the limit is continuous. Moreover, if the space F is Dedekind complete, then this is true even when the operators involved are not positive.

Theorem 3.7 Let E and G be Archimedean vector lattices such that $\mathcal{L}G$ separates the points of G.

(i) If (T_n) is a sequence of postive operators in $\mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (G, \lambda_o))$ that converges pointwise to a linear mapping $T : E \to G$, then $T \in \mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (G, \lambda_o))$. (ii) If (T_n) is a sequence in $\mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (G, \lambda_o))$ that converges pointwise to a linear mapping $T : E \to G$, then T is σ -order continuous. If F is Dedekind complete, then $T \in \mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (G, \lambda_o))$.

Proof. (i) By Theorem 3.3 (T_n) is contained in $\mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (\mathcal{LLG}, \lambda_o))$. In Proposition 3.5 above, set $F = \mathcal{LG}$. Then $T \in \mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (\mathcal{LLG}, \lambda_o))$ and (T_n) converges continuously to T. Now T takes all of its values in the subspace $\sigma(G)$ of $(\mathcal{LLG}, \lambda_o)$, where $\sigma: G \to \mathcal{LLG}$ is the Riesz isomorphism of Theorem 3.3. By Theorem 3.1 (i) $T: E \to \mathcal{LLG}$ is σ -order continuous. Hence, for every sequence (μ_n) such that $\mu_n \downarrow 0$, we have

$$\inf\left\{|T\mu_n|:n\in\mathsf{N}\right\}=0.$$

A BANACH-STEINHAUS THEOREM FOR (E, λ_O)

But $T(E) \subseteq \sigma(G)$ and since $\sigma(G)$ is a vector lattice subspace of \mathcal{LLG} it follows that $T: E \to G$ is σ -order continuous. Applying Theorem 3.1 (ii) completes the proof.

(ii) By Theorem 3.3 (T_n) is contained in $\mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (\mathcal{LLG}, \lambda_o))$. In Proposition 3.5 above, set $F = \mathcal{LG}$. Then $T \in \mathcal{L}((E, \lambda_o), (\mathcal{LLG}, \lambda_o))$ and (T_n) converges continuously to T. Now T takes all of its values in the subspace $\sigma(G)$ of $(\mathcal{LLG}, \lambda_o)$, where $\sigma : G \to \mathcal{LLG}$ is the Riesz isomorphism of Theorem 3.3. By Theorem 3.1 (i) $T : E \to \mathcal{LLG}$ is σ -order continuous. Hence, for every sequence (μ_n) such that $\mu_n \downarrow 0$, we have

$$\inf\left\{|T\mu_n|: n \in \mathsf{N}\right\} = 0.$$

But $T(E) \subseteq \sigma(G)$ and since $\sigma(G)$ is a vector lattice subspace of \mathcal{LLG} it follows that $T: E \to G$ is σ -order continuous. If F is Dedekind complete, the desired result follows upon application of Theorem 3.1 (iii).

4. HAUSDORFF CONTINUOUS FUNC-TIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF ($C(X), \lambda_O$)

4.1 Extension and Restriction of H-continuous Functions

Throughout this section we denote by X an arbitrary topological space. It is well known that if f is a continuous function on a dense subset D of Xthen there need not exists a continuous extension to all of X. On the other hand, the restriction of a continuous function g on X to a subset A of X is always continuous on A. The situation for H-continuous functions, however, is inverse to the above. As a motivation for the content of this section, consider the following examples.

Example 4.1 Let X be the real line R and $D = \mathsf{R} \setminus \{0\}$. Define the function $f \in \mathcal{C}(D)$ as

$$f(x) = \begin{cases} -1 & \text{if } x < 0\\ 1 & \text{if } x > 0 \end{cases}$$

Suppose that f has an extension to X that is continuous at x = 0. Then for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $\delta_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that

$$\left|f\left(x\right) - f\left(y\right)\right| < \varepsilon$$

whenever $|x - y| < \delta_{\varepsilon}$. But $|f(-\delta/2) - f(\delta/2)| = |-1 - 1| = 2$ for every $\delta > 0$. So if we take $0 < \varepsilon < 2$ then there is no $\delta_{\varepsilon} > 0$ that satisfies the above condition, contrary to our assumption of continuity at 0.

On the other hand, consider the finite H-continuous function

$$\widetilde{f}(x) = \begin{cases} -1 & \text{if } x < 0\\ [-1,1] & \text{if } x = 0\\ 1 & \text{if } x > 0 \end{cases}$$

which is clearly an extension of f to X.

Example 4.2 Again let X be the real line R. Let A be the subset $(0, +\infty)$ of X. Define the H-continuous function f on X as

$$f(x) = \begin{cases} -1 & \text{if } x < 0\\ [-1,1] & \text{if } x = 0\\ 1 & \text{if } x > 0 \end{cases}$$

HAUSDORFF CONTINUOUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COM-PLETION OF ($C(X), \lambda_O$) 87

We show that the restriction

$$f_{|A}(x) = \begin{cases} [-1,1] & \text{if } x = 0\\ 1 & \text{if } x > 0 \end{cases}$$

of f to A is not H-continuous. Consider the interval valued function

$$g(x) = \begin{cases} [0,1] & \text{if } x = 0\\ 1 & \text{if } x > 0 \end{cases}$$

Clearly the inclusion $g(x) \subseteq f_{|A|}(x)$ holds for every $x \in A$ and g is S-continuous on A. Therefore $F(g)(x) = g(x), x \in X$. But $g(x) \neq f_{|A}(0)$ so that $f_{|A}$ can not be H-continuous on A.

The definition of our extension operator makes use of a generalization of the graph completion operator. This generalization is obtained by only considering function values on a dense subset of X.

Let D be a dense subset of X. Then the generalized lower and upper Baire operators, as defined in [77], are given by

$$I(D, X, f)(x) = \sup_{V \in \mathcal{V}_x} \inf \{ z \in f(y) : y \in V \cap D \}, x \in X,$$
(4.1)

$$S(D, X, f)(x) = \inf_{V \in \mathcal{V}_x} \sup \{ z \in f(y) : y \in V \cap D \}, x \in X,$$
(4.2)

for very $f \in A(D)$. Clearly,

$$I(D, X, f)(x) \le S(D, X, f)(x), x \in X,$$

$$(4.3)$$

for each $f \in A(D)$. It follows that the mapping $F : A(D) \to A(X)$, called the extended graph completion operator, defined by

$$F(D, X, f)(x) = [I(D, X, f)(x), S(D, X, f)(x)], x \in X, f \in \mathsf{A}(D)$$
(4.4)

is well defined and the inclusion

$$f(x) \subseteq F(D, X, f)(x), x \in D, \tag{4.5}$$

When D = X the mappings defined above reduce to the classical holds. Baire Operators and Graph Completion Operator as defined by (1.20) through (1.25). In [77] the following properties of the operators introduced in (4.1)through (4.5) are listed:

GP1 The extended upper Baire, lower Baire and graph completion operators are all monotone increasing with respect to their functional argument, that is, if D is a dense subset of X, then for any two functions $f, g \in A(D)$ we have

$$f(x) \le g(x), x \in D \Rightarrow \begin{cases} I(D, X, f)(x) \le I(D, X, f)(x), x \in X \\ S(D, X, f)(x) \le S(D, X, f)(x), x \in X \\ F(D, X, f)(x) \le F(D, X, f)(x), x \in X \end{cases}$$
(4.6)

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-88 OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O)$

GP2 The graph completion operator is inclusion isotone with respect to the functional argument, that is, if $f, g \in A(D)$ where D is a dense subset of X, then

$$f(x) \subseteq g(x), x \in D \Rightarrow F(D, X, f)(x) \subseteq F(D, X, f)(x), x \in X.$$
(4.7)

GP3 The graph completion operator is inclusion isotone with respect to the set D in the sense that if D_1 and D_2 are dense subsets of X and $f \in A(D_1 \cup D_2)$ then

$$D_{1} \subseteq D_{2} \Rightarrow \begin{cases} F(D_{1}, X, f)(x) \subseteq F(D_{2}, X, f)(x), x \in X \\ F(D_{2}, X, \cdot) \circ F(D_{1}, X, \cdot) = F(D_{1}, X, \cdot) \end{cases}$$
(4.8)

In particular, this means that for any dense subset D of X and any $f \in A(X)$ we have

$$F(D, X, f)(x) \subseteq F(f)(x), x \in X.$$

$$(4.9)$$

The next two theorems are proved in [4] and [77] for the special case where $X = \Omega$ is an open subset of \mathbb{R}^p . The arguments differ little, if at all, from those used for the specific case considered there.

Theorem 4.1 Let D be a dense subset of X and $f \in A(D)$. Then F(D, X, f) is S-continuous on X.

Proof. By Definition 1.39 we must show that F(F(D, X, f)) = F(D, X, f). But F(f) = F(X, X, f) and $D \subseteq X$ so (4.8) implies

$$F\left(F\left(D,X,f\right)\right) = F\left(X,X,f\right) \circ F\left(D,X,f\right) = F\left(D,X,f\right)$$

which completes the proof. \blacksquare

As a result of the next result we will be able to easily establish certain extension theorems for H-continuous functions. It also provides a crucial link with the usual point-valued functions.

Theorem 4.2 Let D be a dense subset of X and $f \in C(D)$. Then the following statements hold:

(i) $F(D, X, f)(x) = f(x), x \in D;$ (ii) $F(D, X, f) \in H(X).$

Proof. (i) Since f is continuous on D it follows that

$$F(D, X, f)(x) = F(D, D, f)(x) = f(x)$$

for every $x \in D$.

(ii) Theorem 4.1 states that F(D, X, f) is S-continuous, so by Theorem C.7 we need only show that, for any $g \in F(X)$ the inclusion

$$g(x) \subseteq F(D, X, f)(x), x \in X$$

$$(4.10)$$

EXTENSION AND RESTRICTION OF H-CONTINUOUS FUNCTIONS

89

implies that $f(x) = g(x), x \in X$. Since f is continuous on D it assumes degenerate interval values on D. Therefore the inclusion (4.10) and (i) imply that

$$g\left(x\right) = f\left(x\right), x \in D.$$

Hence we have

$$g(x) \subseteq F(D, X, f)(x) = F(D, X, g)(x) \subseteq F(g)(x) = g(x), x \in X$$

where the last inclusion follows by (4.9). It follows that $f(x) = g(x), x \in X$. This completes the proof.

Motivated by Example 1.6 we make the following definition and prove the resulting theorem.

Definition 4.1 For any dense subset D of X define the mapping $E_D : H(D) \rightarrow A(X)$, which we shall call the extension mapping, as

$$E_D(f)(x) = F(D, X, f)(x), x \in X.$$

Theorem 4.3 Let D be a dense subset of X. The extension mapping E_D : $H(D) \rightarrow A(X)$ of Definition 4.1 maps H(D) into H(X) and

$$E_D(f)(x) = f(x), x \in D.$$

Proof. By Theorem 4.1 the function $E_D(f)$ is S-continuous on X. Let $g \in \mathsf{F}(X)$ be such that

$$g(x) \subseteq E_D(f)(x), x \in X.$$

By Theorem C.7 we need only show that $g(x) = E_D(f)(x), x \in X$. Since f is H-continuous, and hence S-continuous, it follows that

$$E_D(f)(x) = F(D, X, f)(x) = F(D, D, f)(x) = f(x), x \in D.$$

Therefore the inclusion $g(x) \subseteq f(x)$ holds for every $x \in D$. But Proposition C.1 implies that g is S-continuous on D. By Theorem C.7 and the H-continuity of f it follows that $g(x) = f(x), x \in D$. But by (4.8) and the S-continuity of g

$$E_{D}(f)(x) = F(D, X, g)(x) \subseteq F(g)(x) = g(x) \subseteq E_{D}(f)(x).$$

Therefore $g(x) = E_D(f)(x), x \in X$ so that $E_D(f)$ is H-continuous.

Theorem 4.4 For any $f \in H(X)$ and any subset A of X such that $(A \setminus int A) \cap W_f = \emptyset$ the restriction $f_{|A|}$ of f to A is H-continuous on A. In particular, the restriction of f to any open subset of X is H-continuous.

90 HAUSDORFF CONTINU-OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O)$

Proof. First note that if $\operatorname{int} A = \emptyset$ then our assumption on the set A implies that f is point valued at each point of A and hence by Theorem C.6 (ii) continuous on A. The restriction $f_{|A|}$ is therefore continuous and hence H-continuous on A.

So assume that $\inf A \neq \emptyset$. We proceed as follows: First we show that the restriction of f to $\inf A$ is H-continuous. It then follows by Theorem 4.3 that we can extend this function to an H-continuous function on A. We then show that this function is the desired restriction.

By Proposition C.1 and Theorem C.2 we know that $f_{|\text{int}A}$ is S-continuous on int A. Therefore $I(f_{|\text{int}A})(x) = \underline{f}_{|\text{int}A}(x), x \in \text{int}A$ and $S(f_{|\text{int}A})(x) = \overline{f}_{|\text{int}A}(x), x \in \text{int}A$ so that

$$F\left(I\left(f_{|\mathsf{int}\,A}\right)\right)(x) = \left[\underline{f}_{|\mathsf{int}\,A}(x), S\left(\underline{f}_{|\mathsf{int}\,A}\right)(x)\right]$$
(4.11)

and

$$F\left(S\left(f_{|\text{int }A}\right)\right)(x) = \left[I\left(\overline{f}_{|\text{int }A}\right)(x), \overline{f}_{|\text{int }A}(x)\right].$$

$$(4.12)$$

Suppose that $S(\underline{f}_{|\text{int }A})(x) \neq \overline{f}_{|\text{int }A}(x)$ for some $x \in \text{int }A$. By the monotonicity (Theorem C.1) of the operator S it follows that $S(\underline{f}_{|\text{int }A})(x) \leq \overline{f}_{|\text{int }A}(x) = \overline{f}(x)$. Therefore there must exists a neighbourhood U of x such that

$$\sup\left\{\underline{f}_{|\operatorname{int} A}\left(y\right): y \in U \cap \operatorname{int} A\right\} < \overline{f}\left(x\right).$$

But then

$$\sup\left\{\underline{f}_{|\inf A}\left(y\right): y \in U \cap \inf A\right\} < \sup\left\{\underline{f}\left(y\right): y \in V\right\}, V \in \mathcal{V}_{x}$$

$$(4.13)$$

since $S(\underline{f})(x) = \overline{f}(x)$. Since int A is open in X we have $U \cap \operatorname{int} A \in \mathcal{V}_x$. But then the inequality (4.13) can not hold, a contradiction. Therefore

$$S\left(\underline{f}_{|\text{int }A}\right)(x) = \overline{f}_{|\text{int }A}(x), x \in A$$

In the same way we can show that

$$I\left(\overline{f}_{|\operatorname{int} A}\right)(x) = \underline{f}_{|\operatorname{int} A}(x), x \in \operatorname{int} A.$$

Therefore (4.11) and (4.12) imply that $F(I(f_{|int A}))(x) = F(S(f_{|int A}))(x), x \in int A$. By Theorem C.4 the function $f_{|int A}$ is H-continuous on int A.

Now consider the H-continuous extension of $f_{|\text{int}A}$ to A, call it f. We need to show that $\tilde{f}(x) = f(x), x \in A \setminus \text{int} A$. By the S-continuity of $f_{|A}$ (Proposition C.1 and Theorem C.2) and (4.8)

$$f(x) = F\left(\operatorname{int} A, A, f_{|\operatorname{int} A}\right)(x) \subseteq F\left(f_{|A}\right)(x) = f_{|A}(x), x \in A.$$

But by assumption $A \setminus \operatorname{int} A \cap W_f = \emptyset$ so that $f_{|A|}$ is point valued on $A \setminus \operatorname{int} A$. The above inclusion then implies that $\widetilde{f}(x) = f(x), x \in A \setminus \operatorname{int} A$.

EXTENSION AND RESTRICTION OF H-CONTINUOUS FUNCTIONS

If A is open, then the condition $(A \setminus \text{int } A) \cap W_f = \emptyset$ is automatically satisfied since A = int A. This completes the proof.

We introduce a new class of H-continuous functions that appears in connection with the extension of finite H-continuous functions. If D a dense subset of X, then the boundary of D in X is defined to be the set

$$\partial D = X \setminus D. \tag{4.14}$$

A nearly finite H-continuous function f belongs to the set $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)^{(\partial D)}$ if it assumes finite values everywhere except possibly on the boundary ∂D of D.

Theorem 4.5 Let D be an open and dense subset of X. The extension mapping E_D satisfies the following:

(i) The mapping $E_D : H(D) \to H(X)$ is a bijection.

(ii) The restriction $E_D : \mathsf{H}_{nf}(D) \to \mathsf{H}_{nf}(X)$ is a bijection.

(iii) The restriction $E_D : \mathsf{H}_{ft}(D) \to \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)^{(\partial D)}$ is a bijection.

Proof. (i) Suppose there are $f \neq g \in H(D)$ such that $E_D(f) = E_D(g)$. By Theorem 4.3

$$f(x) = E_D(f)(x) = E_D(g)(x) = g(x), x \in D$$

which is clearly a contradiction.

For any $f \in H(X)$ take the restriction $f_{|D}$ of f to D. By Theorem 4.4 $f_{|D}$ is H-continuous on D. By Theorem 4.3 its extension $E_D(f_{|D})$ to X satisfies

$$E_D(f_{|D})(x) = f_{|D}(x) = f(x) . x \in D.$$

But by assumption D is dense in X so that we have equality on X by Theorem C.10 (ii).

(ii) Since

$$D' = \{x \in D : \omega(f(x)) \neq \infty\}$$

is open and dense in D for every $f \in H_{nf}(D)$ it follows by the denseness of D in X that D' is also dense in X. But $E_D(f)(x) = f(x), x \in D$ so that Theorem C.11 implies that $E_D(f)$ is nearly finite on X.

Conversely, suppose that f is nearly finite on X. Since D is open, and since f is finite on an open and dense subset of X, it follows that the same is true for $f_{|D}$.

(iii) Since

$$E_D(f)(x) = f(x), x \in D$$

for every $f \in H_{ft}(X)$ it follows by the denseness of D in X and the fact that f is finite that $E_D(f)$ belongs to $H_{ft}(X)^{(\partial D)}$. Conversely, if $f \in H_{ft}(X)^{(\partial D)}$ then $f_{|D}$ is finite on D so the result follows by (i).

We conclude this section with the following example involving the Stone-Čhech compactificantion of a completely regular space.

92 HAUSDORFF CONTINU-OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O)$ **Example 4.3** Recall the classical Stone-Čech Theorem: If X is a completely regular space, then there exists a compact space βX such that:

(i) There is a continuous mapping $\Delta : X \to \beta X$ with the property that $\Delta : X \to \Delta(X)$ is a homeomorphism.;

(ii) $\Delta(X)$ is dense in βX ;

(iii) If $f \in C_b(X)$, then there is a continuous map $f^{\beta} : \beta X \to \mathsf{R}$ such that $f^{\beta} \circ \Delta = f$.

Moreover, if Y is a compact space having these properties, then Y is homeomorphic to βX .

Let X be a completely regular space and let βX denote its Stone-Chech compactificantion. We will regard X as a subspace of βX . Every continuous function on X can be uniquely extended to a nearly finite H-continuous function $f^{\#}$ on βX such that $f^{\beta} \circ \Delta = f$. Moreover, if $f \in C_b(X)$ then $f^{\#} = f^{\beta}$. Indeed, the first statement is evident from Theorem 4.5 (ii). The second statement follows by the denseness of X and Theorem C.10 (ii). Note that we can now express the function f^{β} as

$$f^{\beta}(x) = E_X(f)(x) = F(X, \beta X, f)(x), x \in \beta X.$$

4.2 The Vector Lattice $H_{ft}(X)$

In [77] a linear structure was introduced on the space $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$. This structure was only defined for the special case when $X = \Omega$ is an open subset of R^p . We extend it to the more general case where X is a Baire space. The definition of the operations as defined in [77] for $X = \Omega$ an open subset of R^p is extended in a straight forward way. In fact, the proof [77] that the operations there defined introduce on $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ the structure of a linear space can be applied with minimal modification.

The operations are defined in terms of the extended graph completion operator as introduced in Section 4.1 of this work and is not defined pointwise. However, if the pointwise sum yields an H-continuous function then it is the same as the sum.

Definition 4.2 For any $f, g \in H_{ft}(X)$ the sum $f \oplus g$ of f and g is defined as

$$(f \oplus g)(x) = F(D, X, f + g)(x), x \in X$$

where $D_{fg} = X \setminus (W_f \cup W_g)$. For $\alpha \in \mathsf{R}$ the scalar product αf is defined by

$$(\alpha f)(x) = \left[\min\left\{\alpha \underline{f}(x), \alpha \overline{f}(x)\right\}, \max\left\{\alpha \underline{f}(x), \alpha \overline{f}(x)\right\}\right].$$

Theorem 4.6 Let X be a Baire space. Then the operations 'addition' and 'scalar multiplication' of Definition 4.2 introduce on $H_{ft}(X)$ the structure of a vector space.

THE VECTOR LATTICE $H_{FT}(X)$

Proof. By Theorem C.9 the sets W_f and W_g are both of first Baire category so that $W_f \cup W_g$ is also of first Baire category and hence $D = X \setminus (W_f \cup W_g)$ is dense in X. It therefore follows that the mapping

$$F(D, X, \cdot) : \mathsf{A}(D) \to \mathsf{F}(X)$$

is well defined. According to Theorem C.6 (ii) both f and g are continuous on D so that Theorem 4.2 implies that $f \oplus g$ is H-continuous on X. We now show that $f \oplus g$ is finite. Note that for every $x \in X$ there exists $V \in \mathcal{V}_x$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$|f(y)| < \varepsilon, y \in V'. \tag{4.15}$$

Indeed, if this were not the case then for every $V \in \mathcal{V}_x$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ there would exists $y_{\varepsilon} \in V$ such that

$$|f(y_{\varepsilon})| > \varepsilon.$$

But then either

$$\underline{f}(x) = I(f)(x) = \sup_{V \in \mathcal{V}_x} \inf \left\{ \underline{f}(y) : y \in V \right\} = -\infty$$

or

$$\overline{f}(x) = S(f)(x) = \inf_{V \in \mathcal{V}_x} \sup\left\{\overline{f}(y) : y \in V\right\} = \infty$$

contrary to our assumption that f is finite. Similarly there exists $V'' \in \mathcal{V}_x$ and $\varepsilon' > 0$ such that

$$|g(y)| < \varepsilon', y \in V''. \tag{4.16}$$

Hence it follows by (4.15), (4.16) and Definition 4.2 that

$$\overline{f \oplus g}(x) = \inf_{V \in \mathcal{V}_x} \sup \left\{ \overline{f}(y) + \overline{g}(y) : y \in V \cap D \right\}$$
$$= \inf_{V \in \mathcal{V}_x} \sup \left\{ \overline{f}(y) + \overline{g}(y) : y \in V \cap V' \cap V'' \cap D \right\}$$
$$< \infty$$

and

$$\underline{f \oplus g}(x) = \sup_{V \in \mathcal{V}_x} \inf \left\{ \underline{f}(y) + \underline{g}(y) : y \in V \cap D \right\}$$

$$= \inf_{V \in \mathcal{V}_x} \sup \left\{ \underline{f}(y) + \underline{g}(y) : y \in V \cap V' \cap V'' \cap D \right\}$$

$$> -\infty.$$

We have shown that the mapping \oplus : $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) \times \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) \to \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ is well defined. To see that $\alpha f \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ for every $f \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ and $\alpha \in \mathsf{R}$, observe that

$$(\alpha f)(x) = \begin{cases} \left[\alpha \underline{f}(x), \alpha f(x) \right] & \text{if } \alpha \ge 0\\ \left[\alpha \overline{f}(x), \alpha \underline{f}(x) \right] & \text{if } \alpha < 0 \end{cases}, x \in X.$$

94

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-

OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF ($C(X), \lambda_O$)

Consider the case $\alpha \geq 0$. Then

$$I(\alpha f)(x) = \sup \left\{ \inf \left\{ \alpha \underline{f}(y) : y \in V \right\} : V \in \mathcal{V}_x \right\}$$

=
$$\sup \left\{ \alpha \inf \left\{ \underline{f}(y) : y \in V \right\} : V \in \mathcal{V}_x \right\}$$

=
$$\alpha \sup \left\{ \inf \left\{ \underline{f}(y) : y \in V \right\} : V \in \mathcal{V}_x \right\}$$

=
$$\alpha I(f)(x)$$

for every $x \in X$. In the same way it follows that

$$F(I(\alpha f))(x) = \alpha F(I(f))(x), x \in X$$

and

$$F(S(\alpha f))(x) = \alpha F(S(f))(x), x \in X$$

Applying Theorem C.4 twice yields $\alpha f \in H_{ft}(X)$. The case $\alpha < 0$ follows in the same way.

We show that the associative law

$$(f \oplus g) \oplus h = f \oplus (g \oplus h) \tag{4.17}$$

is satisfied. It follows by Theorems C.6 (ii) and 4.2 (i) that

$$\left(\left(f\oplus g\right)\oplus h\right)(x)=\overline{f}\left(x\right)+\overline{g}\left(x\right)+\overline{h}\left(x\right)=\left(f\oplus \left(g\oplus h\right)\right)(x)$$

for every $x \in X \setminus (W_f \cup W_g \cup W_h)$. But since $W_f \cup W_g \cup W_h$ is of first Baire category by Theorem C.9 it follows that $X \setminus (W_f \cup W_g \cup W_h)$ is dense in X. The identity (4.17) now follows by Theorem C.10 (ii).

The other axioms of a linear space follow in the same way. \blacksquare

Theorem 4.7 The linear space $H_{ft}(X)$ equipped with the partial order (1.19) is a Dedekind complete vector lattice.

Proof. By Theorem C.12 any finite subset \mathcal{B} of $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ has a supremum. Therefore $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ is a lattice.

Consider any $f, g, h \in H_{ft}(X)$ such that $f \leq g$ and any $\alpha > 0$.

Since both the order relation and scalar multiplication are defined in a pointwise way, it follows easily that $\alpha f \leq \alpha g$.

By Definition 4.2 the sums $f \oplus h$ and $g \oplus h$ are given by

$$(f \oplus h)(x) = F(D_1, X, f + h)(x), x \in X$$

and

$$(g \oplus h)(x) = F(D_2, X, g + h)(x), x \in X$$

where $D_1 = X \setminus (W_f \cup W_h)$ and $D_2 = X \setminus (W_g \cup W_h)$. However, by Theorem C.9 and the fact that X is a Baire space the set

$$D = X \setminus (W_f \cup W_q \cup W_h) \subseteq D_1, D \tag{4.18}$$

THE VECTOR LATTICE $H_{FT}(X)$

95

is dense in X. By Theorem C.6 (ii) the functions f, g and h are continuous on D so that Theorem 4.2 (i) implies that

$$F(D, X, f+h)(x) = f(x) + h(x) \le g(x) + h(x) = F(D, X, g+h)(x)$$
(4.19)

for every $x \in D$. But in the same way

$$(f \oplus h)(x) = f(x) + h(x), x \in D_1$$
 (4.20)

and

$$(g \oplus h)(x) = g(x) + h(x), x \in D_2.$$
 (4.21)

It now follows by (4.18) through (4.21) that

$$(f \oplus h)(x) \le (g \oplus h)(x), x \in D$$

and since D is dense in X Theorem C.10 (i) implies

$$(f \oplus h)(x) \le (g \oplus h)(x), x \in X.$$

By Theorem C.12 $H_{tt}(X)$ is Dedekind complete which completes the proof.

We are now in a position to apply the results of Chapter 2 to the set of finite H-continuous functions. In doing so we obtain the following comprehensive result.

Theorem 4.8 Order convergence of sequences on $H_{ft}(X)$ introduces the structure of an FS-convergence structure on the set. Moreover, the convergence space $(\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X), \lambda_o)$ is a locally bounded, locally convex, first countable, Hausdorff, regular, functionally regular and complete convergence vector space.

When X is a metric space, one can define vector space operations on $H_{ft}(X)$ in an order theoretic way.

It was shown in [3] that the $H_{ft}(X)$ is the Dedekind completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$ when X is a metric space. It is, however, well known that $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is a vector lattice when considered with the pointwise operations and partial ordering. It is therefore standard practice to extend the operations on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ to $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ in the following way. For every $f, g \in H_{tt}(X)$ and real number $\alpha > 0$ we define the sum and scalar product as follows:

$$f \oplus' g = \sup \{ u + v : u, v \in \mathcal{C}(X), u \leq f, v \leq g \}$$

$$= \inf \{ u + v : u, v \in \mathcal{C}(X), f \leq u, g \leq v \}$$

$$(4.22)$$

$$\alpha f = \sup \{ \alpha u : u \in \mathcal{C}(X), u \leq f \}$$

$$= \inf \{ \alpha u : u \in \mathcal{C}(X), f \leq u \}$$

$$(4.23)$$

The above defines a vector space structure on $H_{ft}(X)$. Note that the addition (4.22) should not be confused with the pointwise addition of H-continuous functions.

The linear structure of Definition 4.2 relates to pointwise operations and the operations (4.22) through (4.23) as follows.

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-96 OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF ($\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O$)

Proposition 4.1 For any $f.g \in H_{ft}(X)$ the inclusion

$$(f \oplus g)(x) \subseteq \left[\underline{f}(x) + \underline{g}(x), \overline{f}(x) + \overline{g}(x)\right] = (f + g)(x), x \in X$$

holds.

Proof. This is a direct consequence on (4.9) and Definition 4.2.

Theorem 4.9 Let X be a complete metric space. Then (4.22) through (4.23) are equivalent to Definition 4.2.

Proof. For any $u, v \in \mathcal{C}(X)$ such that $u \leq f$ and $v \leq g$ it follows by (1.12) and (1.19)

$$u(x) + v(x) \le (f+g)(x), x \in X$$

On the other hand, if $u', v' \in \mathcal{C}(X)$ is such that $f \leq u$ and $g \leq v$ then

$$(f+g)(x) \le u'(x) + v'(x), x \in X.$$

By Proposition 4.1 it now follows that

$$u(x) + v(x) \le (f \oplus g)(x) \le u'(x) + v'(x), x \in X.$$

Therefore

$$f \oplus g \le f \oplus' g = \sup \left\{ u + v : u, v \in \mathcal{C}(X), u \le f, v \le g \right\}$$

and

$$f \oplus' g = \inf \left\{ u' + v' : u', v' \in \mathcal{C} \left(X \right), f \le u', g \le v' \right\} \le f \oplus g$$

so that $f \oplus g = f \oplus' g$.

The equivalence of the two definitions of scalar multiplication follows in the same way. \blacksquare

4.3 The Hausdorff Distance

Throughout this section we will assume X to be a metric space. In [76] it is shown that $\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$ equipped with the H-distance is a complete metric space when X is a compact interval of the real line. We generalize this result as follows: For an arbitrary metric space X we show that $\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$ is a metric space. Moreover, we show that $\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$ is a complete metric space whenever X is compact. The verification of the metric space axioms follows closely the argument employed in [76]. In order to prove completeness we make use of the characterization of the H-distance in terms of the one sided H-distance.

THE HAUSDORFF DISTANCE

In order to obtain the desired equivalence we assume that the space $X \times \mathsf{R}$ is equipped with the square metric

$$\rho((x_1, y_1), (x_2, y_2)) = \max\{d(x_1, x_2), |y_1 - y_2|\}$$
(4.24)

where $d(\cdot, \cdot)$ denotes the metric on X. Recall also that for any subsets A and B of a metric space (X, d) the 'distance' d(A, B) is defined as

$$d(A,B) = \inf_{a \in Ab \in B} d(a,b).$$
(4.25)

Theorem 4.10 Let f and g be finite S-continuous functions on X. Then

$$r(f,g) = \max \left\{ \eta(f,g), \eta(g,f) \right\}.$$

Proof. It is sufficient to prove that

$$\eta(f,g) = \sup_{A \in g} \inf_{B \in f} \rho(A,B)$$
(4.26)

and

$$\eta(g, f) = \underset{A \in f^{B \in g}}{\operatorname{supinf}} \rho(A, B)$$
(4.27)

for any $f, g \in \mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$. Let

$$\sup_{A \in g} \inf_{B \in f} \rho(A, B) = \delta.$$

We will show that

$$I_{\delta+\varepsilon}(g)(x) - (\delta+\varepsilon) \le f(x) \le S_{\delta+\varepsilon}(g)(x) + (\delta+\varepsilon), x \in X$$
(4.28)

for any $\varepsilon > 0$ and that

$$f(x) \star [I_{\delta+\varepsilon}(g)(x) - (\delta-\varepsilon), S_{\delta+\varepsilon}(g)(x) + (\delta-\varepsilon)]$$
(4.29)

for every $0 < \varepsilon < \delta$ and some $x_0 \in X$.

We first establish the left inequality in (4.28). For the sake of obtaining a contradiction, suppose that there exists $x \in X$ such that

$$I_{\delta+\varepsilon}(g)(x) - (\delta+\varepsilon) > f(x).$$

By (1.32) it follows that

$$\inf \left\{ z \in g\left(y\right) : d\left(x, y\right) < \delta + \varepsilon \right\} - \left(\delta + \varepsilon\right) > f\left(x\right)$$

so that

98

$$z - z' > \delta + \varepsilon \tag{4.30}$$

for all $z \in g(y)$ where $d(x, y) < \delta + \varepsilon$ and $z' \in f(x)$. Set

$$A = \{ (x, z') : z' \in f(x) \} \in f.$$

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-

OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF ($C(X), \lambda_O$)

Then for any $B \in g$ (4.24) and (4.25) imply that

$$\rho(A, B) = \inf_{a \in Ab \in B} \rho(a, b)$$

= $\inf_{a \in Ab \in B} \max \{ d(x, y), |z - z'| : a = (x, z'), b = (y, z) \}.$

The implication

$$d(x,y) < \delta + \varepsilon \Rightarrow |z - z'| > \delta + \varepsilon$$

now follows by (4.30) so that $\rho(A, B) \ge \delta + \varepsilon$ for any $B \in g$. Therefore

$$\sup_{A \in g^{B} \in f} \rho(A, B) \ge \delta + \varepsilon > \delta.$$

contrary to our assumption. The second inequality in (4.28) follows in the same way so that (4.28) must hold. Now suppose that

$$f(x) \subseteq \left[I_{\delta+\varepsilon}(g)(x) - (\delta-\varepsilon), S_{\delta+\varepsilon}(g)(x) + (\delta-\varepsilon)\right], x \in X$$

for some $0 < \varepsilon < \delta$. Then according to (1.32)

$$\inf \left\{ z \in g\left(y\right) : d\left(x, y\right) < \delta - \varepsilon \right\} - \left(\delta - \varepsilon\right) \le f\left(x\right), x \in X$$

so that, as above,

$$z - z' < \delta - \varepsilon \tag{4.31}$$

for all $z \in g(y)$ where $d(x, y) < \delta - \varepsilon$ and $z' \in f(x)$. Consider any

$$A = \{ (x, z') : z' \in f(x) \} \in f$$

and choose

$$B = \{(y, z) : z \in g(y)\} \in g$$

such that $d(x, y) < \delta - \varepsilon$. As above

$$\rho(A,B) = \inf_{a \in Ab \in B} \inf \rho(a,b)$$

=
$$\inf_{a \in Ab \in B} \max \left\{ d(x,y), |z-z'| : a = (x,z'), b = (y,z) \right\}$$

so that (4.31) implies $\rho(A, B) < \delta - \varepsilon$. Hence for any $A \in f$

$$\sup_{A \in g^B \in f} \rho(A, B) < \delta - \varepsilon.$$

contrary to our assumption. Therefore (4.29) must be true. Equation (4.26) is now a straight forward consequence of (4.28) through (4.29) and (1.36). The same arguments apply to $\eta(g, f)$ so that (4.27) also holds. This completes the proof.

THE HAUSDORFF DISTANCE

Theorem 4.11 The Hausdorff distance satisfies the axioms of a metric on $\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$. Moreover, if the metric space X is compact then $(\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X), r)$ is a complete.

Proof. The Hausdorff distance satisfies the axioms of a metric on the set of closed subsets of $X \times \mathsf{R}$, and its restriction to any family of closed subsets will also be a metric. Therefore, it suffices to show that the graph of each S-continuous function f is a closed subset of $X \times \mathsf{R}$.

To this end, let (x_k) be a sequence on X and for each k let $y_k \in f(x_k)$. Suppose the sequence $((x_k, y_k))$ on $X \times \mathsf{R}$ converges to (x_0, y_0) . We must show that $y_0 \in f(x_0)$. Since

$$f(x) = F(f)(x) = [I(f)(x), S(f)(x)],$$

we have for each k that

$$I(f)(x_k) \le y_k \le S(f)(x_k). \tag{4.32}$$

By the lower semi-continuity of I(f), the upper semi-continuity of S(f) and (4.32)

$$I(f)(x_0) \le y_0 \le S(f)(x_0),$$

or equivalently, $y_0 \in F(f)(x_0) = f(x_0)$. It remains to show that $(\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X), r)$ is complete.

Let X be compact and (f_n) be a Cauchy sequence on $\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$. Then for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathsf{N}$ such that

$$r\left(f_m, f_n\right) < \varepsilon \tag{4.33}$$

for all $m, n \ge N_{\varepsilon}$. Since X is compact every semi-continuous function on X is bounded, and hence by Theorem C.2 so is every S-continuous function. Upon applying Theorem 4.10 it follows by (1.37) and (4.33) that

$$\eta\left(f_{m},f_{n}\right),\eta\left(f_{n},f_{m}\right)<\varepsilon$$

By (1.36)

$$I_{\varepsilon}(f_m)(x) - \varepsilon \le f_n(x) \le S_{\varepsilon}(f_m)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X$$
(4.34)

and

$$I_{\varepsilon}(f_n)(x) - \varepsilon \le f_m(x) \le S_{\varepsilon}(f_n)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X$$
(4.35)

for every $m, n \ge N_{\varepsilon}$. Define $g, h \in \mathcal{A}(X)$ by

$$h(x) = \inf \left\{ \sup \left\{ \overline{f}_m(x) : m \ge n \right\} : n \in \mathbb{N} \right\}$$
(4.36)

and

100

$$g(x) = \sup\left\{\inf\left\{\underline{f}_{m}(x) : m \ge n\right\} : n \in \mathsf{N}\right\}.$$
(4.37)

Since the sequence (f_n) is bounded, both h and g are finite and bounded and

$$g\left(x\right) \le h\left(x\right), x \in X.$$

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-

OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF ($C(X), \lambda_O$)

Theorem C.1 (i) implies that

$$I(g)(x) \le S(h)(x), x \in X$$

so that the function $f = [\underline{f}, \overline{f}]$ where,

$$\underline{f}\left(x\right) = I\left(g\right)\left(x\right), x \in X$$

and

$$\overline{f}(x) = S(h)(x), x \in X$$

is well defined and S-continuous by Theorems C.1 (iii) and C.2 and (C.1) through (C.2). It now follows by (4.34) and (4.36) through (4.37) that

$$I_{\varepsilon}(f)(x) - \varepsilon \le f_n(x) \le S_{\varepsilon}(f)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X$$

for every $n \geq N_{\varepsilon}$. In a similar way it follows that

$$I_{\varepsilon}(f_n)(x) - \varepsilon \le f(x) \le S_{\varepsilon}(f_n)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X$$

for every $n \geq N_{\varepsilon}$. This completes the proof.

We proceed to characterize the H-continuous functions in terms of the Hdistance, motivating the terminology. The characterization will be of some use later in this chapter. First, however, we determine the relationship between the order (1.19) on the set $A_{ft}(X)$ and the H-distance.

Theorem 4.12 Let $f_1, f_2, g_1, g_2 \in A_{ft}(X)$ such that $f_1 \leq g_1 \leq f_2$ and $f_1 \leq g_2 \leq f_2$. Then $r(g_1, g_2) \leq r(f_1, f_2)$.

Proof. By Theorem C.1 (i) $F(f_1) \leq F(g_1) \leq F(f_2)$ and $F(f_1) \leq F(g_2) \leq F(f_2)$, but $r(g_1, g_2) = r(F(g_1), F(g_2))$ and $r(f_1, f_2) = r(F(f_1), F(f_2))$. By Theorem C.1 (iii) $F(F(f_1)) = F(f_1)$ and similarly for the other functions so that $F(f_1), F(f_2), F(g_1), F(g_2) \in \mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$. If we can prove the statement for arbitrary S-continuous functions, then it holds for all interval valued functions. So suppose that $f_1, f_2, g_1, g_2 \in \mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$. Denote by Δ the set

$$\Delta = \{\delta > 0 : I_{\delta}(f_{2})(x) - \delta \leq f_{1}(x) \leq S_{\delta}(f_{2})(x) + \delta, \\ I_{\delta}(f_{1})(x) - \delta \leq f_{2}(x) \leq S_{\delta}(f_{1})(x) + \delta, x \in X\}$$

By (1.37) it is clear that

$$r(f_1, f_2) = \inf \Delta. \tag{4.38}$$

For any $\delta \in \Delta$

$$I_{\delta}(g_{1})(x) - \delta \leq I_{\delta}(f_{2})(x) - \delta \leq f_{1}(x) \leq g_{2}(x), x \in X,$$

$$(4.39)$$

and

$$g_{2}(x) \leq f_{2}(x) \leq S_{\delta}(f_{1})(x) + \delta \leq S_{\delta}(g_{1})(x) + \delta, x \in X,$$

$$(4.40)$$

THE HAUSDORFF DISTANCE

101

Inequalities (4.39) and (4.40) imply that

$$\Delta \subseteq \left\{\delta > 0 : I_{\delta}\left(g_{1}\right)\left(x\right) - \delta \leq g_{2}\left(x\right) \leq S_{\delta}\left(g_{1}\right)\left(x\right) + \delta\right\}.$$
(4.41)

From (4.38) and (4.41) we obtain

$$\eta (g_2, g_1) = \inf \{\delta > 0 : I_{\delta} (g_1) (x) - \delta \le g_2 (x) \le S_{\delta} (g_1) (x) + \delta \}$$

$$\le \inf \Delta$$

$$= r (f_1, f_2).$$

In the same way

$$\eta\left(g_{1},g_{2}\right) \leq r\left(f_{1},f_{2}\right)$$

so that

$$r(g_1, g_2) = \max \{\eta(g_1, g_2), \eta(g_2, g_1)\} \le r(f_1, f_2)$$

Theorem 4.13 Let $f = [\overline{f}, \underline{f}]$ be an S-continuous function. Then the following are equivalent: (i) The function f is H-continuous;

(*ii*) $r(\overline{f}, f) = 0.$

Proof. (i) \Rightarrow (ii) We will show that if f is H-continuous, then for every $g \in A(X)$ such that $g(x) \subseteq f(x), x \in X$,

 $r\left(f,g\right)=0.$

Assume that f is H-continuous. Then, by Definition 1.40, for every $g \in A(X)$ such that $g(x) \subseteq f(x), x \in X$,

$$F(g)(x) = f(x) \cdot x \in X.$$
 (4.42)

By (1.38) and the S-continuity of f

$$r(f,g) = r(F(f), F(g)) = r(f, F(g))$$

By Theorem 4.11 and (4.42)

$$r\left(f,g\right)=0.$$

By (1.38) and Theorem 4.11

102

$$r\left(\overline{f},\underline{f}\right) = r\left(F\left(\overline{f}\right),F\left(\underline{f}\right)\right) \le r\left(F\left(\overline{f}\right),f\right) + r\left(f,F\left(\underline{f}\right)\right),$$

and by Theorem C.1 (ii) and the S-continuity of $f F(\overline{f})(x)$, $F(\underline{f})(x) \subseteq f(x)$ for every x. Therefore $r(\overline{f}, f) = 0$.

(ii) \Longrightarrow (i) We will show that f is H-continuous if, for every $g \in A(X)$ such that $g(x) \subseteq f(x), x \in X$,

$$r\left(f,g\right) = 0.$$

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-

OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O)$

Assume that

$$r\left(f,g\right) = r\left(f,F\left(g\right)\right) = 0$$

for every $g \in A(X)$ such that $g(x) \subseteq f(x), x \in X$. Then by Theorem 4.11

$$f(x) = F(f)(x) = F(g)(x), x \in X$$

for all such g. Therefore f is H-continuous. Let $g \in A(X)$ be any function satisfying the inclusion

$$g(x) \subseteq f(x), x \in X.$$

Then $\overline{f} \leq g \leq \underline{f}$, and also $\overline{f} \leq f \leq \underline{f}$, so it follows by Theorem 4.12 that

$$r(f,g) \le r(\overline{f},\underline{f}).$$

By assumption

$$r\left(\overline{f},\underline{f}\right) = 0$$

so that r(f,g) = 0. Therefore f is H-continuous.

Theorems 4.10, 4.11 and 4.13 above are the fundamental results, for the purpose of our study, concerning the H-distance on $\mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$ and its subset $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$. We will apply them in the next section to the order convergence of sequences of H-continuous functions.

4.4 Order Convergence and the Hausdorff Distance

This section has as its gaol the investigation of the relationship between order convergence and the H-distance. There are two paths that we will explore. The first seeks to characterize order convergence in terms of the one-sided Hdistance. The other endeavours to find sufficient conditions on a sequence of H-continuous functions for convergence in the H-distance to coincide with order convergence.

For the purpose of attaining the former aim we generalize the idea of order convergence on $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ by considering the 'fat' order limit introduced in [4]. Let (f_n) be a sequence on $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ that is bounded in the sense that there exists $g, h \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ such that

$$g \le f_n \le h, n \in \mathbb{N}. \tag{4.43}$$

For each $m \in \mathbb{N}$ define the functions $f_m^{(u)}$ and $f_m^{(l)}$ as

$$f_m^{(u)} = \left[\underline{f}_m^{(u)}, \overline{f}_m^{(u)}\right] = \sup\left\{f_n : n \le m\right\}, m \in \mathsf{N},\tag{4.44}$$

ORDER CONVERGENCE AND THE HAUSDORFF DISTANCE

103

$$f_m^{(l)} = \left[\underline{f}_m^{(l)}, \overline{f}_m^{(l)}\right] = \inf\left\{f_n : n \le m\right\}, m \in \mathsf{N}.$$
(4.45)

Each of these sequences are monotone. The sequence $(f_m^{(u)})$ is decreasing while the sequence $(f_m^{(l)})$ is increasing in the sense of Definition 1.3. It is clear that

$$\sup \{\inf \{f_n : n \ge m\} : m \in \mathsf{N}\} = \sup \{f_m^{(l)} : m \in \mathsf{N}\}, \qquad (4.46)$$

$$\inf \{ \sup \{ f_n : n \ge m \} : m \in \mathsf{N} \} = \inf \{ f_m^{(u)} : m \in \mathsf{N} \}$$
(4.47)

The sequences of real valued functions $(\underline{f}_m^{(l)})$ and $(\overline{f}_m^{(u)})$ are both monotone and bounded and hence pointwise convergent in the sense that

$$\sup\left\{\inf\left\{\underline{f}_{n}^{(l)}\left(x\right):n\geq m\right\}:m\in\mathsf{N}\right\}=\inf\left\{\sup\left\{\underline{f}_{n}^{(l)}\left(x\right):n\geq m\right\}:m\in\mathsf{N}\right\}$$

and

$$\sup\left\{\inf\left\{\overline{f}_{m}^{(u)}\left(x\right):n\geq m\right\}:m\in\mathsf{N}\right\}=\inf\left\{\sup\left\{\overline{f}_{m}^{(u)}\left(x\right):n\geq m\right\}:m\in\mathsf{N}\right\}$$

for every $x \in X$. We now come to the "fat" order limit mentioned above.

Definition 4.3 Let (f_n) be a sequence on $H_{ft}(X)$. Then the function $f^* =$ $[f^*, f^*]$ where

$$\underline{f}^{*}(x) = \lim_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \underline{f}_{n}^{(l)}(x), x \in X,$$
(4.48)

$$\overline{f}^{*}(x) = \lim_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \overline{f}_{n}^{(u)}(x), x \in X.$$
(4.49)

is called the "fat" order limit of the sequence (f_n)

The function f^* might as well be considered as the pointwise supremum of the set of lower semi-continuous functions $\left\{ \underline{f}_{n}^{(l)}(x) : n \in \mathbb{N} \right\}$. By Theorem C.3 this implies that \underline{f}^* is lower semi-continuous. Similarly the function \overline{f}^* is upper semi-continuous. Theorem C.2 now implies that the function $f^* = [f^*, \overline{f}^*]$ is S-continuous, but need not be H-continuous. The next two theorems were established in [4] for compact subsets Ω of \mathbb{R}^n . We consider the natural generalization to arbitrary compact metric spaces. The proof, however, changes little and makes use of the following lemma, again a generalization of a result obtained in [4].

Lemma 4.1 Let (f_n) be a sequence of functions in $\mathcal{A}(X)$, X a compact metric space, that converges pointwise to a function $f \in \mathcal{A}(X)$.

(i) If the sequence (f_n) is monotonically decreasing and the function $f_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$, are all upper semi-continuous then for every $\delta > 0$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $N_0 \in \mathsf{N}$ such that

$$f(x) \le f_n(x) \le S_{\delta}(f)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X$$

104

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF ($C(X), \lambda_O$)

whenever $n \geq N_0$.

(ii) If the sequence (f_n) is monotonically increasing and the function $f_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$, are all lower semi-continuous then for every $\delta > 0$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $N_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$I_{\delta}(f)(x) - \varepsilon \leq f_n(x) \leq f(x), x \in X$$

whenever $n \geq N_0$.

Proof. (i) Assume the opposite, that is, there exists $\delta > 0$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ such that, for every $N_0 \in \mathbb{N}$, there is $n \ge N_0$ and $x_n \in X$ such that

$$f_n(x_n) > S_{\delta}(f)(x_n) + \varepsilon.$$

We construct a subsequence (f_{n_k}) in the following way. Take any $N_0 \in \mathbb{N}$. There exists $n_1 \in \mathbb{N}$ and $x_1 \in X$ such that $f_{n_1}(x_1) > S_{\delta}(f)(x_n) + \varepsilon$. Now take $n_1 \in \mathbb{N}$. According to the assumption there exists $n_2 \in \mathbb{N}$ and $x_2 \in X$ such that $f_{n_2}(x_2) > S_{\delta}(f)(x_2) + \varepsilon$. In the same way if $n_k \in \mathbb{N}$ is already determined, we obtain from our assumption that there exists $n_{k+1} \in \mathbb{N}$ and $x_{k+1} \in X$ such that $f_{n_{k+1}}(x_{k+1}) > S_{\delta}(f)(x_{k+1}) + \varepsilon$. Thus the subsequence (f_{n_k}) is constructed inductively. Since X is compact there exists a subsequence (x_{k_m}) of the sequence (x_k) which converges to a point $x_0 \in X$. This implies that there exists $M_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $x_{k_m} \in B_{\delta}(x_0)$ whenever $m > M_0$. Hence

$$f_{k_m}(x_{k_m}) > S_{\delta}(f)(x_{k_m}) + \varepsilon \ge f(x_0) + \varepsilon$$

Let $l > M_0$ be fixed. Using the monotonicity of the sequence (f_n) , for m > l we have

$$f_{n_{k_l}}\left(x_{k_m}\right) \ge f_{n_{k_m}}\left(x_{k_m}\right) > f\left(x_0\right) + \varepsilon_{k_m}$$

Hence

$$S_{\delta}\left(f_{n_{k_{l}}}\right)\left(x_{0}\right) \geq f_{n_{k_{l}}}\left(x_{k_{m}}\right) > f\left(x_{0}\right) + \varepsilon.$$

Taking the infimum over all $\delta > 0$ the upper semi-continuity of $f_{n_{k_l}}$ we obtain

$$g_{n_{k_l}}(x_0) = S\left(g_{n_{k_l}}\right)(x_0) \ge f(x_0) + \varepsilon.$$

But $(g_{n_{k_l}}(x_0))$ converges to $f(x_0)$ so that we obtain a contradiction. This proves (i).

(ii) The proof follows in the same way as (i) above. \blacksquare

Theorem 4.14 Consider a sequence (f_n) on $H_{ft}(X)$ where X is a compact metric space. Let $f^* = [\underline{f}^*, \overline{f}^*]$ be the function defined by (4.44) through (4.49). Then for every $\delta > 0$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $N_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$I_{\delta}\left(\underline{f}^{*}\right)(x) - \varepsilon \leq f_{n}^{(l)}(x) \leq f_{n}(x) \leq f_{n}^{(u)}(x) \leq S_{\delta}\left(\overline{f}^{*}\right)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X \quad (4.50)$$

whenever $n > N_0$.

ORDER CONVERGENCE AND THE HAUSDORFF DISTANCE

105

Proof. We will prove the first and last inequalities in (4.50). Choose $\delta > 0$ and $\varepsilon > 0$. The sequence $(\overline{f}_n^{(u)})$ converges pointwise to the function \overline{f}^* and satisfies the conditions of Lemma 4.1 (i). Hence there exists $N_0^{(u)} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\overline{f}_{n}^{(u)}(x) \leq S_{\delta}(f^{*})(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X$$
(4.51)

whenever $n > N_0^{(u)}$. In the same way there exists $N_0^{(l)} \in \mathsf{N}$ such that

$$I_{\delta}\left(f^{*}\right)\left(x\right) - \varepsilon \leq \underline{f}^{\left(l\right)}\left(x\right), x \in X$$

$$(4.52)$$

whenever $n > N_0^{(l)}$. Setting $N_0 = \max\{N_0^{(u)}, N_0^{(l)}\}$ it follows by (4.51) through (4.52) that

$$I_{\delta}\left(\underline{f}^{*}\right)(x) - \varepsilon \leq \underline{f}_{n}^{(l)}(x) \leq \overline{f}_{n}^{(u)}(x) \leq S_{\delta}\left(\overline{f}^{*}\right)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X.$$

Since the remaining inequalities in (4.50) are trivially true the result follows.

Theorem 4.15 Consider a sequence (f_n) on $H_{ft}(X)$ where X is a compact metric space. Let $f^* = [\underline{f}^*, \overline{f}^*]$ be the function defined by (4.44) through (4.49). Then

$$\sup \{\inf \{f_n : n \ge m\} : m \in \mathsf{N}\} (x) \subseteq f^* (x), x \in X,$$
(4.53)

$$\inf \{ \sup \{ f_n : n \ge m \} : m \in \mathsf{N} \} (x) \subseteq f^* (x), x \in X.$$
(4.54)

Furthermore, if the sequence (f_n) order converges to the function $f \in H_{ft}(X)$ then f is the unique H-continuous function satisfying the inclusion $f(x) \subseteq$ $f^*(x), x \in X.$

Proof. Let δ and ε be arbitrary positive real numbers. It follows from Theorem 4.14 that there exists $N_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that the inequalities in (4.50) are satisfied whenever $n > N_0$. Let $n > N_0$ be fixed. From (4.50) we obtain

$$I_{\delta}\left(\underline{f}^{*}\right)(x) - \varepsilon \leq \sup \left\{ \inf \left\{ f_{n} : n \geq m \right\} : m \in \mathsf{N} \right\}(x) \\ \leq \inf \left\{ \sup \left\{ f_{n} : n \geq m \right\} : m \in \mathsf{N} \right\}(x) \\ \leq S_{\delta}\left(\overline{f}^{*}\right)(x) + \varepsilon$$

for every $x \in X$. Allowing δ and ε to approach 0 and using that the function f^* is S-continuous we have

$$\underline{f}^{*}(x) \leq \sup \{\inf \{f_{n} : n \geq m\} : m \in \mathsf{N}\}(x) \\
\leq \inf \{\sup \{f_{n} : n \geq m\} : m \in \mathsf{N}\}(x) \\
\leq \overline{f}^{*}(x)$$

which is equivalent to the inclusions (4.53) and (4.54). Now let the sequence (f_n) order converge to $f \in H_{ft}(X)$ and let

$$h \in \left\{g \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}\left(X\right) : f\left(x\right) \subseteq f^{*}\left(x\right), x \in X\right\}.$$

106

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O)$

Then for every $n \in \mathsf{N}$ we have

$$f_n^{(l)}(x) \le \underline{f}^*(x) \le h(x) \le \overline{f}^*(x) \le f_n^{(u)}(x), x \in X.$$

It follows by (4.46) and (4.47) that

$$\sup \{\inf \{f_n : n \ge m\} : m \in \mathsf{N}\}(x) = \sup \{f_n^{(l)} : n \in \mathsf{N}\}(x) \le h(x) \quad (4.55)$$

and

$$h(x) \le \inf \{f_n^{(u)} : n \in \mathsf{N}\}(x) = \inf \{\sup \{f_n : n \ge m\} : m \in \mathsf{N}\}(x)$$
 (4.56)

for every $x \in X$. Since $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ is Dedekind complete Theorem A.5 applies so that

$$\sup \{\inf \{f_n : n \ge m\} : m \in \mathsf{N}\} = f = \inf \{\sup \{f_n : n \ge m\} : m \in \mathsf{N}\}.$$
(4.57)

The result now follows upon combining (4.55) through (4.57).

We have the following characterization of the order convergent sequences on $H_{ft}(X)$ in terms of the one-sided Hausdorff distance (1.36).

Theorem 4.16 Consider a sequence (f_n) on $H_{ft}(X)$. The following are equivalent:

(i) The sequence (f_n) order converges to $f \in H_{ft}(X)$;

(ii) There exists an S-continuous function g such that the one-sided Hausdorff distance $\eta(f_n, g)$ tends to zero, that is, for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists an $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that, for every $n \ge N_{\varepsilon}$,

$$\eta\left(f_n,g\right)<\varepsilon,$$

and the set

$$\{\varphi \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) : \varphi(x) \subseteq g(x), x \in X\}$$

$$(4.58)$$

has one and only one element.

Proof. (i) \Longrightarrow (ii) By Theorem 4.14, for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists an $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$I_{\varepsilon}\left(\underline{f}^{*}\right)(x) - \varepsilon \leq f_{n}^{(l)}(x) \leq f_{n}(x) \leq f_{n}^{(u)}(x) \leq S_{\varepsilon}\left(\overline{f}^{*}\right)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X.$$
(4.59)

whenever $n \geq N_{\varepsilon}$. By (4.59) and (1.36) it follows that for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists an $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\eta(f_{\alpha}, f) < \varepsilon$ for every $n \leq N_{\varepsilon}$. Furthermore, by Theorem 4.15 the set $\{\varphi \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) : \varphi(x) \subseteq f(x), x \in X\}$ has exactly one element.

(ii) \Longrightarrow (i) By assumption, for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists an $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for every $n > N_{\varepsilon}$

$$\eta\left(f_{\alpha},g\right)<\frac{\varepsilon}{2}.$$

ORDER CONVERGENCE AND THE HAUSDORFF DISTANCE

107

Hence by (1.36)

$$I_{\varepsilon}(g)(x) - \varepsilon \leq f_n(x) \leq S_{\varepsilon}(g)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X.$$

Taking the supremum over $n > N_{\varepsilon}$ we find that

$$\sup \{f_n : n \le N_{\varepsilon}\}(x) \le S_{\varepsilon}(g)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X.$$

If we now take the infimum over all $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$, or equivalently, over all $\varepsilon > 0$, by (1.35)

$$h(x) = \inf \left\{ \sup \left\{ f_n : n \le N_{\varepsilon} \right\} : N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathsf{N} \right\} (x) \le S(g)(x), x \in X.$$
 (4.60)

Taking the infimum over $n > N_{\varepsilon}$

$$\inf \left\{ f_n : n \le N_{\varepsilon} \right\} (x) \le I_{\varepsilon} (g) (x) - \varepsilon, x \in X.$$

Now take the supremum over all $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$, or equivalently, over all $\varepsilon > 0$, and again by (1.35)

$$h'(x) = \sup \left\{ \inf \left\{ f_n : n \le N_{\varepsilon} \right\} : N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathsf{N} \right\} \ge I(g)(x), x \in X.$$
(4.61)

Clearly $h'(x) \le h(x)$ for every $x \in X$ so that (4.60) through (4.61) implies

$$I(g)(x) \le h'(x) \le h(x) \le S(g)(x), x \in X,$$

or equivalently, and since $g \in \mathsf{F}_{ft}(X)$,

$$h(x) \subseteq [I(g)(x), S(g)(x)] = F(g)(x) = g(x), x \in X,$$

$$h'(x) \subseteq [I(g)(x), S(g)(x)] = F(g)(x) = g(x), x \in X.$$

But by Theorem C.12, and because the set $\{\varphi \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) : \varphi(x) \subseteq g(x), x \in X\}$ has exactly one element, the result follows immediately. \blacksquare

The above result shows that the order limit of a sequence of finite Hcontinuous functions is contained uniquely in a pointwise way in the 'fat' order limit. However, there is a stronger connection between the two limiting functions. Indeed, the 'fat' order limit equals the order limit on a dense set. In order to establish this result we state the following lemma. Although we only use it for the case when X is a compact metric space we prove it for the most general case currently known.

Lemma 4.2 Let X any topological space and g finite and S-continuous on X. (i) If the set $D_g = X \setminus W_f$ is dense in X, then the set

$$\{\varphi \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) : \varphi(x) \subseteq g(x), x \in X\}$$

$$(4.62)$$

has exactly one element.

(ii) If X is a Baire space the converse of (i) also holds.

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-108OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF ($\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O$)

Proof. (i) Suppose that f_1 and f_2 are distinct H-continuous functions that satisfy the inclusion (4.62). Then

$$\underline{g}(x) \le f_1(x), f_2(x) \le \overline{g}(x) = \underline{g}(x), x \in D_g$$

so that $f_1(x) = f_2(x) = g(x)$ for every $x \in D_g$. Since D_g is dense in X Theorem C.10 (ii) implies that $f_1 = f_2$. The set $\{\varphi \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) : \varphi(x) \subseteq g(x), x \in X\}$ can therefore have no more than one element. Set

$$f(x) = F(I(S(\overline{g})))(x), x \in X.$$

By Theorem C.8 f is H-continuous and by Theorem C.1 (ii) f satisfies the desired inclusion.

(ii) By Theorem C.8 the functions $f_1 = F(S(I(\underline{g})))$ and $f_2 = F(I(S(\overline{g})))$ are both H-continuous and

$$F\left(S\left(I\left(\underline{g}\right)\right)\right) \leq F\left(I\left(S\left(\overline{g}\right)\right)\right).$$

Since \underline{g} and \overline{g} are respectively lower and upper semi-continuous, this reduces to $f_1 = F(S(\underline{g}))$ and $f_2 = F(I(\overline{g}))$. Since $\underline{g}(x) \subseteq g(x)$ and $\overline{g}(x) \subseteq g(x)$ for every $x \in X$, it follows by Theorem C.1 (i) and (ii) that

$$f_1(x), f_2(x) \subseteq g(x), x \in X.$$

Then by our assumption,

$$f_{1}(x) = F\left(S\left(\underline{g}\right)\right)(x) = F\left(I\left(\overline{g}\right)\right)(x) = f_{2}(x), x \in X.$$

By (1.25) and Theorem C.1 (iii),

$$\left[I\left(S\left(\underline{g}\right)\right)(x), S\left(\underline{g}\right)(x)\right] = \left[I\left(\overline{g}\right)(x), S\left(I\left(\overline{g}\right)\right)(x)\right], x \in X.$$

Consider the set $D_{\varepsilon} = X \setminus W_g^{\varepsilon}$ for some $\varepsilon > 0$ and suppose that W_g^{ε} is not nowhere dense in X. Then, since there exists $a \in X$ and $V' \in \mathcal{V}_a$ that is contained in W_q^{ε} . By (4.42)

$$\omega\left(g\left(x\right)\right) = \overline{g}\left(x\right) - g\left(x\right) \ge \varepsilon, x \in V',$$

or equivalently,

$$\overline{g}\left(x\right) \ge g\left(x\right) + \varepsilon, x \in V'$$

For every $x \in V$, there exists $V'' \in \mathcal{V}_x$ such that $V'' \subset V'$. Since \overline{g} is upper semi-continuous (1.23) implies that

$$\overline{g}(x) = S(\overline{g})(x) = \inf \{ \sup \{ \overline{g}(y) : y \in V \} : V \in \mathcal{V}_x \}$$

$$= \inf \{ \sup \{ \overline{g}(y) : y \in V \} : V \subset V'' \}$$

$$\geq \inf \{ \sup \{ \underline{g}(y) + \varepsilon : y \in V \} : V \subset V'' \}$$

$$= \inf \{ \sup \{ \underline{g}(y) : y \in V \} : V \subset V'' \} + \varepsilon$$

$$= S(g)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in V'.$$

ORDER CONVERGENCE AND THE HAUSDORFF DISTANCE

Also, for any $x \in V'$

$$I(\overline{g})(x) = \sup \{\inf \{\overline{g}(y) : y \in V\} : V \in \mathcal{V}_x\}$$

=
$$\sup \{\inf \{\overline{g}(y) : y \in V\} : V \subset V''\}$$

$$\geq \sup \{\inf \{S(\underline{g})(y) + \varepsilon : y \in V\} : V \subset V''\}$$

=
$$\sup \{\inf \{S(\underline{g})(y) : y \in V\} : V \subset V''\} + \varepsilon$$

=
$$I(S(\underline{g}(x))) + \varepsilon, x \in V'.$$

This is clearly a contradiction, so that W_g^{ε} is nowhere dense in X. Also, it is clear that

$$X \setminus W_{q}^{\varepsilon} = \{ x \in X : \omega \left(g \left(x \right) \right) > \varepsilon \}$$

is open in X, so that W_q^{ε} is closed in X. Consequently, the set

$$W_g = \bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} W_g^{\frac{1}{n}}$$

is of first Baire category in X. Since X is a Baire space it follows that $D_g = X \setminus W_g$ is dense in X.

Theorem 4.17 Let X be a compact metric space. Let the sequence (f_n) on $H_{ft}(X)$ order converges to $f \in H_{ft}(X)$. Then the 'fat' order limit f^* associated with (f_n) satisfies

$$f^{*}\left(x\right) = f\left(x\right), x \in D$$

where D is a dense subset of X.

Proof. By the Baire Category Theorem X is a Baire space. By Theorem 4.16 f is the unique H-continuous function that satisfies the inclusion

$$f(x) \subseteq f^*(x), x \in X. \tag{4.63}$$

By Lemma 4.2 the set D_{f^*} is dense in X so that the result follows by the inclusion (4.63).

It is possible, through the upper and lower δ -Baire operators, see (1.32) and (1.33), to define a modulus of continuity. This was done in the case where X is a compact interval of the real line in [76], but in the general case we define the modulus of continuity as

$$\omega_{\delta}(f) = \sup_{x \in X} \left[S_{\delta/2}(f)(x) - I_{\delta/2}(f)(x) \right].$$

$$(4.64)$$

A function $f \in \mathcal{A}(X)$ is continuous if and only if $\omega_{\delta}(f) \to 0$ as $\delta \to 0^+$. The modulus of H-contnuity was defined similarly in [76] when X is a subset of the real line, and in general the modulus of H-continuity is

$$\tau_{\delta}\left(f\right) = r\left(S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right), I_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right). \tag{4.65}$$

As a first application of the modulus of H-continuity, we have the following characterization of H-continuous functions.

110 HAUSDORFF CONTINU-OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O)$ **Theorem 4.18** Let f be an S-continuous function defined on the metric space X. Then f is H-continuous whenever

$$\tau_{\delta}(f) \to 0$$

as $\delta \to 0^+$ in the natural metric on R. Moreover, if X is compact the converse of this also holds.

Proof. By (1.32) through (1.35) it is clear that

$$I_{\delta/2}(f) \le I(f) \le f \le S(f) \le S_{\delta/2}(f) \tag{4.66}$$

for every $\delta > 0$. By assumption, for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a $\delta_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that

$$\tau_{\delta}\left(f\right) = r\left(I_{\delta/2}\left(f\right), S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right) < \varepsilon$$

for every $\delta < \delta_{\varepsilon}$. By (4.66) and the proof of Theorem 4.12

$$r\left(I\left(f\right),S\left(f\right)\right) = r\left(F\left(I\left(f\right)\right),F\left(S\left(f\right)\right)\right) < \varepsilon$$

for every $\varepsilon > 0$. Therefore

$$r\left(\underline{f},\overline{f}\right) = r\left(F\left(I\left(f\right)\right),F\left(S\left(f\right)\right)\right) = 0,$$

and by Theorem 4.13 f is H-continuous.

Conversely, suppose that X is compact and f is finite and H-continuous. By (1.38) and (4.65)

$$\tau_{\delta}(f) = r\left(S_{\delta/2}(f), I_{\delta/2}(f)\right) = r\left(F\left(S_{\delta/2}(f)\right), F\left(I_{\delta/2}(f)\right)\right)$$

so that it follows by Theorem 4.11 that

$$\tau_{\delta}\left(f\right) \leq r\left(F\left(S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right), f\right) + r\left(f, F\left(I_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)\right)$$

Note that

$$S\left(S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)\left(x\right)\downarrow\overline{f}\left(x\right)$$
 as $\delta\downarrow0,$ (4.67)

$$I\left(S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)\left(x\right) \downarrow \underline{f}\left(x\right) \text{ as } \delta \downarrow 0, \tag{4.68}$$

$$S\left(I_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)\left(x\right)\uparrow\overline{f}\left(x\right) \text{ as }\delta\downarrow0$$
(4.69)

and

$$I\left(I_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)\left(x\right)\uparrow\underline{f}\left(x\right) \text{ as }\delta\downarrow0.$$
(4.70)

Indeed, it follows from (1.33) and (1.35) that

$$\delta < \delta' \Rightarrow S_{\delta/2}(f)(x) \le S_{\delta'/2}(f)(x) \le S(f)(x), x \in X$$

so that Theorems C.1 (i) and C.4 imply

$$\delta < \delta' \Rightarrow \begin{cases} \overline{f}(x) \leq S\left(S_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x) \leq S\left(S_{\delta'/2}(f)\right)(x) \\ \underline{f}(x) = I\left(S\left(f\right)\right)(x) \leq I\left(S_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x) \leq I\left(S_{\delta'/2}(f)\right)(x) \end{cases}, x \in X.$$

ORDER CONVERGENCE AND THE HAUSDORFF DISTANCE

111

Now suppose there exists $x \in X$ and $c \in \mathsf{R}$ such that

$$\overline{f}(x) < c < S\left(S_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x), \delta > 0.$$
(4.71)

By (1.33) and (1.35)

$$S\left(S_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x) = \inf\left\{\sup\left\{\sup\left\{\overline{f}(z): z \in B_{\delta/2}(y)\right\}: y \in B_{\varepsilon}(x)\right\}: \varepsilon > 0\right\}$$
$$= \inf\left\{\sup\left\{\overline{f}(y): y \in B_{\delta/2+\varepsilon}(y)\right\}: \varepsilon > 0\right\}$$

It now follows by (4.71) that

$$\overline{f}(x) < c \le \inf \left\{ S\left(S_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x) : \delta > 0 \right\} = S\left(f\right)(x) = \overline{f}(x)$$

which is clearly a contradiction so that (4.67) must hold. Similar arguments show that (4.68) through (4.70) hold.

Since X is compact the convergence (4.67) through (4.70) is uniform so that for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $\delta_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that

$$\delta < \delta_{\varepsilon} \Rightarrow \begin{cases} S\left(S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)\left(x\right) - \overline{f}\left(x\right) < \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \\ \underline{f}\left(x\right) - I\left(I_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)\left(x\right) < \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \end{cases}, x \in X.$$

Therefore there exists for every $\varepsilon > 0$ a $\delta_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that

$$S\left(S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)\left(x\right) < S_{\varepsilon}\left(\overline{f}\right)\left(x\right) + \varepsilon, x \in X$$

$$(4.72)$$

and

$$I_{\varepsilon}\left(\underline{f}\right)(x) - \varepsilon < I\left(I_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x), x \in X$$

$$(4.73)$$

whenever $\delta < \delta_{\varepsilon}$. But

$$I\left(I_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x) \le S\left(I_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x) \le \overline{f}(x), x \in X$$

$$(4.74)$$

and

$$\underline{f}(x) \le I\left(S_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x) \le S\left(S_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x), x \in X.$$
(4.75)

Combining (4.72) through (4.75), we obtain

$$I_{\varepsilon}\left(\underline{f}\right)(x) - \varepsilon \leq I\left(S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)(x) \leq S\left(S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)(x) < S_{\varepsilon}\left(\overline{f}\right)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X$$

and

$$I_{\varepsilon}\left(\underline{f}\right)(x) - \varepsilon < I\left(I_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x) \le S\left(I_{\delta/2}(f)\right)(x) \le S_{\varepsilon}\left(\overline{f}\right)(x) + \varepsilon, x \in X.$$

It now follows by (1.36) that

$$\eta\left(F\left(S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right),f\right)\to 0 \text{ and } \eta\left(F\left(I_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right),f\right)\to 0$$

as $\delta \to 0$. In the similar way as above it follows that

$$\eta\left(f, F\left(S_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)\right) \to 0 \text{ and } \eta\left(f, F\left(I_{\delta/2}\left(f\right)\right)\right) \to 0$$

as $\delta \to^+ 0$. This completes the proof.

Just as in the study of spaces of continuous functions in the Functional Analysis there is a concept of equi-continuity, we may introduce a similar concept, that of equi-H-continuity.

112 HAUSDORFF CONTINU-OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O)$ **Definition 4.4** A set $\{f_{\alpha}\} \subset \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ is said to be equi-H-continuous if for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a $\delta_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that, for every $\delta < \delta_{\varepsilon}$

$$\tau_{\delta}\left(f_{\alpha}\right) < \varepsilon$$

for every α . Here τ_{δ} denotes the modulus of H-continuity defined in (4.65).

Theorem 4.19 Let (f_n) be a sequence on $H_{ft}(X)$ and let $g \in F_{ft}(X)$ be the Hausdorff limit of (f_n) , that is, for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists an $N_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

 $r\left(f_n,g\right) < \varepsilon$

for every $N \ge N_{\varepsilon}$. Also suppose that the set $\{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ is equi-H-continuous. Then $g \in H_{ft}(X)$ and (f_n) order converges to g.

Proof. Because the set $\{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ is equi-H-continuous, it follows by Definition 4.4 that for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a $\delta_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that

 $r\left(I_{\delta/2}\left(f_{n}\right),S_{\delta/2}\left(f_{n}\right)\right)<\varepsilon.$

for every $\delta < \delta_{\varepsilon}$ and every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Since g is the Hausdorff limit of the sequence (f_n) , we have by (1.36) and (1.37) that there exists an $N_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$I_{\delta/2}(f_n)(x) - \delta/2 \le g(x) \le \overline{g}(x) \le S_{\delta/2}(f_n)(x) + \delta/2, x \in X$$

whenever $n \leq N_0$. By Theorem 4.12 it follows that

 $r\left(g,\overline{g}\right)<\varepsilon.$

Since this holds for any $\varepsilon > 0$

$$r\left(g,\overline{g}\right) = 0$$

so that g is H-continuous by Theorem 4.13. Furthermore, the set

$$\{\varphi \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) : \varphi(x) \subseteq g(x), x \in X\}$$

contains only one element, namely g. Since the sequence (f_n) converges to g in the Hausdorff distance if and only if both the one-sided Hausdorff distances

$$h(f_{\alpha},g), h(g,f_{\alpha})$$

tends to zero, it follows by Theorem 4.16 that the sequence (f_n) order converges to some $\varphi \in H(X)$ with the property that

$$\varphi\left(x\right) \subseteq g\left(x\right), x \in X.$$

Therefore $\varphi = g$ and we are done.

ORDER CONVERGENCE AND THE HAUSDORFF DISTANCE

113

4.5 The Completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$

As shown by Example 1.3 in the introduction to this work, it is not possible to have on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ a topology which induces the order convergence of sequences. However, using the results of Chapter 2 we can show that there exists a convergence structure on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ which induces the order convergence. Indeed, since $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is a real vector lattice with the point-wise defined addition, scalar multiplication and order, see [81][Example 4.2(6)], it follows from Corollary 2.1 that $(\mathcal{C}(X), \sigma_o)$ is an FS-space. Hence, there exists a convergence structure on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ which induces σ_o . In fact, it follows by Corollary 2.2 that the mapping λ_o , as defined in Definition 2.1, defines a first countable convergence structure on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ and induces σ_o . Furthermore, using that $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is an Archimedean vector lattice we have that $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_o)$ is a convergence vector space.

It is shown in [15][Proposition 3.6.5] that for a first countable convergence vector space completeness and sequential completeness are equivalent. Since the convergence vector space $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_o)$ is first countable it is sufficient to use sequential arguments with regard to its completeness. However we should recall that the Cauchy sequences are defined through λ_o not just σ_o . Consider the following example.

Example 4.4 Let the sequence (g_n) on $\mathcal{C}(\mathsf{R})$ be given by

$$g_n(x) = \begin{cases} -1 & if \quad x \le -\frac{1}{n} \\ nx & if \quad -\frac{1}{n} < x < \frac{1}{n} \\ 1 & if \quad x \ge \frac{1}{n} \end{cases}$$

The filter $\langle (g_n) \rangle - \langle (g_n) \rangle$ is generated by the basis $\{\{g_m - g_k : m, k \ge n\} : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$. It is easy to see that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$ we have

$$-f_n \le g_m - g_k \le f_n, \ m \ge n, k \ge n,$$

where (f_n) is the sequence given in Example 1.6. Since (f_n) is a decreasing sequence with an infimum equal to the constant zero function, $(-f_n)$ and (f_n) are sequences that can be associated with the filter $\langle (g_n) \rangle - \langle (g_n) \rangle$ in terms of Definition 2.1. Hence the filter $\langle (g_n) \rangle - \langle (g_n) \rangle$ order converges to 0, which implies that (f_n) is a Cauchy sequence.

On the other hand it is quite clear that this sequence is not order convergent in $\mathcal{C}(X)$.

Example 4.4 shows that the convergence vector space $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_o)$ is not complete.

The main aims of the this section is to construct a completion of the convergence vector space $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_o)$ as a set of functions defined on the same domain X. Since the convergence structure λ_o is defined through the partial order on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ it is natural to consider the Dedekind order completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$. In [3]

114 HAUSDORFF CONTINU-OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O)$ the Dedekind order completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$ was represented as a subset of the set of all finite Hausdorff continuous functions $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$. It was also shown that in the special case when X is a metric space the Dedekind order completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is exactly $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$. Let us note that the Dedekind order completion of a poset does not give automatically a completion with respect to any uniform convergence structure defined through the order. In fact, it is shown in [64] that convergence with respect to the order topology on the Dedekind order completion of a poset does not imply convergence with respect to the order topology on the original poset. Hence the results given in the sequel with regard to the completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$ through Hausdorff continuous functions are highly nontrivial.

It was shown in Section 4.2 that the set $H_{ft}(X)$ can be made into a linear space whenever X is a Baire space by defining 'the sum' of two H-continuous functions f and g as

$$(f \oplus g)(x) = F(D, X, f + g)(x), x \in X$$

$$(4.76)$$

where $D = X \setminus (W_f \cup W_g)$. It is easily seen that the above is an extension of the pointwise operations on $\mathcal{C}(X)$. Indeed, since the continuous functions are the real valued H-continuous functions on X, it follows that D = X in (4.76) for all continuous f and g so that the sum reduces to

$$(f \oplus g)(x) = F(f(x) + g(x)) = f(x) + g(x), x \in X.$$

Since we defined scalar multiplication on $H_{ft}(X)$ in a pointwise way, it is also extends the operation on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ so that $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is a linear subspace of $H_{ft}(X)$.

We also showed that $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ is a Dedekind complete vector lattice. But the order (1.19) is an extension of the pointwise order (1.39) on $\mathcal{C}(X)$. As $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is a lattice it now follows that $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is a vector sublattice of $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$.

According to our results in Section 2.3, in particular Theorem , the completion of the convergence vector space $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_o)$ is $(\mathcal{C}(X)^{\#}, \lambda_o)$, where $\mathcal{C}(X)^{\#}$ denotes the Dedekind σ -completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$. By definition, $\mathcal{C}(X)^{\#}$ is the smallest Dedekind σ -complete vector lattice, with respect to inclusion, that contains $\mathcal{C}(X)$ as a vector lattice subspace. Since the Dedekind complete vector lattice $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ contains $\mathcal{C}(X)$ as a vector sublattice it follows that

$$\mathcal{C}(X)^{\#} \subseteq \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) \tag{4.77}$$

whenever X is a Baire space. By (4.77) it follows that there exists a vector sublattice $\mathsf{H}_{ft}^1(X)$ of $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ such that $(\mathsf{H}_{ft}^1(X), \lambda_o)$ is the convergence vector space completion of $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_o)$. Note that the convergence structure on $\mathsf{H}_{ft}^1(X)$ is not necessarily the subspace structure inherited from $(\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X), \lambda_o)$.

It is not known, however, wether or not equality always holds in (4.77). However, when X is a metric space, we have the following result.

Theorem 4.20 Let X be a metric space. Then $H_{ft}(X)$ is the Dedekind σ completion of C(X) as a vector lattice.

THE COMPLETION OF C(X)

Proof. Let $f = [\underline{f}, \overline{f}] \in H_{ft}(X)$. We will prove the existence of an increasing sequence (ψ_n) of continuous functions on X such that

$$f = \sup \left\{ \psi_n : n \in \mathsf{N} \right\}$$

Let ρ be the metric on X. We will use the function $h : \mathbb{R} \to (-1, 1) \subset \mathbb{R}$ defined by

$$h(z) = \frac{z}{1+|z|}, \ z \in \mathsf{R}.$$

This real function is continuous and strictly increasing. The inverse function $h^{-1}: (-1, 1) \to \mathbb{R}$ is given by

$$h^{-1}(z) = \frac{z}{1-|z|}, \ z \in (-1,1),$$

and is also continuous and strictly increasing. Consider the functions $\varphi_n: X \times X \to \mathsf{R}$ defined by

$$\varphi_n(t,x) = h(\underline{f}(t)) + n\rho(t,x) = \frac{\underline{f}(t)}{1 + |\underline{f}(t)|} + n\rho(t,x), \ n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

$$(4.78)$$

It is easy to see that the function φ_n is bounded from below. Indeed, since the value of the metric ρ is always nonnegative and the fraction in (4.78) is greater than -1 we have $\varphi_n(t, x) > -1$. Then we can define

$$\psi_n(x) = \inf\{\varphi_n(t,x) : t \in X\}, \ n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

First we will show that for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ the function ψ_n is continuous on X. From the triangular inequality of the metric ρ for every $x, y, t \in X$ we have

$$\rho(t, y) - \rho(x, y) \le \rho(t, x) \le \rho(t, y) + \rho(x, y).$$

Therefore

$$\varphi_n(t,y) - n\rho(x,y) \le \varphi_n(t,x) \le \varphi_n(t,y) + n\rho(x,y).$$

Taking the infimum on $t \in X$ we obtain

$$\psi_n(y) - n\rho(x,y) \le \psi_n(x) \le \psi_n(y) + n\rho(x,y).$$

Hence we have the inequality

$$|\psi_n(x) - \psi_n(y)| \le n\rho(x,y) \ , \ \ x,y \in X \ ,$$

which implies that the function ψ_n is continuous on X. Our second step is to prove that ψ_n satisfies the inequalities

$$-1 < \psi_n(x) \le \frac{\underline{f}(x)}{1 + |\underline{f}(x)|} < 1, \ x \in X.$$
(4.79)

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-

OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_O)$

116

For every $x \in X$ we have

$$\psi_n(x) = \inf\{\varphi(t,x) : t \in X\} \le \varphi(x,x) = h(\underline{f}(x)) = \frac{\underline{f}(x)}{1 + |\underline{f}(x)|}.$$
 (4.80)

Furthermore, since -1 is a lower bound of $\varphi_n(t, x)$ the inequality

$$\psi_n(x) \ge -1$$

also holds. It remains to prove that $\psi_n(x) \neq -1$. Let us assume that there exists $x \in X$ such that $\psi_n(x) = -1$. Let the real number μ be such that $-1 < \mu < \frac{f(x)}{1+|f(x)|}$. Then we have

$$h(\underline{f}(x)) = \frac{\underline{f}(x)}{1 + |\underline{f}(x)|} > \mu > -1.$$

Using standard techniques one can easily see that the function $h \circ \underline{f}$ is lower semi-continuous. Hence there exists $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$\frac{\underline{f}(t)}{1+|\underline{f}(t)|} = h(\underline{f}(t)) > \mu \quad \text{whenever} \quad \rho(t,x) < \varepsilon.$$
(4.81)

Let now $\delta = \min\{n\varepsilon, \mu+1\}$. Since $\psi_n(x)$ is defined as an infimum on $t \in X$, there exists $t_{\delta} \in X$ such that

$$-1 = \psi_n(x) \le \varphi_n(t_{\delta}, x) \le \psi_n(x) + \delta = -1 + \delta$$

or, more precisely,

$$-1 \le \frac{\underline{f}(t_{\delta})}{1 + |\underline{f}(t_{\delta})|} + n\rho(t_{\delta}, x) \le -1 + \delta$$

Using simple manipulations we obtain

$$0 \le \rho(t_{\delta}, x) \le \frac{1}{n} \left(\delta - \left(1 + \frac{\underline{f}(t_{\delta})}{1 + |\underline{f}(t_{\delta})|} \right) \right) < \frac{\delta}{n} \le \varepsilon$$
(4.82)

$$-1 \le \frac{\underline{f}(t_{\delta})}{1 + |\underline{f}(t_{\delta})|} \le -1 + \delta \le \mu$$

$$(4.83)$$

The contradiction between inequalities (4.82), (4.83) on the one side and the condition (4.81) on the other side show that the assumption that $\psi_n(x) = -1$ for some $x \in X$ is false. Therefore $f_n(x) > -1$, $x \in X$. We will show that (f_n) where

$$f_n(x) = h^{-1}(\psi_n(x)) = \frac{\psi_n(x)}{1 - |\psi_n(x)|}, \ x \in X, \ n \in \mathbb{N},$$
(4.84)

THE COMPLETION OF $\mathcal{C}(X)$

117

is the required sequence. Due to inequalities (4.79) the function f_n is well defined for every $x \in X$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Moreover, f_n is continuous on Xbecause ψ_n is continuous on X. Using the fact that the function h^{-1} is strictly increasing on the interval (-1, 1) and that the sequence $(\varphi_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is increasing with n we obtain that (f_n) is an increasing sequence. Furthermore from the middle inequality in (4.79) we obtain

$$f_n(x) = h^{-1}(\psi_n(x)) \le h^{-1}\left(\frac{\underline{f}(x)}{1+|\underline{f}(x)|}\right) = h^{-1}\left(h(\underline{f}(x))\right) = \underline{f}(x) \le f(x), \ x \in X, \ n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

It remains to prove that $f = \sup \{f_n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$. We will show first that \underline{f} is the point-wise supremum of the sequence (f_n) , that is,

$$\underline{f}(x) = \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left(f_n(x) \right), \ x \in X.$$
(4.85)

Let $x \in X$ and let $\varepsilon > 0$ be arbitrary. Using that the function $h \circ \underline{f}$ is lower semi-continuous there exists $\nu > 0$ such that $h(\underline{f}(t)) > h(\underline{f}(x)) - \varepsilon$ whenever $\rho(t, x) < \nu$. Let $m \in \mathbb{N}$ be such that $m \ge \frac{h(\underline{f}(x)) - \varepsilon + 1}{\nu}$. It is easy to see that

$$\varphi_n(t,x) \ge h(\underline{f}(x)) - \varepsilon , \ t \in X, \ n \ge m.$$
 (4.86)

Indeed, if

 $\begin{array}{ll} (\mathrm{a}) \ \rho(t,x) \geq \nu \ \mathrm{then} \ \varphi_n(t,x) > -1 + n\nu \geq -1 + \frac{h(\underline{f}(x)) - \varepsilon + 1}{\nu} \nu = h(\underline{f}(x)) - \varepsilon; \\ (\mathrm{b}) \ \rho(t,x) < \nu \ \mathrm{then} \ \varphi_n(t,x) \geq h(\underline{f}(x)) - \varepsilon + n\rho(t,x) \stackrel{\nu}{\geq} h(\underline{f}(x)) - \varepsilon. \\ \mathrm{Using} \ (4.86) \ \mathrm{for} \ n \geq m \ \mathrm{we} \ \mathrm{have} \end{array}$

$$\psi_n(x) = \inf_{t \in X} \varphi_n(t, x) \ge h(\underline{f}(x)) - \varepsilon.$$

Therefore

$$\sup_{n\in \mathsf{N}}\left(\psi_n(x)\right)\geq h(\underline{f}(x))-\varepsilon.$$

Since ε in the above inequality is arbitrary and using also (4.80) we obtain

$$\sup_{n\in \mathsf{N}}\,(\psi_n(x))=h(\underline{f}(x)).$$

The function h^{-1} used in the definition of f_n , see (4.84), is continuous and strictly increasing. Then we have

$$\sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} (f_n(x)) = \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} (h^{-1}(\psi_n(x))) = h^{-1}(\sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} (\psi_n(x))) = h^{-1}(h(\underline{f}(x))) = \underline{f}(x),$$

which proves (4.85). Finally using Theorems C.12 and C.5 it follows from (4.85) that

$$\sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} f_n = F(S(\underline{f})) = F(\overline{f}) = f.$$

118

HAUSDORFF CONTINU-

OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF ($C(X), \lambda_O$)

A in a similar way we can construct a decreasing sequence (f'_n) of continuous functions such that

$$f = \inf_{n \in \mathsf{N}} f'_n.$$

Now suppose that there exists $\mathsf{H}_{ft}^1(X) \subset \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ that is Dedekind σ -complete and $\mathcal{C}(X) \subset \mathsf{H}_{ft}^1(X)$. Let $f \in \mathsf{H}_{ft}(X) \setminus \mathsf{H}_{ft}^1(X)$. By the above there exists an increasing sequence (f_n) on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ such that

$$f = \sup_{n \in \mathsf{N}} f_n.$$

But there also exists $f' \in \mathcal{C}(X)$ such that $f \leq f'$. Hence the sequence (f_n) is bounded from above in $\mathcal{C}(X)$ so that

$$f = \sup_{n \in \mathsf{N}} f_n \in \mathsf{H}^1_{ft}(X).$$

Since we choose $f \notin H^1_{ft}(X)$ this is a contradiction so that $H^1_{ft}(X) = H_{ft}(X)$. The linear operations are extended to $H_{ft}(X)$ as in (4.22) though (4.23). This completes the proof.

The completion of $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_o)$ is now obtained as a straight forward corollary to the above.

Corollary 4.1 Let X be a metric space. Then $(\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X), \lambda_o)$ is the convergence space completion of $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_o)$ in the sense of (C1) through (C3).

Proof. By Theorems 4.20 $H_{ft}(X)$ is the Dedekind σ -completion of C(X). The result now follows upon application of Theorem 2.15.

120 HAUSDORFF CONTINU-OUS FUNCTIONS AND THE CONVERGENCE SPACE COMPLETION OF ($C(X), \lambda_O$)

5. CONCLUSION

The broad context of this work is a thorough treatment of order convergence of sequences on an Archimedean vector lattice within the framework of convergence structures. The motivation of this investigation is twofold. The first indication that such an investigation would be appropriate is to be found in [78] where we considered order convergence on sets of Hausdorff continuous functions. There, however, no further structure other than the order relation is assumed. With the introduction of a linear structure on the set of finite H-continuous functions on open subsets of \mathbb{R}^n it became clear that the theory of vector lattices would supply a suitable abstract framework in which to study this phenomenon.

The second, far more specific problem that stirred our interest was that of finding a 'completion' with respect to order convergence on the set $\mathcal{C}(X)$ of all continuous functions. In order to define a satisfactory notion of 'Cauchyness' one must leave the realm of sequences and consider more arbitrary topological type processes. Moreover, sequential structures are ill-suited to the construction of 'completions'. In fact, there are examples of sequential convergence groups that have no completion at all, see [33]. A suitable theory for constructing such a completion was to be found in the theory of convergence spaces, see [15]. This second problem is solved here and in [7] where it is shown that for a metric space X the desired completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is exactly the set $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ of all finite H-continuous functions on X. This result has been generalized slightly. It was shown that if a topological space X is a Baire space, then the completion of $(\mathcal{C}(X), \lambda_o)$ is a vector sublattice of the Dedekind complete vector lattice $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$.

The obstacles to obtaining this result in its full generality is twofold. Firstly, it is unknown whether or not $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ is the Dedekind completion of $\mathcal{C}(X)$ for any space X more arbitrary than a metric space. Secondly, some difficulties are encountered when defining algebraic operations on $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ when X is neither a Baire space nor a metric space. Determining sufficient conditions on X to allow for a linear structure on $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ is an open problem.

We considered the problems related to order convergence in full generality. That is, we studied the order convergence of sequences on an Archimedean vector lattice E. The key result that we obtained in this respect is that order convergence is induced by a convergence structure. In fact, we constructed such a convergence structure λ_o and showed that it is compatible with the linear structure of the space E. This is the first time that the concept of order convergence on a vector lattice has been linked to that of a convergence structure. Generalizing the result obtained in [7], we showed that every Archimedean vector lattice E equipped with the order convergence structure λ_o can be completed in the sense of (C1) through (C3) by the Dedekind σ -completion of

CONCLUSION

E.

Closely connected with order convergence is the concept of relatively uniform (ru) convergence. As is the case with order convergence, (ru) convergence generally fails to be topological. However, as we showed, it is induced by a convergence structure. Moreover, this convergence structure is exactly the Mackey modification of the order convergence structure λ_o . The construction of the completion of of this convergence structure is still an open problem. We have only managed to show that completeness in the sense of convergence spaces is identical to the concept of (ru) completeness of the vector lattice. The concrete description of the completion has not been achieved, but it is our intention to pursue this in future research.

The convergence vector space (E, λ_o) and its Mackey modification $\mu(E)$, where E is an Archimedean vector lattice, provides an appropriate setting in which to study the order bounded and σ -order continuous operators. In particular, if F is a Dedekind compete vector lattice then the continuous operators between (E, λ_o) and (F, λ_o) are precisely the σ -order continuous operators, and the continuous operators between $\mu(E)$ and $\mu(F)$ are exactly the order bounded operators. Since the space $L_b(E, F)$ of order bounded operators and the space $L_c(E, F)$ of σ -order continuous operators are both Dedekind complete vector lattices, the order convergence structure can be defined on both, introducing the structure of a complete convergence vector space.

A particular novelty of this view of the σ -order continuous operators is that it allows for the use of the continuous convergence structure. It is shown that the space $L_c(E, F)$ is a complete convergence vector space when equipped with the continuous convergence structure. The interplay between these two convergence structures considered on $L_c(E, F)$ results in a Banach-Steinhaus type theorem. In particular, we show that if the dual of (F, λ_o) separates the points of F, then the pointwise limit of a sequence of σ -order continuous operators $T_n: E \to F$ is also σ -order continuous. Further research will seek to apply this result where appropriate.

In this work we only considered real vector lattices. However, complex vector lattices are of considerable interest in analysis as many important spaces are complex vector spaces. Moreover, the functional calculus is developed within the setting of complex vector lattices. It is therefore particularly relevant to investigate the possibilities for extending and applying the results obtained in this work for real spaces to complex vector lattices. In particular, one would consider the functional calculus mentioned above and how it relates to the convergence structures considered here.

The present work deals only with order convergence of sequences. In the Chapter 1, however, we mentioned other modes of convergence induced by an order relation. In particular, on a vector lattice one often considers directed sets, and specifically the upward and downward directed sets. This gives rise to a notion of order convergence of generalized sequences in much the same way as monotone sequences are employed in the definition of order convergent sequences, see Definition 1.3. We suggest that a convergence structure can be

defined in the same spirit as the order convergence structure λ_o that will induce this convergence of generalized sequences. We believe that a theory similar to that developed here can be developed. This, with the proper completeness assumptions, would place the order continuous operators within the context of convergence vector spaces and perhaps the results developed for σ -order continuous operators in this work can be reworked to apply to the order continuous operators. Such an investigation is merited by the applications of the order continuous operators to functional analysis, for instance in integration theory and the theory of Banach lattices. "A problem left to itself dries up or goes rotten. But fertilize a problem with a solution- you'll hatch out dozens."

-N. F. Simpson

A. VECTOR LATTICES

The following results are standard in vector lattice theory. Proofs can be found in [52] and [81]. A more recent presentation can be found in [83].

Theorem A.1 Let E be a vector lattice. Then E is distributive as a lattice, and hence also σ -distributive.

Proposition A.1 Let E be a vector lattice and $f \leq g \in E$. Then $f^+ \leq g^+$ and $g^- \leq f^-$.

Theorem A.2 Let E be a vector lattice and let (f_n) and (g_n) be sequences on E.

(i) The sequence (f_n) increases to f if and only if $(-f_n)$ decreases to -f.

(ii) The sequence (g_n) decreases to f if and only if $(-g_n)$ increases to -f.

(iii) If $f_n \to f$ and $g_n \to g$ then the sequence $(h_h) = (\sup \{f_n, g_n\})$ converges to $h = \sup \{f, g\}$. In particular, $f_n^+ \to f^+$ and $f_n^- \to f^-$.

(iv) If $f_n \to f$ then $|f_n| \to |f|$. In particular, if $f_n \uparrow 0$ then $|f_n| \downarrow 0$.

(v) If $f_n \to f$ and $f_n \ge g$ for every $n \in \mathsf{N}$ then $f \ge g$.

(vi) If $f_n \to f$ and $f_n \to g$ then f = g.

Theorem A.3 Let *E* be a vector lattice. (i) If $f_n \uparrow f$ and $g_n \uparrow g$ then

$$\sup \{f_n, g_n\} \uparrow \inf \{f, g\},$$
$$\inf \{f_n, g_n\} \uparrow \inf \{f, g\}.$$

(ii) If $f_n \downarrow f$ and $g_n \downarrow g$ then

$$\sup \{f_n, g_n\} \downarrow \inf \{f, g\},$$
$$\inf \{f_n, g_n\} \downarrow \inf \{f, g\}.$$

Theorem A.4 In a vector lattice E the operation addition is sequentially continuous with respect to order convergence, that is, if $f_n \to f$ and $g_n \to g$ then $f_n + g_n \to f + g$.

Moreover, if E is Archimedean, then scalar multiplication is also sequentially continuous with respect to order convergence, that is, if $f_n \to f$ in E and $\alpha_n \to \alpha$ in R then the sequence $(\alpha_n f_n)$ order converges to αf .

Theorem A.5 Let E be a Dedekind σ -complete lattice. Then the sequence (f_n) on E order converges to $f \in E$ if and only if

$$\sup \{\inf \{f_n : n \ge k\} : k \in \mathsf{N}\} = \inf \{\sup f_n : n \ge k : k \in \mathsf{N}\}.$$

The sequence $(f'_k) = (\inf \{f_n : n \ge k\})$ increases to f and the sequence $(f''_k) = (\sup \{f_n : n \ge k\})$ decreases to f.

VECTOR LATTICES

Theorem A.6 For a vector lattice E the following conditions are equivalent. (i) E is order complete:

(ii) Every increasing order Cauchy sequence has a supremum;

(iii) Every order Cauchy sequence has a supremum;

Proposition A.2 An equivalent formulation of Definition 1.11 is the following: A subset A of P is closed in the order topology if and only if, for every sequence $(f_n) \subseteq A$ the convergence $f_n \to f$ implies that $f \in A$.

Proposition A.3 Let E be a vector lattice and K a topological space. A mapping $\varphi : E \to K$ is continuous in the order topology if and only if $(\varphi(f_n))$.converges to $\varphi(f)$ in K whenever (f_n) order converges to $f \in E$.

Theorem A.7 (Main Inclusion Theorem) Let E be a vector lattice. Then the following implications hold:

Super Ded. comp. \Longrightarrow Ded. comp. \Longrightarrow De. σ -comp. \Longrightarrow Princ. proj. prop. \Longrightarrow Arch.

Theorem A.8 Let E and F be vector lattices and $\pi : E \to F$ a Riesz homomorphism. Then π is a Riesz σ -homomorphism if and only if ker π is a σ -ideal.

Proposition A.4 If π is a Riesz homomorphism from the Dedekind σ -complete vector lattice L onto the vector lattice F and if (f_n) is a sequence in F satisfying $f_n \downarrow 0$, then thre exists a sequence (g_n) in E^+ such that $g_n \downarrow 0$ and $f_n = \pi g_n$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$.

Theorem A.9 Let E be an Archimedean vector lattice and A a σ -ideal of E. Then E/A is an Archimedean vector lattice.

Theorem A.10 Let E and F be vector lattices. Then $L_c(E, F)$ and $L_n(E, F)$ are linear subspaces of $L_b(E, F)$. If F is Dedekind complete $L_b(E, F)$ is a Dedekind complete vector lattice. The spaces $L_c(E, F)$ and $L_n(E, F)$ are both bands in $L_b(E, F)$.

Theorem A.11 Let E be a vector lattice and A a subset of L_bE . Then A is bounded by a bounded linear functional if and only A is pointwise bounded.

Theorem A.12 Let E be a vector lattice such that the ideal A of L_bE separates the points of E. Then the mapping $\sigma : E \to L_bB$ is a Riesz isomorphism. In fact, $\sigma(E)$ is contained in the set L_nB of all order continuous linear functionals on B.

B. CONVERGENCE SPACES

This Appendix contains miscelenous results from the theory of convergence spaces that are applied in the main body of the present work. All results are taken from [15], except for Theorem B.1 which is taken from [35], where the proofs may also be located.

Proposition B.1 For a subset A of a first countable convergence space K a point f belongs to a(A) if and only if there exists a sequence in A which converges to f.

Proposition B.2 Let K and L be convergence spaces and φ a mapping from K into L.

(i) If $\varphi: K \to L$ is continuous then so is $\varphi: o(K) \to o(L)$.

(ii) If L is topological, then $\varphi : K \to L$ is continuous if and only if $\varphi : o(K) \to o(L) = L$ is continuous.

(iii) o(K) is the finest topological convergence structure on the same set that is coarser than K.

Proposition B.3 Let K and L be convergence vector spaces. Then $C_c(K, L)$ is Hausdorff, regular or Choquet whenever L is. In particular, $C_c(K)$ is Hausdorff, regular and Choquet.

Proposition B.4 Let E be a convergence vector space, F a vector space and $p: E \to F$ a surjection. Then the quotient convergence structure on F is a vector space convergence structure and a fitter \mathcal{Q} on F converges to $p(f) \in F$ in the quotient convergence structure if and only if there exists a filter \mathcal{F} on E that converges to f such that $p(\mathcal{F}) \subseteq \mathcal{Q}$.

Proposition B.5 Let E be a first countable convergence vector space. Then E is complete if and only if E is sequentially complete, that is, every Cauchy sequence is convergent.

Theorem B.1 Let E be a Hausdorff convergence vector space. Then there exists a complete, Hausdorff convergence vector space \tilde{E} such that conditions (i) and (ii) above are satisfied. Furthermore, E is isomorphic to a dense subspace of \tilde{E} if and only if every Cauchy filter on E is bounded.

Proposition B.6 Let *E* be a convergence vector space. Then $\mu(E)$ is locally bounded and first countable. Moreover, $\mu(E)$ and *E* share the same bounded sets.

Proposition B.7 Let *E* and *F* be convergence vector spaces. Then a linear mapping $T : E \to F$ is bounded if and only if $T : \mu(E) \to \mu(F)$ is continuous.

CONVERGENCE SPACES

Theorem B.2 Let E and F be convergence vector spaces with E barrelled. Then $(E, \mathcal{L}_c F)$ is a Banach-Steinhaus pair in each of the following two cases: (i) F is locally bounded.

(ii) E and F are first countable.

Corollary B.1 Let E be a barrelled convergence vector space and F a locally convex topological vector space. Then (E, F) is a Banach-Steinhaus pair.

Theorem B.3 Let (E, F) be a Banach-Steinhaus pair and F regular and Choquet. If (T_n) is a sequence in $\mathcal{L}(E, F)$ that converges pointwise to a linear mapping $T: E \to F$, then T is continuous and (T_n) converges continuously to T.

C. HAUSDORFF CONTINUOUS FUNC-TIONS

The following is a collection of results on interval valued functions, and Hcontinuous functions in particular, that are used in this work. Proofs can be found in [3], [2] and [4].

Theorem C.1 Concerning the mappings I, S and F, the following is true: (i) The operators I, S and F are all monotone with respect to the partial order (1.19), that is, for any two functions $f, g \in A(X)$

$$f \leq g \Rightarrow I(f) \leq I(g), S(f) \leq S(g), F(f) \leq F(g);$$

(ii) The operator F is monotone with respect to the relation inclusion, that is, for any two functions $f, g \in A(X)$

$$f(x) \subseteq g(x), x \in X \Rightarrow F(f)(x) \subseteq F(g)(x), x \in X;$$

(iii) The operators I, S and F are all indempotent, that is, for any $f \in A(X)$

$$I(I(f)) = I(f), S(S(f)) = S(f), F(F(f)) = F(f).$$

There is a close connection between S-continuous functions and semi-continuous functions, and indeed H-continuous functions. For that reason we recall the definitions of semi-continuous functions, see [9].

The following fact is easily verified:

$$f$$
 is lower semi-continuous on $X \Leftrightarrow I(f) = f$, (C.1)

$$f$$
 is upper semi-continuous on $X \Leftrightarrow S(f) = f$. (C.2)

Theorem C.2 Every pair consisting of a lower semi-continuous function \underline{f} and an upper semi-continuous function \overline{f} such that $\underline{f} \leq \overline{f}$ defines an \overline{S} continuous function $f(x) = [\underline{f}(x), \overline{f}(x)], x \in X$. Furthermore, if the set

$$\left\{\varphi\in\mathcal{A}\left(X\right):\underline{f}\leq\varphi\leq\overline{f}\right\}$$

does not contain any lower or upper semi-continuous functions, except for \underline{f} and \overline{f} , respectively, then the function f is H-continuous.

HAUSDORFF CONTINUOUS FUNCTIONS

Proposition C.1 If f is an upper semi continuous (respectively lower semi continuous) function on X then its restriction to any subset A of X is upper semi continuous (respectively lower semi continuous) on A.

Theorem C.3 We have the following:

(i) Let $L \subseteq \mathcal{A}(X)$ be a set of lower semi-continuous functions. Then the function l defined by

$$l(x) = \sup \left\{ f(x) : f \in L \right\}$$

is lower semi-continuous.

(ii) Let $U \subseteq \mathcal{A}(X)$ be a set of upper semi-continuous functions. Then the function u defined by

$$u(x) = \inf \left\{ f(x) : f \in U \right\}$$

is upper semi-continuous.

Theorem C.4 Let $f \in A(X)$. The following conditions are equivalent. (i) the function f is H-continuous; (ii) F(I(f)) = F(S(f)) = f; (iii) S(I(f)) = S(f), I(S(f)) = I(f) and f is S-continuous.

Theorem C.5 Let $f = [\underline{f}, \overline{f}] \in A(X)$. Then f is H-continuous if and only if

 $\overline{f} \text{ is upper semi-continuous}$ $\underline{f} \text{ is lower semi-continuous}$ $f = F(\underline{f}) = F(\overline{f})$

Theorem C.6 Let $f = [\underline{f}, \overline{f}]$ be a H-continuous function on X. (i) If \underline{f} or \overline{f} is continuous at a point $x \in X$ then $\underline{f}(x) = \overline{f}(x)$. (ii) If $\underline{f}(x) = \overline{f}(x)$ for some $x \in X$ then both \underline{f} and \overline{f} is continuous at x.

Theorem C.7 A function $f \in A(X)$ is H-continuous if and only if the following two conditions are satisfied

(i) f is S-continuous;

(ii) for any S-continuous function g the inclusion $g(x) \subseteq f(x), x \in X$, implies $g(x) = f(x), x \in X$.

Theorem C.8 Let $f \in A(X)$. Both the functions F(S(I(f))) and F(I(S(f))) are *H*-continuous and

$$F\left(S\left(I\left(f\right)\right)\right) \leq F\left(I\left(S\left(f\right)\right)\right).$$

Theorem C.9 Let $f \in H(X)$. Then the set W_f^{ε} is closed nowhere dense in X. Consequently, the set

$$W_f = \bigcup_{n \in \mathsf{N}} W_f^{\frac{1}{n}}$$

is of first Baire category.

HAUSDORFF CONTINUOUS FUNCTIONS

130

Theorem C.10 Let $f, g \in H(X)$ and D a dense subset of X. If (i) $f(x) \leq g(x)$ for each $x \in D$, then $f(x) \leq g(x)$ for each $x \in X$; (ii) f(x) = g(x) for each $x \in D$, then f(x) = g(x) for each $x \in X$;

Theorem C.11 For an H-continuous function f to be finite it is sufficient that f assumes finite values on a dense subset that need not be open.

Theorem C.12 Let \mathcal{B} be a bounded subset of $\mathsf{H}_{ft}(X)$ and let the functions $\varphi, \psi \in \mathcal{A}(X)$ be defined by

$$\varphi(x) = \inf\{\underline{f}(x) : f = [\underline{f}, \overline{f}] \in \mathcal{B}\}, \ \psi(x) = \sup\{\overline{f}(x) : f = [\underline{f}, \overline{f}] \in \mathcal{B}\}, \ x \in X.$$

Then both $\inf \mathcal{B}$ and $\sup \mathcal{B}$ exists and

 $\inf \mathcal{B} = F(I(\varphi)), \quad \sup \mathcal{B} = F(S(\psi)).$

Furthermore if the set \mathcal{B} is finite then

$$\inf \mathcal{B} = F(\varphi), \quad \sup \mathcal{B} = F(\psi).$$

Bibliography

- Abramovich, Y. A., Filter, W.: A remark on representation of vector lattices as spaces of continuous real-valued functions, Acta Appl Math 27 (1992), 23-26.
- [2] Anguelov, R.: Differentiation of Hausdorff continuous functions and applications, Private cominicae, 2003.
- [3] Anguelov, R.: Dedekind order complete sets of Hausdorff continuous functions, Quaestiones Mathematicae 27, (2004), 153-170.
- [4] Anguelov, R.: An Introduction to Some Spaces of Interval Functions, Technical Report UPWT 2004/08, University of Pretoria, 2004.
- [5] Anguelov R., Markov, S.: *Extended segment analysis*, Freiburger Interval-Berichte 10 (1981), 1-63.
- [6] Anguelov, R., Rosinger, E.: Hausdorff continuous solution of nonlinear PDEs through the order completion method, Quaestiones Mathematicae, to appear.
- [7] Anguelov, R., van der Walt, J. H.: Order convergence structure on C(X), Quaestiones Mathematicae, to appear.
- [8] Arkhangel'ski, A. V.: C_p-theory, Recent Progress in General Topology, 1-56, North-Holland, Amsterdam, London, New York, Tokyo, 1991.
- [9] Baire, R.: Lecons sur les fonctions discontinues, Collection Borel, Paris, 1905.
- [10] Banach, S.: Théorie des opérations linéaires, Warsaw, 1932.
- [11] Bastiani, A.: Applications différentiables et varietés différentiables de dimension infinite, J Anal Math 23 (1964), 1-114.
- [12] Beattie, R.: Continuous convergence and the Hahn-Banach problem, B Aus Math Soc 17 (1977), 467-473.
- [13] Beattie, R.: The Hahn-Banach problem in convergence vector spaces, Math Nachr 93 (1979), 319-330.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [14] Beattie, R.: The closed graph theorem in convergence spaces with webs, Convergence Structures and Applications II, Akademie-Verlag, Berlin, 1984.
- [15] Beattie, R., Butzmann, H.-P.: Convergence structures and applications to functional analysis, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Boston, London, 2002.
- [16] Beattie, R., Butzmann, H. -P., Herrlich, H.: Filter convergence via sequential convergence, Comm Math Univ Carol 27 (1986), 69-81.
- [17] Bierstedt, K. -D.: An introduction to locally convex inductive limits, Functional analysis and its applications, Lect Int Sch, Nice, 1986.
- [18] Binz, E.: Continuous convergence on $\mathcal{C}(X)$, Lecture Notes in Mathematics **469**, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1975.
- [19] Birkhoff, F.: Lattice theory 3rd Ed., American Mathematical Society, Providence, Rhode Island,, 1973.
- [20] Butzmann, H. -P.: Dualitäten in $\mathcal{C}_{c}(X)$, Ph.D. Thesis, Mannheim 1971.
- [21] Butzmann, H. -P.: Some remarks on extremal compactifications of convergence spaces, Convergence Structures and Applications II, Akademie-Verlag, Berlin, 1984.
- [22] Butzmann, H. -P.: An incomplete function space, Appl. Categ. Struc. 9 Nr. 4 (2000), 595-606.
- [23] Cartan, H.: Théorie des filters, C R Acad Sci, Paris 205 (1937), 595-598.
- [24] Choquet, G.: Convergences, Ann Univ Greoble, Sect Sci Math Phys, II. Ser. 23 (1948), 57-112.
- [25] Dilworth, R. P.: The normal completion of the lattice of continuous functions, Trans Am Math Soc (1950), 427-438.
- [26] Dobertin, H., Erné, M., Kent, D.C., A note on order convergence in complete lattices, Rocky Mount J Math 14 Nr. 2 (1984), 647-654.
- [27] Erne, M.: Topologies on products of partially ordered sets III: Order convergence and order topology, Algebra Univ 13 (1981), 1-23.
- [28] Feldman, W.A., Porter, J. F.: A Marinescu structure for vector lattices, P Am Math Soc 41 No. 2 (1973), 602-608.
- [29] Fischer, H. R.: *Limesräume*, Math Ann, **137** (1959), 269-303.
- [30] Frechét, M.: Sur quelques points du calcul fonctionnel, Rend Circ Mat Palermo 22 (1906), 1-74.

- [31] Fremlin, D. H.: Topological Riesz spaces and measure theory, Cambridge university press, Cambridge, New York, 1974.
- [32] Freudenthal, H.: Teilweise geordnete moduln, Proc Acad of Sc Amsterdam 39 (1936), 641-651.
- [33] Frič, R., Koutník, V.: A sequential convergence group having no completion, Akad Wiss DDR, Abt Math Naturwiss Tech Nr. 2N, 47-48, 1984.
- [34] Frölicher, A., Bucher, W.: Caluculus in vector spaces without norm, Lecture Notes in Mathematics 30, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1966.
- [35] Gähler, S., Gähler, W., Kneis, G.: Completion of pseudo-topological vector spaces, Math Nachr 75 (1976), 185-206.
- [36] Gähler, S., Gähler, W., Kneis, G. (Eds.): Convergence Structures and Applications II, Proceedings of the conference held at Schwerin, May 16-20 1983, Akademie-Verlag, Berlin, 1984.
- [37] Gingras, A. R.: Order convergence and order ideals, Proceedings of the Conference on Convergence Spaces (Univ Nevada, Reno, Nev, 1976), 45-59, Dept Math, Univ Nevada, Reno, Nev, 1976.
- [38] Grobler, J. J.: On the functional calculus in Archimedean Riesz spaces with applications to approximation theorems, Quaestiones Mathematicae 11 (1988), 307-321.
- [39] Hyland, J.M.E.: Filter spaces and continuous functionals, Ann of Math Logic 16 (1979), 101-143.
- [40] Kantorivich, L. V.: Sur un espace des fonctions à variation bornée et la differérentiation d'une série terme à terme, Comptes Rendus de l'Acad Sc Paris 201 (1935), 1457-1460.
- [41] Kantorivich, L. V.: Sur les propértiés des espaces semi-ordonnés linéaires, Comptes Rendus de l'Acad Sc Paris 202 (1936), 813-816.
- [42] Kantorovich, L. V.: Linear partially ordered spaces, Mat Sbornik (N S) No. 2 (1937), 121-168.
- [43] Keller, H. H.: Differenzierbarkeit in topologischen vektorräumen, Comment Math Helv 38 (1964), 308-320.
- [44] Keller, H. H.: Räume stetiger multilinearer Abbildungen als Limesräumen, Math Ann 159 (1965), 259-270
- [45] Keller, H. H.: Differential calculus in locally convex spaces, Lecture Notes in Mathematics 417, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1974.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [46] Kelley, J.: *General topology*, Van Nostrand, Princeton, 1955.
- [47] Kent, D. C.: Convergence functionals and their related topologies, Fund. Math. 54 (1964), 128-133.
- [48] Kent, D. C.: On the order topology in a lattice, Illinois J. Math. 10 (1966), 90-96.
- [49] Kent, D. C.: The interval topology and order convergence as dual convergence structures, Am Math Mon 74 (1967), 426-427.
- [50] Kowalsky, H. -J.: Limesräume und komplettiering, Math Nachr, 12 (1954), 301-3340.
- [51] Kutateladze, S. S. (ed.): Vector lattices and integral operators, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Boston, London, 1996.
- [52] Luxemburg, W. A. J., Zaanen, A. C.: *Riesz spaces I*, North Holland Publishing Company, 1971.
- [53] Markov, S.: Calculus for interval functions of a real variable, Computing 22 (1979), 325-337.
- [54] McCoy, R. A., Ntantu, I.: Topological properties of spaces of continuous functions, Lecture notes in mathematic 1315, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, London, Paris, Tokyo, 1988.
- [55] McDermott, T. S.: The Hahn-Banach theorem in convergence vector spaces- a brief survey, Proceedings of the Conference on Convergence Spaces (Univ Nevada, Reno, Nev, 1976), 148-154, Dept Math, Univ Nevada, Reno, Nev, 1976.
- [56] May, R. W., McArthur, C. W.: Comparison of two types of order convergence with topological convergence in an ordered topological vector space, P Am Math Soc 63 Nr. 1 (1977), 49-55.
- [57] Moore, E., Smith, H.: A general theory of limits, Am J Math 44, (1922), 102-121.
- [58] Nakano, H.: Uber normiete, teilweise geordnete moduln, Proc Imp Acad Tokyo 17 (1940-41), 311-317.
- [59] Nakano, H.: *Eine spektraltheorie*, Proc Phys-Math Soc Japan **23** (1941), 485-511.
- [60] Nakano, H.: Teilweise geordnete algebra, J Math 17 (1941), 425-511.
- [61] Nakano, H.: Stetige lineare funktionale auf dem teilweise-geordnetem modul, Journal Fac. Sc. Imp. Univ. Tokyo 4 (1942), 201-382.

- [62] Oberguggenberger, M. B., Rosinger, E. E.: Solution of continuous nonlinear PDEs through order completion, North-Holland, Amsterdam, London, New York, Tokyo, 1994.
- [63] Ordman, E. T.: Convergence almost everywhere is not topological, Am Math Mo 73 (1966), 182-183.
- [64] Olejček, V.: Order Convergence and Order Topology on a Poset, Int J Theor Phys 38 Nr. 2, (1999), 557-561.
- [65] Papangelou, F.: Order convergence and topological completion of commutative lattice-groups, Math Ann 155 (1964), 81-107.
- [66] Peressini, A.: Ordered topological vector spaces, Harper & Row, New York, Evanston, London, 1967.
- [67] Rennie, B. C.: Lattices, Proc. London Math. Soc. 52 No. 2 (1951), 386-400.
- [68] Riesz, F.: Sur la décomposition des opérations linéaires, Atti del Congr. Internaz. dei Mat., Bologna 1928, 143-148.
- [69] Riesz, F.: Sur quelques notions fondamentales dans la théorie générale des opérations linéaires, Math Ann 41 (1940), 174-206.
- [70] Rosinger, E. E.: Pseudotopological structures, Stud. Cerc. Mat. 14 No. 2 (1963), 223-251.
- [71] Rosinger, E. E.: Pseudotopological structures II, Stud. Cerc. Mat. 16 No. 9 (1964), 1085-1110.
- [72] Rosinger, E. E.: Pseudotopological structures III, Stud. Cerc. Mat. 17 No. 7 (1965), 1133-1143.
- [73] Schaefer, H. H.: A Banach-Steinhaus theorem for weak* and order continuous operators, Complex geometry and analysis (Pisa, 1988), Lecture Notes in Math. 1422, Springer, Berlin, 1990.
- [74] Schechter, E.: Handbook of mathematical analysis and its foundations, Academic Press, New York, 1997.
- [75] Sendov, B.: Approximation of functions by algebraic polynomials with respect to a metric of Hausdorff type, Annals of Sofia University, Mathematics 55 (1962), 1-39.
- [76] Sendov, B.: Hausdorff approximations, Kluwer Academic, Boston, 1990.
- [77] Sendov, B., Anguelov, R., Markov, S.: The linear space of Hausdorff continuous functions, Lecture notes in computer science, **3742**, to appear.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [78] van der Walt, J.H.: Order convergence on sets of Hausdorff continuous functions, Honors Essay, University of Pretoria, 2004.
- [79] Wloka, J.: Limesräume und Distributiones, Math Ann 152 (1963), 351-409.
- [80] Zaanen, A. C.: Stability of order convergence and regularity in Riesz spaces, Stud Math 31 (1968), 159-172.
- [81] Zaanen, A. C.: Reisz spaces II, North Holland Publishing Company, 1983.
- [82] Zaanen, A. C.: The universal completion of an Archimedean Riesz space, Indag Math 45 No. 4 (1983), 435-441.
- [83] Zaanen, A. C.: Introduction to operator theory in Reisz spaces, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1997.

Order convergence on an Archimedean vector lattice and applications

by

Jan Harm van der Walt

Supervisor: Dr. R. Angeulov

Department: Mathematics and Applied Mathematics

Degree: MSc

Summary

We consider here three as of yet unrelated concepts. That of order convergence on a vector lattice, convergence structures and Hausdorff continuous functions. It is shown that order convergence of sequences on a vector lattice is induced by a convergence structure. Such a convergence structure, called the order convergence structure, is defined and and we study its properties. In particular, it is shown that if the vector lattice is Archimedean then the order convergence structure is a vector space convergence structure and the completion the resulting convergence vector space is attained. This theory of order convergence is applied to obtain a Banach-Steinhaus theorem for σ -order continuous operators. We show that the set of all finite Hausdorff continuous functions defined on a Baire space constitutes a Dedekind complete vector lattice. Hence the theory developed for order convergence structure on $\mathcal{C}(X)$ is obtained as a set of Hausdorff continuous functions.